# **PROJECT MANUAL**

# CHAMPAIGN COUNTY JUVENILE DETENTION CENTER ROOF REPLACEMENT

**FOR** 

CHAMPAIGN COUNTY, ILLINOIS 400 ART BARTELL ROAD URBANA, ILLINOIS 61802

# **ISSUED FOR BID**

Architect's Project # 15029.6

ITB # 2019-02

April 4, 2019

Bailey Edward Design, Inc. 1103 S. Mattis Avenue Champaign, Illinois 61821 217.363.3375

# PROJECT MANUAL Section 00 01 10 – Table of Contents

ITB # 2019-02

00 11 16 00 21 13 00 21 13.1 00 21 13.2 00 22 13 00 22 44 00 25 13 00 41 06 00 41 13 DA-1 DF-1 00 43 43 00 43 43.1	BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS Invitation to Bid Instructions to Bidders AIA A701 Instructions to Bidders AIA A201 General Conditions Supplementary Instructions to Bidders Additional Insurance Requirements Prebid Meeting Bid Bond Form Bid Form – Stipulated Sum (Single-Prime Contract) Bidder's / Contractor's Disclosure Affidavit Drug Free Workplace Certification Prevailing Rate of Wages Wage Rates	00 11 16 - 02 00 21 13 - 01 00 21 13.1 - 06 00 21 13.2 - 39 00 22 13 - 04 00 22 44 - 03 00 25 13 - 02 00 41 06 - 01 00 41 13 - 02 DA-1 - 04 DF-1 - 02 00 43 43 - 01 00 43 43.1 - 02
01 11 00 01 32 00 01 33 23 01 35 16 01 51 50 01 56 00 01 62 04 01 62 04.1 01 66 00 01 73 29 01 74 13 01 74 23 01 78 36	GENERAL REQUIREMENTS Project Summary Construction Schedule Shop Drawings, Product Data, & Samples Remodeling Project Procedures Use of Existing Facilities Barriers Substitution Procedures Request for Substitution Form Storage & Protection Cutting and Patching Construction Cleaning Final Cleaning Warranties & Bonds	01 11 00 - 02 01 32 00 - 02 01 33 23 - 04 01 35 16 - 03 01 51 50 - 03 01 56 00 - 01 01 62 04 - 02 01 62 04.1 - 03 01 66 00 - 01 01 73 29 - 02 01 74 13 - 01 01 78 36 - 01
02 41 19	SITE WORK Selective Demolition	02 41 19 – 06
04 01 01	MASONRY Concrete Cleaning	04 01 01 – 04
06 10 00	WOOD, PLASTICS, AND COMPOSITES Rough Carpentry	06 10 00 – 02
07 41 00 07 53 23 07 62 00 07 72 00	THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION  Metal Roof and Wall Panels Ethylene-Propylene-Diene-Monomer (EPDM) Roofing Flashing and Sheet Metal Roof Accessories	07 41 00 - 04 07 53 23 - 10 07 62 00 - 04 07 72 00 - 05
08 62 00	OPENINGS Unit Skylight	08 62 00 – 08

BE Project No. 15029.6

SPECIFIER(S): Architectural:

Karla Smalley, Bailey Edward Design, Inc. 217.363.3375 Email: <a href="mailto:ksmalley@baileyedward.com">ksmalley@baileyedward.com</a>

END OF SECTION 00 01 10

Champaign County
Juvenile Detention Center Roof Replacement
BE Project No. 15029.6

# <u>DIVISION 0 – BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u>

Section 00 11 16 – Invitation to Bid

# **INVITATION TO BID:**

# CHAMPAIGN COUNTY JUVENILE DETENTION CENTER(JDC) ROOF REPLACEMENT

Sealed bids for the Champaign County JDC Roof Replacement Project will be received by the Champaign County at the Brookens Administrative Center, 1776 East Washington Street, Urbana, IL 61802. Bids will be opened publicly.

Work generally includes but is not limited to the following:

- Remove existing EPDM roofing and ballast.
- Remove existing flashing and coping.
- Install additional insulation and EPDM roofing.
- Install metal flashings and coping.
- Clean select areas at exposed aggregate concrete panel.

Proposals must be submitted on the forms provided and shall contain no qualifications or interlineations. In submitting a bid, it is agreed that the bid may not be withdrawn for a period of thirty (30) days after Bid Date.

The Owner reserves the right to require from any bidder, prior to contract award, a detailed statement regarding the business and technical organization of the bidder that is available for the contemplated work, and a list of his proposed subcontractors. Information pertaining to financial resources may also be required.

A Bid Security in the form of a cashier's check, certified check, or acceptable bidder's surety bond, made payable to the Owner, in an amount that is not less than ten percent (10%) of the Bid proposal submitted, including all Alternates, shall accompany each Bid as a guarantee that: (1) the Bidder will not modify, withdraw or cancel the proposal for thirty (30) days after the bid date; and (2) the bidder, if awarded the contract, will promptly enter into a contract and execute such bonds and furnish such insurance certificates as may be required. Should the Bidder fail to honor these two (2) guarantee for any reason, the Owner shall total the damages and shall deduct the amount of such damages from the Bidder's Bid Security. Should the damages total less than the amount of the Bid Security, the difference shall be returned to the Bidder. However, all damages in excess of the Bid Security shall be borne by the Owner. Damages may include, but shall not be limited to, reasonable compensation for the Owner's additional time spent, additional Architect's fees, costs to the Owner for delays in completion of the Work based upon the Bidders proposed Contract Time and the Contract Time as Awarded including, but not limited to, interest expense and lost revenue, the difference between the Bidder's proposed Contract Sum and the Contract Sum as awarded and costs to re bid the Project should such action become necessary. Such bid securities will be returned to the unsuccessful bidders after execution of the Contract.

Sealed bids for the proposed work will be received up to the hour of **2:00 P.M.** Central Standard Time on **Thursday, May 2, 2019** at the Lyle Shields Meeting Room, Brookens Administrative Center, 1776 East Washington Street, Urbana, IL 61802.

A pre-bid conference will be held in the Lyle Shields Meeting Room, Brookens Administrative Center, 1776 East Washington Street, Urbana, IL 61802, on **Tuesday, April 23, 2019** at **2:00 P.M.** CST.

A complete set of documents will be available from Dean's Superior Blueprint, 404 E. University Ave., Champaign, IL. 61820, www.deansblueprint.com, 217.359.3261.

Champaign County
Juvenile Detention Center Roof Replacement
BE Project No. 15029.6

Refundable Plan Deposit: \$75 for each set of bid documents. Two (2) sets maximum, Additional sets may be purchased without refund. An Electronic set may be purchased for a non-refundable cost of \$25.00. Contact Bailey Edward at 217.363.3375 for Electronic set.

Plan deposits will be refunded in full upon the return of the Bid Documents, in good condition, within ten (10) days after the bid opening. The deposits of General Contractors, who do not submit a bonafide bid or do not return the Bid Documents within ten (10) days after the bid opening, will not be refunded.

Contractor and Subcontractors shall include in bids, the cost for the current prevailing wage (Illinois Prevailing Wage Act - 820 ILCS 130/0.01 et seq.). The Contractor shall ensure that any Subcontractors shall comply with the Illinois Prevailing Wage Act.

The Owner reserves the right to reject any or all bids, to waive any irregularities in the bidding, or to accept the bids that in their judgment will be for their best interest.

Once awarded the contract, the Contractor will furnish a satisfactory performance bond, execute the contract and proceed with the work. The Contractor shall indicate the amount of the performance bond on the bid form.

END OF SECTION 00 11 16

# <u>DIVISION 0 – BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u>

Section 00 21 13 – Instructions to Bidders

# 1.1 INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

- A. AIA Document A701, "Instructions to Bidders," is hereby incorporated into the Procurement and Contracting Requirements by reference.
  - 1. A copy of AIA Document A701-2018, "Instructions to Bidders," is bound in this Project Manual.
- B. AIA Document A201 "General Conditions" is hereby incorporated into the Procurement.
  - 1. A copy of AIA Document A201-2017 "General Conditions" is bound in this project manual.

END OF DOCUMENT 00 21 13

# Instructions to Bidders

for the following Project: (Name, location, and detailed description)

Champaign County Juvenile Detention Center (JDC) Roof Replacement 400 Art Bartell Road Urbana, IL 61802

#### THE OWNER:

(Name, legal status, address, and other information)

Champaign County, IL 1776 East Washington Street Urbana, IL 61802

#### THE ARCHITECT:

(Name, legal status, address, and other information)

Bailey Edward Design, Inc. 1103 S. Mattis Avenue Champaign, IL 61821 Telephone Number: 217.363.3375

#### **TABLE OF ARTICLES**

- 1 DEFINITIONS
- 2 BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS
- 3 BIDDING DOCUMENTS
- 4 BIDDING PROCEDURES
- 5 CONSIDERATION OF BIDS
- **6 POST-BID INFORMATION**
- 7 PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND
- 8 ENUMERATION OF THE PROPOSED CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

#### **ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:**

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

FEDERAL, STATE, AND LOCAL LAWS MAY IMPOSE REQUIREMENTS ON PUBLIC PROCUREMENT CONTRACTS. CONSULT LOCAL AUTHORITIES OR AN ATTORNEY TO VERIFY REQUIREMENTS APPLICABLE TO THIS PROCUREMENT BEFORE COMPLETING THIS FORM.

It is intended that AIA Document G612<sup>™</sup>–2017, Owner's Instructions to the Architect, Parts A and B will be completed prior to using this document.

#### **ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS**

- § 1.1 Bidding Documents include the Bidding Requirements and the Proposed Contract Documents. The Bidding Requirements consist of the advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, supplementary instructions to bidders, the bid form, and any other bidding forms. The Proposed Contract Documents consist of the unexecuted form of Agreement between the Owner and Contractor and that Agreement's Exhibits, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, all Addenda, and all other documents enumerated in Article 8 of these Instructions.
- § 1.2 Definitions set forth in the General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, or in other Proposed Contract Documents apply to the Bidding Documents.
- § 1.3 Addenda are written or graphic instruments issued by the Architect, which, by additions, deletions, clarifications, or corrections, modify or interpret the Bidding Documents.
- § 1.4 A Bid is a complete and properly executed proposal to do the Work for the sums stipulated therein, submitted in accordance with the Bidding Documents.
- § 1.5 The Base Bid is the sum stated in the Bid for which the Bidder offers to perform the Work described in the Bidding Documents, to which Work may be added or deleted by sums stated in Alternate Bids.
- § 1.6 An Alternate Bid (or Alternate) is an amount stated in the Bid to be added to or deducted from, or that does not change, the Base Bid if the corresponding change in the Work, as described in the Bidding Documents, is accepted.
- § 1.7 A Unit Price is an amount stated in the Bid as a price per unit of measurement for materials, equipment, or services, or a portion of the Work, as described in the Bidding Documents.
- § 1.8 A Bidder is a person or entity who submits a Bid and who meets the requirements set forth in the Bidding Documents.
- § 1.9 A Sub-bidder is a person or entity who submits a bid to a Bidder for materials, equipment, or labor for a portion of the Work.

# **ARTICLE 2 BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS**

- § 2.1 By submitting a Bid, the Bidder represents that:
  - .1 the Bidder has read and understands the Bidding Documents;
  - .2 the Bidder understands how the Bidding Documents relate to other portions of the Project, if any, being bid concurrently or presently under construction;
  - .3 the Bid complies with the Bidding Documents;
  - 4 the Bidder has visited the site, become familiar with local conditions under which the Work is to be performed, and has correlated the Bidder's observations with the requirements of the Proposed Contract Documents;
  - .5 the Bid is based upon the materials, equipment, and systems required by the Bidding Documents without exception; and
  - .6 the Bidder has read and understands the provisions for liquidated damages, if any, set forth in the form of Agreement between the Owner and Contractor.

#### ARTICLE 3 BIDDING DOCUMENTS

# § 3.1 Distribution

§ 3.1.1 Bidders shall obtain complete Bidding Documents, as indicated below, from the issuing office designated in the advertisement or invitation to bid, for the deposit sum, if any, stated therein.

(Indicate how, such as by email, website, host site/platform, paper copy, or other method Bidders shall obtain Bidding Documents.)

- § 3.1.2 Any required deposit shall be refunded to Bidders who submit a bona fide Bid and return the paper Bidding Documents in good condition within ten days after receipt of Bids. The cost to replace missing or damaged paper documents will be deducted from the deposit. A Bidder receiving a Contract award may retain the paper Bidding Documents, and the Bidder's deposit will be refunded.
- § 3.1.3 Bidding Documents will not be issued directly to Sub-bidders unless specifically offered in the advertisement or invitation to bid, or in supplementary instructions to bidders.
- § 3.1.4 Bidders shall use complete Bidding Documents in preparing Bids. Neither the Owner nor Architect assumes responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete Bidding Documents.
- § 3.1.5 The Bidding Documents will be available for the sole purpose of obtaining Bids on the Work. No license or grant of use is conferred by distribution of the Bidding Documents.

# § 3.2 Modification or Interpretation of Bidding Documents

- § 3.2.1 The Bidder shall carefully study the Bidding Documents, shall examine the site and local conditions, and shall notify the Architect of errors, inconsistencies, or ambiguities discovered and request clarification or interpretation pursuant to Section 3.2.2.
- § 3.2.2 Requests for clarification or interpretation of the Bidding Documents shall be submitted by the Bidder in writing and shall be received by the Architect at least seven days prior to the date for receipt of Bids. (Indicate how, such as by email, website, host site/platform, paper copy, or other method Bidders shall submit requests for clarification and interpretation.)
- § 3.2.3 Modifications and interpretations of the Bidding Documents shall be made by Addendum. Modifications and interpretations of the Bidding Documents made in any other manner shall not be binding, and Bidders shall not rely upon them.

#### § 3.3 Substitutions

§ 3.3.1 The materials, products, and equipment described in the Bidding Documents establish a standard of required function, dimension, appearance, and quality to be met by any proposed substitution.

# § 3.3.2 Substitution Process

- § 3.3.2.1 Written requests for substitutions shall be received by the Architect at least ten days prior to the date for receipt of Bids. Requests shall be submitted in the same manner as that established for submitting clarifications and interpretations in Section 3.2.2.
- § 3.3.2.2 Bidders shall submit substitution requests on a Substitution Request Form if one is provided in the Bidding Documents.
- § 3.3.2.3 If a Substitution Request Form is not provided, requests shall include (1) the name of the material or equipment specified in the Bidding Documents; (2) the reason for the requested substitution; (3) a complete description of the proposed substitution including the name of the material or equipment proposed as the substitute, performance and test data, and relevant drawings; and (4) any other information necessary for an evaluation. The request shall include a statement setting forth changes in other materials, equipment, or other portions of the Work, including changes in the work of other contracts or the impact on any Project Certifications (such as LEED), that will result from incorporation of the proposed substitution.
- § 3.3.3 The burden of proof of the merit of the proposed substitution is upon the proposer. The Architect's decision of approval or disapproval of a proposed substitution shall be final.
- § 3.3.4 If the Architect approves a proposed substitution prior to receipt of Bids, such approval shall be set forth in an Addendum. Approvals made in any other manner shall not be binding, and Bidders shall not rely upon them.

§ 3.3.5 No substitutions will be considered after the Contract award unless specifically provided for in the Contract Documents.

#### § 3.4 Addenda

§ 3.4.1 Addenda will be transmitted to Bidders known by the issuing office to have received complete Bidding Documents.

(Indicate how, such as by email, website, host site/platform, paper copy, or other method Addenda will be transmitted.)

- § 3.4.2 Addenda will be available where Bidding Documents are on file.
- § 3.4.3 Addenda will be issued no later than four days prior to the date for receipt of Bids, except an Addendum withdrawing the request for Bids or one which includes postponement of the date for receipt of Bids.
- § 3.4.4 Prior to submitting a Bid, each Bidder shall ascertain that the Bidder has received all Addenda issued, and the Bidder shall acknowledge their receipt in the Bid.

#### ARTICLE 4 BIDDING PROCEDURES

#### § 4.1 Preparation of Bids

- § 4.1.1 Bids shall be submitted on the forms included with or identified in the Bidding Documents.
- § 4.1.2 All blanks on the bid form shall be legibly executed. Paper bid forms shall be executed in a non-erasable medium.
- § 4.1.3 Sums shall be expressed in both words and numbers, unless noted otherwise on the bid form. In case of discrepancy, the amount entered in words shall govern.
- § 4.1.4 Edits to entries made on paper bid forms must be initialed by the signer of the Bid.
- § 4.1.5 All requested Alternates shall be bid. If no change in the Base Bid is required, enter "No Change" or as required by the bid form.
- § 4.1.6 Where two or more Bids for designated portions of the Work have been requested, the Bidder may, without forfeiture of the bid security, state the Bidder's refusal to accept award of less than the combination of Bids stipulated by the Bidder. The Bidder shall neither make additional stipulations on the bid form nor qualify the Bid in any other manner.
- § 4.1.7 Each copy of the Bid shall state the legal name and legal status of the Bidder. As part of the documentation submitted with the Bid, the Bidder shall provide evidence of its legal authority to perform the Work in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. Each copy of the Bid shall be signed by the person or persons legally authorized to bind the Bidder to a contract. A Bid by a corporation shall further name the state of incorporation and have the corporate seal affixed. A Bid submitted by an agent shall have a current power of attorney attached, certifying the agent's authority to bind the Bidder.
- § 4.1.8 A Bidder shall incur all costs associated with the preparation of its Bid.

# § 4.2 Bid Security

**§ 4.2.1** Each Bid shall be accompanied by the following bid security: (*Insert the form and amount of bid security.*)

§ 4.2.2 The Bidder pledges to enter into a Contract with the Owner on the terms stated in the Bid and shall, if required, furnish bonds covering the faithful performance of the Contract and payment of all obligations arising thereunder. Should the Bidder refuse to enter into such Contract or fail to furnish such bonds if required, the amount

of the bid security shall be forfeited to the Owner as liquidated damages, not as a penalty. In the event the Owner fails to comply with Section 6.2, the amount of the bid security shall not be forfeited to the Owner.

- § 4.2.3 If a surety bond is required as bid security, it shall be written on AIA Document A310™, Bid Bond, unless otherwise provided in the Bidding Documents. The attorney-in-fact who executes the bond on behalf of the surety shall affix to the bond a certified and current copy of an acceptable power of attorney. The Bidder shall provide surety bonds from a company or companies lawfully authorized to issue surety bonds in the jurisdiction where the Project is located.
- § 4.2.4 The Owner will have the right to retain the bid security of Bidders to whom an award is being considered until (a) the Contract has been executed and bonds, if required, have been furnished; (b) the specified time has elapsed so that Bids may be withdrawn; or (c) all Bids have been rejected. However, if no Contract has been awarded or a Bidder has not been notified of the acceptance of its Bid, a Bidder may, beginning days after the opening of Bids, withdraw its Bid and request the return of its bid security.

# § 4.3 Submission of Bids

§ 4.3.1 A Bidder shall submit its Bid as indicated below:

(Indicate how, such as by website, host site/platform, paper copy, or other method Bidders shall submit their Bid.)

- § 4.3.2 Paper copies of the Bid, the bid security, and any other documents required to be submitted with the Bid shall be enclosed in a sealed opaque envelope. The envelope shall be addressed to the party receiving the Bids and shall be identified with the Project name, the Bidder's name and address, and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Work for which the Bid is submitted. If the Bid is sent by mail, the sealed envelope shall be enclosed in a separate mailing envelope with the notation "SEALED BID ENCLOSED" on the face thereof.
- § 4.3.3 Bids shall be submitted by the date and time and at the place indicated in the invitation to bid. Bids submitted after the date and time for receipt of Bids, or at an incorrect place, will not be accepted.
- § 4.3.4 The Bidder shall assume full responsibility for timely delivery at the location designated for receipt of Bids.
- § 4.3.5 A Bid submitted by any method other than as provided in this Section 4.3 will not be accepted.

# § 4.4 Modification or Withdrawal of Bid

- § 4.4.1 Prior to the date and time designated for receipt of Bids, a Bidder may submit a new Bid to replace a Bid previously submitted, or withdraw its Bid entirely, by notice to the party designated to receive the Bids. Such notice shall be received and duly recorded by the receiving party on or before the date and time set for receipt of Bids. The receiving party shall verify that replaced or withdrawn Bids are removed from the other submitted Bids and not considered. Notice of submission of a replacement Bid or withdrawal of a Bid shall be worded so as not to reveal the amount of the original Bid.
- § 4.4.2 Withdrawn Bids may be resubmitted up to the date and time designated for the receipt of Bids in the same format as that established in Section 4.3, provided they fully conform with these Instructions to Bidders. Bid security shall be in an amount sufficient for the Bid as resubmitted.
- § 4.4.3 After the date and time designated for receipt of Bids, a Bidder who discovers that it made a clerical error in its Bid shall notify the Architect of such error within two days, or pursuant to a timeframe specified by the law of the jurisdiction where the Project is located, requesting withdrawal of its Bid. Upon providing evidence of such error to the reasonable satisfaction of the Architect, the Bid shall be withdrawn and not resubmitted. If a Bid is withdrawn pursuant to this Section 4.4.3, the bid security will be attended to as follows:

(State the terms and conditions, such as Bid rank, for returning or retaining the bid security.)

#### **ARTICLE 5 CONSIDERATION OF BIDS**

# § 5.1 Opening of Bids

If stipulated in an advertisement or invitation to bid, or when otherwise required by law, Bids properly identified and received within the specified time limits will be publicly opened and read aloud. A summary of the Bids may be made available to Bidders.

#### § 5.2 Rejection of Bids

Unless otherwise prohibited by law, the Owner shall have the right to reject any or all Bids.

# § 5.3 Acceptance of Bid (Award)

§ 5.3.1 It is the intent of the Owner to award a Contract to the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder, provided the Bid has been submitted in accordance with the requirements of the Bidding Documents. Unless otherwise prohibited by law, the Owner shall have the right to waive informalities and irregularities in a Bid received and to accept the Bid which, in the Owner's judgment, is in the Owner's best interests.

§ 5.3.2 Unless otherwise prohibited by law, the Owner shall have the right to accept Alternates in any order or combination, unless otherwise specifically provided in the Bidding Documents, and to determine the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder on the basis of the sum of the Base Bid and Alternates accepted.

#### ARTICLE 6 POST-BID INFORMATION

#### § 6.1 Contractor's Qualification Statement

Bidders to whom award of a Contract is under consideration shall submit to the Architect, upon request and within the timeframe specified by the Architect, a properly executed AIA Document A305<sup>TM</sup>, Contractor's Qualification Statement, unless such a Statement has been previously required and submitted for this Bid.

# § 6.2 Owner's Financial Capability

A Bidder to whom award of a Contract is under consideration may request in writing, fourteen days prior to the expiration of the time for withdrawal of Bids, that the Owner furnish to the Bidder reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract. The Owner shall then furnish such reasonable evidence to the Bidder no later than seven days prior to the expiration of the time for withdrawal of Bids. Unless such reasonable evidence is furnished within the allotted time, the Bidder will not be required to execute the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor.

#### § 6.3 Submittals

§ 6.3.1 After notification of selection for the award of the Contract, the Bidder shall, as soon as practicable or as stipulated in the Bidding Documents, submit in writing to the Owner through the Architect:

- .1 a designation of the Work to be performed with the Bidder's own forces;
- .2 names of the principal products and systems proposed for the Work and the manufacturers and suppliers of each; and
- 3 names of persons or entities (including those who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design) proposed for the principal portions of the Work.
- § 6.3.2 The Bidder will be required to establish to the satisfaction of the Architect and Owner the reliability and responsibility of the persons or entities proposed to furnish and perform the Work described in the Bidding Documents.
- § 6.3.3 Prior to the execution of the Contract, the Architect will notify the Bidder if either the Owner or Architect, after due investigation, has reasonable objection to a person or entity proposed by the Bidder. If the Owner or Architect has reasonable objection to a proposed person or entity, the Bidder may, at the Bidder's option, withdraw the Bid or submit an acceptable substitute person or entity. The Bidder may also submit any required adjustment in the Base Bid or Alternate Bid to account for the difference in cost occasioned by such substitution. The Owner may accept the adjusted bid price or disqualify the Bidder. In the event of either withdrawal or disqualification, bid security will not be forfeited.
- § 6.3.4 Persons and entities proposed by the Bidder and to whom the Owner and Architect have made no reasonable objection must be used on the Work for which they were proposed and shall not be changed except with the written consent of the Owner and Architect.

#### ARTICLE 7 PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

#### § 7.1 Bond Requirements

- § 7.1.1 If stipulated in the Bidding Documents, the Bidder shall furnish bonds covering the faithful performance of the Contract and payment of all obligations arising thereunder.
- § 7.1.2 If the furnishing of such bonds is stipulated in the Bidding Documents, the cost shall be included in the Bid. If the furnishing of such bonds is required after receipt of bids and before execution of the Contract, the cost of such bonds shall be added to the Bid in determining the Contract Sum.
- § 7.1.3 The Bidder shall provide surety bonds from a company or companies lawfully authorized to issue surety bonds in the jurisdiction where the Project is located.
- § 7.1.4 Unless otherwise indicated below, the Penal Sum of the Payment and Performance Bonds shall be the amount of the Contract Sum.
- (If Payment or Performance Bonds are to be in an amount other than 100% of the Contract Sum, indicate the dollar amount or percentage of the Contract Sum.)

# § 7.2 Time of Delivery and Form of Bonds

- § 7.2.1 The Bidder shall deliver the required bonds to the Owner not later than three days following the date of execution of the Contract. If the Work is to commence sooner in response to a letter of intent, the Bidder shall, prior to commencement of the Work, submit evidence satisfactory to the Owner that such bonds will be furnished and delivered in accordance with this Section 7.2.1.
- § 7.2.2 Unless otherwise provided, the bonds shall be written on AIA Document A312, Performance Bond and Payment Bond.
- § 7.2.3 The bonds shall be dated on or after the date of the Contract.
- § 7.2.4 The Bidder shall require the attorney-in-fact who executes the required bonds on behalf of the surety to affix to the bond a certified and current copy of the power of attorney.

# ARTICLE 8 ENUMERATION OF THE PROPOSED CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- § 8.1 Copies of the proposed Contract Documents have been made available to the Bidder and consist of the following documents:
  - .1 AIA Document A101™–2017, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor, unless otherwise stated below.
    - (Insert the complete AIA Document number, including year, and Document title.)
  - .2 AIA Document A101<sup>TM</sup>\_2017, Exhibit A, Insurance and Bonds, unless otherwise stated below. (Insert the complete AIA Document number, including year, and Document title.)
  - .3 AIA Document A201<sup>TM</sup>–2017, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, unless otherwise stated below.
    - (Insert the complete AIA Document number, including year, and Document title.)
  - .4 AIA Document E203<sup>TM</sup>–2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, dated as indicated below:
    - (Insert the date of the E203-2013.)

.5	Drawings			
	Number	Title	Date	
.6	Specifications			
	Section	Title	Date	Pages
.7	Addenda:			
	Number	Date	Pages	
.8	<ul> <li>Other Exhibits:         (Check all boxes that apply and include appropriate information identifying the exhibit whe required.)         [ ] AIA Document E204<sup>TM</sup>—2017, Sustainable Projects Exhibit, dated as indicated below (Insert the date of the E204-2017.)</li> </ul>			
	[ ] The Sustainability		Damas	
	Title	Date	Pages	
	[ ] Supplementary an	d other Conditions of the Contract	::	
	Document	Title	Date	Pages
.9	Other documents listed be (List here any additional Documents.)	low: I documents that are intended to fo	orm part of the Propo.	sed Contract

# Additions and Deletions Report for

 $AIA^{\text{®}}$  Document  $A701^{\text{TM}} - 2018$ 

This Additions and Deletions Report, as defined on page 1 of the associated document, reproduces below all text the author has added to the standard form AIA document in order to complete it, as well as any text the author may have added to or deleted from the original AIA text. Added text is shown underlined. Deleted text is indicated with a horizontal line through the original AIA text.

Note: This Additions and Deletions Report is provided for information purposes only and is not incorporated into or constitute any part of the associated AIA document. This Additions and Deletions Report and its associated document were generated simultaneously by AIA software at 16:07:22 ET on 01/18/2019.

# PAGE 1

<u>Virginia Theater Parapet Masonry Repair & Roof Replacement</u>
<u>203 W Park Avenue</u>
Champaign, IL 61820

...

<u>Champaign Park District</u> 1776 East Washington Street Urbana, IL 61802

•••

**User Notes:** 

Bailey Edward Design, Inc.
1103 S. Mattis Avenue
Champaign, IL 61821
Telephone Number: 312-866-1973

(3B9ADA48)

# Certification of Document's Authenticity

AIA® Document D401 ™ - 2003

I, Ellen B. Dickson, hereby certify, to the best of my knowledge, information and belief, that I created the attached final document simultaneously with its associated Additions and Deletions Report and this certification at 16:07:22 ET on 01/18/2019 under Order No. 1295017632 from AIA Contract Documents software and that in preparing the attached final document I made no changes to the original text of AIA® Document A701<sup>TM</sup> - 2018, Instructions to Bidders, as published by the AIA in its software, other than those additions and deletions shown in the associated Additions and Deletions Report.

(Signed)	///		
(Title)			
(Dated)			

# General Conditions of the Contract for Construction

#### for the following PROJECT:

(Name and location or address)

Champaign County Juvenile Detention Center (JDC) Roof Replacement 400 Art Bartell Road Urbana, IL 61802

#### THE OWNER:

(Name, legal status and address)

Champaign County, Illinois 1776 East Washington Street Urbana, IL 61802

#### THE ARCHITECT:

(Name, legal status and address)

Bailey Edward Design, Inc, 1103 S. Mattis Avenue Champaign, IL 61821

#### **TABLE OF ARTICLES**

- 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS
- 2 OWNER
- 3 CONTRACTOR
- 4 ARCHITECT
- 5 SUBCONTRACTORS
- 6 CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS
- 7 CHANGES IN THE WORK
- 8 TIME

**User Notes:** 

- 9 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION
- 10 PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY
- 11 INSURANCE AND BONDS
- 12 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK
- 13 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

#### **ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:**

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

For guidance in modifying this document to include supplementary conditions, see AIA Document A503™, Guide for Supplementary Conditions.

(3B9ADA32)

# 14 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

# 15 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

INDEX	Architect's Administration of the Contract
(Topics and numbers in bold are Section headings.)	3.1.3, 3.7.4, 15.2, 9.4.1, 9.5
	Architect's Approvals
	2.5, 3.1.3, 3.5, 3.10.2, 4.2.7
Acceptance of Nonconforming Work	Architect's Authority to Reject Work
9.6.6, 9.9.3, 12.3	3.5, 4.2.6, 12.1.2, 12.2.1
Acceptance of Work	Architect's Copyright
9.6.6, 9.8.2, 9.9.3, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 12.3	1.1.7, 1.5
Access to Work	Architect's Decisions
3.16, 6.2.1, 12.1	3.7.4, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.11, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 4.2.14, 6.3,
Accident Prevention	7.3.4, 7.3.9, 8.1.3, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.4.1, 9.5, 9.8.4, 9.9.1,
10	13.4.2, 15.2
Acts and Omissions	Architect's Inspections
3.2, 3.3.2, 3.12.8, 3.18, 4.2.3, 8.3.1, 9.5.1, 10.2.5,	3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 13.4
10.2.8, 13.3.2, 14.1, 15.1.2, 15.2	Architect's Instructions
Addenda	3.2.4, 3.3.1, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 13.4.2
1.1.1	Architect's Interpretations
Additional Costs, Claims for	4.2.11, 4.2.12
3.7.4, 3.7.5, 10.3.2, 15.1.5	Architect's Project Representative
Additional Inspections and Testing	4.2.10
9.4.2, 9.8.3, 12.2.1, 13.4	Architect's Relationship with Contractor
Additional Time, Claims for	1.1.2, 1.5, 2.3.3, 3.1.3, 3.2.2, 3.2.3, 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.4.2
3.2.4, 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.10.2, 8.3.2, 15.1.6	3.5, 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.9.2, 3.9.3, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 3.16,
Administration of the Contract	3.18, 4.1.2, 4.2, 5.2, 6.2.2, 7, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5,
3.1.3, 4.2, 9.4, 9.5	9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 10.2.6, 10.3, 11.3, 12, 13.3.2, 13.4, 15.2
Advertisement or Invitation to Bid	Architect's Relationship with Subcontractors
1.1.1	1.1.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.4, 4.2.6, 9.6.3, 9.6.4, 11.3
Aesthetic Effect	Architect's Representations
4.2.13	9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.10.1
Allowances	Architect's Site Visits
3.8	3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 13.4 Asbestos
Applications for Payment 4.2.5, 7.3.9, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5.1, 9.5.4, 9.6.3, 9.7, 9.10	10.3.1
4.2.3, 7.3.9, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.3.1, 9.3.4, 9.0.3, 9.7, 9.10 Approvals	Attorneys' Fees
2.1.1, 2.3.1, 2.5, 3.1.3, 3.10.2, 3.12.8, 3.12.9,	3.18.1, 9.6.8, 9.10.2, 10.3.3
3.12.10.1, 4.2.7, 9.3.2, 13.4.1	Award of Separate Contracts
Arbitration	6.1.1, 6.1.2
8.3.1, 15.3.2, 15.4	Award of Subcontracts and Other Contracts for
ARCHITECT	Portions of the Work
4	5.2
Architect, Definition of	Basic Definitions
4.1.1	1.1
Architect, Extent of Authority	Bidding Requirements
2.5, 3.12.7, 4.1.2, 4.2, 5.2, 6.3, 7.1.2, 7.3.4, 7.4, 9.2,	1.1.1
9.3.1, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.3, 9.8, 9.10.1, 9.10.3, 12.1, 12.2.1,	Binding Dispute Resolution
13.4.1, 13.4.2, 14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.4, 15.2.1	8.3.1, 9.7, 11.5, 13.1, 15.1.2, 15.1.3, 15.2.1, 15.2.5,
Architect, Limitations of Authority and	15.2.6.1, 15.3.1, 15.3.2, 15.3.3, 15.4.1
Responsibility	Bonds, Lien
2.1.1, 3.12.4, 3.12.8, 3.12.10, 4.1.2, 4.2.1, 4.2.2,	7.3.4.4, 9.6.8, 9.10.2, 9.10.3
4.2.3, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.10, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 5.2.1, 7.4,	Bonds, Performance, and Payment
9.4.2, 9.5.4, 9.6.4, 15.1.4, 15.2	7.3.4.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, 11.1.2, 11.1.3, 11.5
Architect's Additional Services and Expenses	Building Information Models Use and Reliance
2.5, 12.2.1, 13.4.2, 13.4.3, 14.2.4	1.8

Init.

AlA Document A201™ – 2017. Copyright © 1911, 1915, 1918, 1925, 1937, 1951, 1958, 1961, 1963, 1966, 1970, 1976, 1987, 1997, 2007 and 2017 by The American Institute of Architects. All rights reserved. WARNING: This AlA® Document is protected by U.S. Copyright Law and International Treaties. Unauthorized reproduction or distribution of this AlA® Document, or any portion of it, may result in severe civil and criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under the law. This document was produced by AIA software at 16:15:47 on 06/28/2017 under Order No. 9936109635 which expires on 03/28/2018, and is not for resale. **User Notes:** 

Building Permit	3.10.1, 4.2.9, 8.1.1, 8.1.3, 8.2.3, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1,
3.7.1	9.10.3, 12.2, 15.1.2
Capitalization	Compliance with Laws
1.3	2.3.2, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 9.6.4, 10.2.2,
Certificate of Substantial Completion	13.1, 13.3, 13.4.1, 13.4.2, 13.5, 14.1.1, 14.2.1.3,
9.8.3, 9.8.4, 9.8.5	15.2.8, 15.4.2, 15.4.3
Certificates for Payment	Concealed or Unknown Conditions
4.2.1, 4.2.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.1, 9.6.6, 9.7,	3.7.4, 4.2.8, 8.3.1, 10.3
9.10.1, 9.10.3, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.4, 15.1.4	Conditions of the Contract
Certificates of Inspection, Testing or Approval	1.1.1, 6.1.1, 6.1.4
13.4.4	Consent, Written
Certificates of Insurance	3.4.2, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 9.8.5, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 13.2,
9.10.2	15.4.4.2
Change Orders	Consolidation or Joinder
1.1.1, 3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.8.2.3, 3.11, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 5.2.3,	15.4.4
7.1.2, 7.1.3, 7.2, 7.3.2, 7.3.7, 7.3.9, 7.3.10, 8.3.1,	CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY
9.3.1.1, 9.10.3, 10.3.2, 11.2, 11.5, 12.1.2	SEPARATE CONTRACTORS
Change Orders, Definition of	1.1.4, 6
7.2.1	Construction Change Directive, Definition of
CHANGES IN THE WORK	7.3.1
2.2.2, 3.11, 4.2.8, 7, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, 8.3.1, 9.3.1.1,	Construction Change Directives
11.5	1.1.1, 3.4.2, 3.11, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 7.1.1, 7.1.2, 7.1.3,
Claims, Definition of	7.3, 9.3.1.1
15.1.1	Construction Schedules, Contractor's
Claims, Notice of	3.10, 3.11, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 6.1.3, 15.1.6.2
1.6.2, 15.1.3	Contingent Assignment of Subcontracts
CLAIMS AND DISPUTES	5.4, 14.2.2.2
3.2.4, 6.1.1, 6.3, 7.3.9, 9.3.3, 9.10.4, 10.3.3, 15, 15.4	Continuing Contract Performance
Claims and Timely Assertion of Claims	15.1.4
15.4.1	Contract, Definition of
Claims for Additional Cost	1.1.2
3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.7.4, 7.3.9, 9.5.2, 10.2.5, 10.3.2, 15.1.5	CONTRACT, TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION
Claims for Additional Time	OF THE
3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.7.4, 6.1.1, 8.3.2, 9.5.2, 10.3.2, 15.1.6	5.4.1.1, 5.4.2, 11.5, 14
Concealed or Unknown Conditions, Claims for	Contract Administration
3.7.4	3.1.3, 4, 9.4, 9.5
Claims for Damages	Contract Award and Execution, Conditions Relating
3.2.4, 3.18, 8.3.3, 9.5.1, 9.6.7, 10.2.5, 10.3.3, 11.3,	to
11.3.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.7	3.7.1, 3.10, 5.2, 6.1
Claims Subject to Arbitration	Contract Documents, Copies Furnished and Use of
15.4.1	1.5.2, 2.3.6, 5.3
Cleaning Up	Contract Documents, Definition of
3.15, 6.3	1.1.1
Commencement of the Work, Conditions Relating to	Contract Sum
2.2.1, 3.2.2, 3.4.1, 3.7.1, 3.10.1, 3.12.6, 5.2.1, 5.2.3,	2.2.2, 2.2.4, 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.8, 3.10.2, 5.2.3, 7.3, 7.4,
6.2.2, 8.1.2, 8.2.2, 8.3.1, 11.1, 11.2, 15.1.5	9.1, 9.2, 9.4.2, 9.5.1.4, 9.6.7, 9.7, 10.3.2, 11.5, 12.1.2,
Commencement of the Work, Definition of	12.3, 14.2.4, 14.3.2, 15.1.4.2, 15.1.5, 15.2.5
8.1.2	Contract Sum, Definition of
Communications	9.1
3.9.1, 4.2.4	Contract Time
Completion, Conditions Relating to	1.1.4, 2.2.1, 2.2.2, 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.10.2, 5.2.3, 6.1.5,
3.4.1, 3.11, 3.15, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 8.2, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1,	7.2.1.3, 7.3.1, 7.3.5, 7.3.6, 7, 7, 7.3.10, 7.4, 8.1.1,
9.10, 12.2, 14.1.2, 15.1.2	8.2.1, 8.2.3, 8.3.1, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.3.2, 12.1.1, 12.1.2,
COMPLETION, PAYMENTS AND	14.3.2, 15.1.4.2, 15.1.6.1, 15.2.5
9	Contract Time, Definition of
Completion, Substantial	8.1.1
	CONTRACTOR

(	Contractor, Definition of	2.5, 3.2.4, 3.7.3, 3.8.2, 3.15.2, 5.4.2, 6.1.1, 6.2.3, 7.3.3.3, 7.3.4, 7.3.8, 7.3.9, 9.10.2, 10.3.2, 10.3.6,
	Santo atom's Construction and Submitted Sahadular	11.2, 12.1.2, 12.2.1, 12.2.4, 13.4, 14
	Contractor's Construction and Submittal Schedules	Cutting and Patching
	3.10, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 4.2.3, 6.1.3, 15.1.6.2 Contractor's Employees	3.14, 6.2.5  Damage to Construction of Owner or Separate
	2.2.4, 3.3.2, 3.4.3, 3.8.1, 3.9, 3.18.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6,	Contractors
	10.2, 10.3, 11.3, 14.1, 14.2.1.1	3.14.2, 6.2.4, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.5, 10.4, 12.2.4
	Contractor's Liability Insurance	Damage to the Work
	11.1	3.14.2, 9.9.1, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.5, 10.4, 12.2.4
	Contractor's Relationship with Separate Contractors	Damages, Claims for
	and Owner's Forces	3.2.4, 3.18, 6.1.1, 8.3.3, 9.5.1, 9.6.7, 10.3.3, 11.3.2,
3	3.12.5, 3.14.2, 4.2.4, 6, 11.3, 12.2.4	11.3, 14.2.4, 15.1.7
(	Contractor's Relationship with Subcontractors	Damages for Delay
]	1.2.2, 2.2.4, 3.3.2, 3.18.1, 3.18.2, 4.2.4, 5, 9.6.2,	6.2.3, 8.3.3, 9.5.1.6, 9.7, 10.3.2, 14.3.2
	9.6.7, 9.10.2, 11.2, 11.3, 11.4	Date of Commencement of the Work, Definition of
	Contractor's Relationship with the Architect	8.1.2
	1.1.2, 1.5, 2.3.3, 3.1.3, 3.2.2, 3.2.3, 3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.4.2,	Date of Substantial Completion, Definition of
	3.5.1, 3.7.4, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 3.16, 3.18, 4.2, 5.2,	8.1.3
	5.2.2, 7, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 10.2.6,	Day, Definition of
	10.3, 11.3, 12, 13.4, 15.1.3, 15.2.1	8.1.4
	Contractor's Representations	Decisions of the Architect 3.7.4, 4.2.6, 4.2.7, 4.2.11, 4.2.12, 4.2.13, 6.3, 7.3.4,
	3.2.1, 3.2.2, 3.5, 3.12.6, 6.2.2, 8.2.1, 9.3.3, 9.8.2 Contractor's Responsibility for Those Performing the	7.3.9, 8.1.3, 8.3.1, 9.2, 9.4, 9.5.1, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 13.4.2,
	Work	14.2.2, 14.2.4, 15.1, 15.2
	3.3.2, 3.18, 5.3, 6.1.3, 6.2, 9.5.1, 10.2.8	Decisions to Withhold Certification
	Contractor's Review of Contract Documents	9.4.1, 9.5, 9.7, 14.1.1.3
	3.2	Defective or Nonconforming Work, Acceptance,
	Contractor's Right to Stop the Work	Rejection and Correction of
	2.2.2, 9.7	2.5, 3.5, 4.2.6, 6.2.3, 9.5.1, 9.5.3, 9.6.6, 9.8.2, 9.9.3,
(	Contractor's Right to Terminate the Contract	9.10.4, 12.2.1
	14.1	Definitions
	Contractor's Submittals	1.1, 2.1.1, 3.1.1, 3.5, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 3.12.3, 4.1.1, 5.1,
	3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 9.2, 9.3, 9.8.2,	6.1.2, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 8.1, 9.1, 9.8.1, 15.1.1
	9.8.3, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3	Delays and Extensions of Time
	Contractor's Superintendent	3.2, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, 8.3, 9.5.1, 9.7,
	3.9, 10.2.6 Contractor's Supervision and Construction	10.3.2, 10.4, 14.3.2, 15.1.6, 15.2.5 Digital Data Use and Transmission
	Procedures	1.7
	1.2.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 6.1.3, 6.2.4,	Disputes
	7.1.3, 7.3.4, 7.3.6, 8.2, 10, 12, 14, 15.1.4	6.3, 7.3.9, 15.1, 15.2
	Coordination and Correlation	Documents and Samples at the Site
	1.2, 3.2.1, 3.3.1, 3.10, 3.12.6, 6.1.3, 6.2.1	3.11
	Copies Furnished of Drawings and Specifications	Drawings, Definition of
	1.5, 2.3.6, 3.11	1.1.5
(	Copyrights	Drawings and Specifications, Use and Ownership of
	1.5, 3.17	3.11
	Correction of Work	Effective Date of Insurance
	2.5, 3.7.3, 9.4.2, 9.8.2, 9.8.3, 9.9.1, 12.1.2, 12.2, 12.3,	8.2.2
	15.1.3.1, 15.1.3.2, 15.2.1	Emergencies
	Correlation and Intent of the Contract Documents	10.4, 14.1.1.2, 15.1.5 Employees Contractor's
	1.2 Cost Definition of	Employees, Contractor's
	Cost, Definition of 7.3.4	3.3.2, 3.4.3, 3.8.1, 3.9, 3.18.2, 4.2.3, 4.2.6, 10.2, 10.3.3, 11.3, 14.1, 14.2.1.1
	Costs	Equipment, Labor, or Materials
`	COSIG	1.1.3, 1.1.6, 3.4, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15.1,
		,, 5, 5, 5, 5, 5, 5, 5,

4.2.6, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.4, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3,	11.1
9.10.2, 10.2.1, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2	Insurance, Effective Date of
Execution and Progress of the Work	8.2.2, 14.4.2
1.1.3, 1.2.1, 1.2.2, 2.3.4, 2.3.6, 3.1, 3.3.1, 3.4.1, 3.7.1,	Insurance, Owner's Liability
3.10.1, 3.12, 3.14, 4.2, 6.2.2, 7.1.3, 7.3.6, 8.2, 9.5.1,	11.2
9.9.1, 10.2, 10.3, 12.1, 12.2, 14.2, 14.3.1, 15.1.4	Insurance, Property
Extensions of Time	10.2.5, 11.2, 11.4, 11.5
3.2.4, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3, 7.4, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.3.2,	Insurance, Stored Materials
10.4, 14.3, 15.1.6, 15.2.5	9.3.2
Failure of Payment	INSURANCE AND BONDS
9.5.1.3, 9.7, 9.10.2, 13.5, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.1.2	11
Faulty Work	Insurance Companies, Consent to Partial Occupancy
(See Defective or Nonconforming Work)	9.9.1
Final Completion and Final Payment	Insured loss, Adjustment and Settlement of
4.2.1, 4.2.9, 9.8.2, 9.10, 12.3, 14.2.4, 14.4.3	11.5
Financial Arrangements, Owner's	Intent of the Contract Documents
2.2.1, 13.2.2, 14.1.1.4	1.2.1, 4.2.7, 4.2.12, 4.2.13
GENERAL PROVISIONS	Interest
1	13.5
Governing Law	Interpretation
13.1	1.1.8, 1.2.3, 1.4, 4.1.1, 5.1, 6.1.2, 15.1.1
Guarantees (See Warranty)	Interpretations, Written
Hazardous Materials and Substances	4.2.11, 4.2.12
10.2.4, 10.3	Judgment on Final Award
Identification of Subcontractors and Suppliers	15.4.2
5.2.1	Labor and Materials, Equipment
Indemnification	1.1.3, 1.1.6, 3.4, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15.1,
3.17, 3.18, 9.6.8, 9.10.2, 10.3.3, 11.3	5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.4, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3, 9.10.2, 10.2.1,
Information and Services Required of the Owner	10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2
2.1.2, 2.2, 2.3, 3.2.2, 3.12.10.1, 6.1.3, 6.1.4, 6.2.5,	Labor Disputes
9.6.1, 9.9.2, 9.10.3, 10.3.3, 11.2, 13.4.1, 13.4.2,	8.3.1
14.1.1.4, 14.1.4, 15.1.4	Laws and Regulations
Initial Decision	1.5, 2.3.2, 3.2.3, 3.2.4, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 9.6.4,
15.2	9.9.1, 10.2.2, 13.1, 13.3.1, 13.4.2, 13.5, 14, 15.2.8,
Initial Decision Maker, Definition of	15.4
1.1.8	Liens
Initial Decision Maker, Decisions	2.1.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3, 9.6.8, 9.10.2, 9.10.4, 15.2.8
14.2.4, 15.1.4.2, 15.2.1, 15.2.2, 15.2.3, 15.2.4, 15.2.5	Limitations, Statutes of
Initial Decision Maker, Extent of Authority	12.2.5, 15.1.2, 15.4.1.1
14.2.4, 15.1.4.2, 15.2.1, 15.2.2, 15.2.3, 15.2.4, 15.2.5	Limitations of Liability
Injury or Damage to Person or Property	3.2.2, 3.5, 3.12.10, 3.12.10.1, 3.17, 3.18.1, 4.2.6,
10.2.8, 10.4	4.2.7, 6.2.2, 9.4.2, 9.6.4, 9.6.7, 9.6.8, 10.2.5, 10.3.3,
Inspections	11.3, 12.2.5, 13.3.1
3.1.3, 3.3.3, 3.7.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.6, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3,	Limitations of Time
9.9.2, 9.10.1, 12.2.1, 13.4	2.1.2, 2.2, 2.5, 3.2.2, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12.5, 3.15.1, 4.2.7,
Instructions to Bidders	5.2, 5.3, 5.4.1, 6.2.4, 7.3, 7.4, 8.2, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3,
1.1.1	9.4.1, 9.5, 9.6, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 9.10, 12.2, 13.4, 14, 15,
Instructions to the Contractor	15.1.2, 15.1.3, 15.1.5
3.2.4, 3.3.1, 3.8.1, 5.2.1, 7, 8.2.2, 12, 13.4.2	Materials, Hazardous
Instruments of Service, Definition of	10.2.4, 10.3
1.1.7	Materials, Labor, Equipment and
Insurance	1.1.3, 1.1.6, 3.4.1, 3.5, 3.8.2, 3.8.3, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15.1,
6.1.1, 7.3.4, 8.2.2, 9.3.2, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 10.2.5,	5.2.1, 6.2.1, 7.3.4, 9.3.2, 9.3.3, 9.5.1.3, 9.10.2,
11	10.2.1.2, 10.2.4, 14.2.1.1, 14.2.1.2
Insurance, Notice of Cancellation or Expiration	Means, Methods, Techniques, Sequences and
11.1.4, 11.2.3	Procedures of Construction
Insurance, Contractor's Liability	3.3.1, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 9.4.2

Mechanic's Lien	Owner's Insurance
2.1.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3, 9.6.8, 9.10.2, 9.10.4, 15.2.8	11.2
Mediation	Owner's Relationship with Subcontractors
8.3.1, 15.1.3.2, 15.2.1, 15.2.5, 15.2.6, 15.3, 15.4.1,	1.1.2, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 9.6.4, 9.10.2, 14.2.2
15.4.1.1	Owner's Right to Carry Out the Work
Minor Changes in the Work	2.5, 14.2.2
1.1.1, 3.4.2, 3.12.8, 4.2.8, 7.1, 7.4	Owner's Right to Clean Up
MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	6.3
13	Owner's Right to Perform Construction and to Award
Modifications, Definition of	Separate Contracts
1.1.1	6.1
Modifications to the Contract	
	Owner's Right to Stop the Work
1.1.1, 1.1.2, 2.5, 3.11, 4.1.2, 4.2.1, 5.2.3, 7, 8.3.1, 9.7,	2.4 Overage's Dight to Sygnand the Work
10.3.2	Owner's Right to Suspend the Work
Mutual Responsibility	14.3
6.2	Owner's Right to Terminate the Contract
Nonconforming Work, Acceptance of	14.2, 14.4
9.6.6, 9.9.3, 12.3	Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications and
Nonconforming Work, Rejection and Correction of	Other Instruments of Service
2.4, 2.5, 3.5, 4.2.6, 6.2.4, 9.5.1, 9.8.2, 9.9.3, 9.10.4,	1.1.1, 1.1.6, 1.1.7, 1.5, 2.3.6, 3.2.2, 3.11, 3.17, 4.2.12,
12.2	5.3
Notice	Partial Occupancy or Use
1.6, 1.6.1, 1.6.2, 2.1.2, 2.2.2., 2.2.3, 2.2.4, 2.5, 3.2.4,	9.6.6, 9.9
3.3.1, 3.7.4, 3.7.5, 3.9.2, 3.12.9, 3.12.10, 5.2.1, 7.4,	Patching, Cutting and
8.2.2 9.6.8, 9.7, 9.10.1, 10.2.8, 10.3.2, 11.5, 12.2.2.1,	3.14, 6.2.5
13.4.1, 13.4.2, 14.1, 14.2.2, 14.4.2, 15.1.3, 15.1.5,	Patents
15.1.6, 15.4.1	3.17
Notice of Cancellation or Expiration of Insurance	Payment, Applications for
11.1.4, 11.2.3	4.2.5, 7.3.9, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.3, 9.7, 9.8.5, 9.10.1,
Notice of Claims	14.2.3, 14.2.4, 14.4.3
1.6.2, 2.1.2, 3.7.4, 9.6.8, 10.2.8, 15.1.3, 15.1.5,	Payment, Certificates for
15.1.6, 15.2.8, 15.3.2, 15.4.1	4.2.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, 9.4, 9.5, 9.6.1, 9.6.6, 9.7, 9.10.1,
Notice of Testing and Inspections	9.10.3, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.4
13.4.1, 13.4.2	Payment, Failure of
Observations, Contractor's	9.5.1.3, 9.7, 9.10.2, 13.5, 14.1.1.3, 14.2.1.2
3.2, 3.7.4	Payment, Final
Occupancy	4.2.1, 4.2.9, 9.10, 12.3, 14.2.4, 14.4.3
2.3.1, 9.6.6, 9.8	Payment Bond, Performance Bond and
Orders, Written	7.3.4.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, 11.1.2
1.1.1, 2.4, 3.9.2, 7, 8.2.2, 11.5, 12.1, 12.2.2.1, 13.4.2,	Payments, Progress
14.3.1	9.3, 9.6, 9.8.5, 9.10.3, 14.2.3, 15.1.4
OWNER	PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION
2	9
Owner, Definition of	Payments to Subcontractors
2.1.1	5.4.2, 9.5.1.3, 9.6.2, 9.6.3, 9.6.4, 9.6.7, 14.2.1.2
Owner, Evidence of Financial Arrangements	PCB
<b>2.2</b> , 13.2.2, 14.1.1.4	10.3.1
Owner, Information and Services Required of the	Performance Bond and Payment Bond
2.1.2, 2.2, 2.3, 3.2.2, 3.12.10, 6.1.3, 6.1.4, 6.2.5,	7.3.4.4, 9.6.7, 9.10.3, 11.1.2
9.3.2, 9.6.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.2, 9.10.3, 10.3.3, 11.2, 13.4.1,	Permits, Fees, Notices and Compliance with Laws
13.4.2, 14.1.1.4, 14.1.4, 15.1.4	2.3.1, 3.7, 3.13, 7.3.4.4, 10.2.2
Owner's Authority	PERSONS AND PROPERTY, PROTECTION OF
1.5, 2.1.1, 2.3.32.4, 2.5, 3.4.2, 3.8.1, 3.12.10, 3.14.2,	10
4.1.2, 4.2.4, 4.2.9, 5.2.1, 5.2.4, 5.4.1, 6.1, 6.3, 7.2.1,	Polychlorinated Biphenyl
7.3.1, 8.2.2, 8.3.1, 9.3.2, 9.5.1, 9.6.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.2,	10.3.1 Product Data Definition of
10.3.2, 11.4, 11.5, 12.2.2, 12.3, 13.2.2, 14.3, 14.4,	Product Data, Definition of
15.2.7	3.12.2

Product Data and Samples, Shop Drawings	Samples at the Site, Documents and
3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7	3.11
Progress and Completion	Schedule of Values
4.2.2, 8.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 14.1.4, 15.1.4	9.2, 9.3.1
Progress Payments	Schedules, Construction
9.3, 9.6, 9.8.5, 9.10.3, 14.2.3, 15.1.4	3.10, 3.12.1, 3.12.2, 6.1.3, 15.1.6.2
Project, Definition of	Separate Contracts and Contractors
1.1.4	1.1.4, 3.12.5, 3.14.2, 4.2.4, 4.2.7, 6, 8.3.1, 12.1.2
Project Representatives	Separate Contractors, Definition of
4.2.10	6.1.1
Property Insurance	Shop Drawings, Definition of
10.2.5, 11.2	3.12.1
Proposal Requirements	Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples
1.1.1	3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7
PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY	Site, Use of
10	3.13, 6.1.1, 6.2.1
Regulations and Laws	Site Inspections
1.5, 2.3.2, 3.2.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.12.10, 3.13, 9.6.4, 9.9.1,	3.2.2, 3.3.3, 3.7.1, 3.7.4, 4.2, 9.9.2, 9.4.2, 9.10.1, 13.4
10.2.2, 13.1, 13.3, 13.4.1, 13.4.2, 13.5, 14, 15.2.8,	Site Visits, Architect's
15.4	3.7.4, 4.2.2, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.9.2, 9.10.1, 13.4
Rejection of Work	Special Inspections and Testing
4.2.6, 12.2.1	4.2.6, 12.2.1, 13.4
Releases and Waivers of Liens	Specifications, Definition of
9.3.1, 9.10.2	1.1.6
Representations	Specifications
3.2.1, 3.5, 3.12.6, 8.2.1, 9.3.3, 9.4.2, 9.5.1, 9.10.1	1.1.1, 1.1.6, 1.2.2, 1.5, 3.12.10, 3.17, 4.2.14
	Statute of Limitations
Representatives	
2.1.1, 3.1.1, 3.9, 4.1.1, 4.2.10, 13.2.1  Responsibility for These Performing the World	15.1.2, 15.4.1.1 Stanning the Worls
Responsibility for Those Performing the Work	Stopping the Work
3.3.2, 3.18, 4.2.2, 4.2.3, 5.3, 6.1.3, 6.2, 6.3, 9.5.1, 10	2.2.2, 2.4, 9.7, 10.3, 14.1
Retainage	Stored Materials
9.3.1, 9.6.2, 9.8.5, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3	6.2.1, 9.3.2, 10.2.1.2, 10.2.4
Review of Contract Documents and Field Conditions	Subcontractor, Definition of
by Contractor	5.1.1
3.2, 3.12.7, 6.1.3	SUBCONTRACTORS
Review of Contractor's Submittals by Owner and	5
Architect	Subcontractors, Work by
3.10.1, 3.10.2, 3.11, 3.12, 4.2, 5.2, 6.1.3, 9.2, 9.8.2	1.2.2, 3.3.2, 3.12.1, 3.18, 4.2.3, 5.2.3, 5.3, 5.4,
Review of Shop Drawings, Product Data and	9.3.1.2, 9.6.7
Samples by Contractor	Subcontractual Relations
3.12	5.3, 5.4, 9.3.1.2, 9.6, 9.10, 10.2.1, 14.1, 14.2.1
Rights and Remedies	Submittals
1.1.2, 2.4, 2.5, 3.5, 3.7.4, 3.15.2, 4.2.6, 5.3, 5.4, 6.1,	3.10, 3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7, 5.2.1, 5.2.3, 7.3.4, 9.2, 9.3,
6.3, 7.3.1, 8.3, 9.5.1, 9.7, 10.2.5, 10.3, 12.2.1, 12.2.2,	9.8, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.3
12.2.4, 13.3, 14, 15.4	Submittal Schedule
Royalties, Patents and Copyrights	3.10.2, 3.12.5, 4.2.7
3.17	Subrogation, Waivers of
Rules and Notices for Arbitration	6.1.1, 11.3
15.4.1	Substances, Hazardous
Safety of Persons and Property	10.3
10.2, 10.4	Substantial Completion
Safety Precautions and Programs	4.2.9, 8.1.1, 8.1.3, 8.2.3, 9.4.2, 9.8, 9.9.1, 9.10.3,
3.3.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 5.3, 10.1, 10.2, 10.4	12.2, 15.1.2
Samples, Definition of	Substantial Completion, Definition of
3.12.3	9.8.1
Samples, Shop Drawings, Product Data and	Substitution of Subcontractors
3.11, 3.12, 4.2.7	5.2.3, 5.2.4

Substitution of Architect 2.3.3	Time, Delays and Extensions of
	3.2.4, 3.7.4, 5.2.3, 7.2.1, 7.3.1, 7.4, 8.3, 9.5.1, 9.7,
Substitutions of Materials	10.3.2, 10.4, 14.3.2, 15.1.6, 15.2.5
3.4.2, 3.5, 7.3.8	Time Limits
Sub-subcontractor, Definition of	2.1.2, 2.2, 2.5, 3.2.2, 3.10, 3.11, 3.12.5, 3.15.1, 4.2,
5.1.2	5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 6.2.4, 7.3, 7.4, 8.2, 9.2, 9.3.1, 9.3.3,
Subsurface Conditions	9.4.1, 9.5, 9.6, 9.7, 9.8, 9.9, 9.10, 12.2, 13.4, 14,
3.7.4	15.1.2, 15.1.3, 15.4
Successors and Assigns	Time Limits on Claims
13.2	3.7.4, 10.2.8, 15.1.2, 15.1.3
Superintendent	Title to Work
3.9, 10.2.6	9.3.2, 9.3.3
Supervision and Construction Procedures	UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK
1.2.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.12.10, 4.2.2, 4.2.7, 6.1.3, 6.2.4,	12
7.1.3, 7.3.4, 8.2, 8.3.1, 9.4.2, 10, 12, 14, 15.1.4	Uncovering of Work
Suppliers	12.1
1.5, 3.12.1, 4.2.4, 4.2.6, 5.2.1, 9.3, 9.4.2, 9.5.4, 9.6,	Unforeseen Conditions, Concealed or Unknown
9.10.5, 14.2.1	3.7.4, 8.3.1, 10.3
Surety	Unit Prices
5.4.1.2, 9.6.8, 9.8.5, 9.10.2, 9.10.3, 11.1.2, 14.2.2,	7.3.3.2, 9.1.2
	Use of Documents
15.2.7	
Surety, Consent of	1.1.1, 1.5, 2.3.6, 3.12.6, 5.3
9.8.5, 9.10.2, 9.10.3	Use of Site
Surveys	3.13, 6.1.1, 6.2.1
1.1.7, 2.3.4	Values, Schedule of
Suspension by the Owner for Convenience	9.2, 9.3.1
14.3	Waiver of Claims by the Architect
Suspension of the Work	13.3.2
3.7.5, 5.4.2, 14.3	Waiver of Claims by the Contractor
Suspension or Termination of the Contract	9.10.5, 13.3.2, 15.1.7
5.4.1.1, 14	Waiver of Claims by the Owner
Taxes	9.9.3, 9.10.3, 9.10.4, 12.2.2.1, 13.3.2, 14.2.4, 15.1.7
3.6, 3.8.2.1, 7.3.4.4	Waiver of Consequential Damages
Termination by the Contractor	14.2.4, 15.1.7
14.1, 15.1.7	Waiver of Liens
Termination by the Owner for Cause	9.3, 9.10.2, 9.10.4
5.4.1.1, 14.2, 15.1.7	Waivers of Subrogation
Termination by the Owner for Convenience	6.1.1, 11.3
14.4	Warranty
Termination of the Architect	3.5, 4.2.9, 9.3.3, 9.8.4, 9.9.1, 9.10.2, 9.10.4, 12.2.2,
2.3.3	15.1.2
Termination of the Contractor Employment	Weather Delays
14.2.2	8.3, 15.1.6.2
11.2.2	Work, Definition of
TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE	1.1.3
CONTRACT	Written Consent
14	1.5.2, 3.4.2, 3.7.4, 3.12.8, 3.14.2, 4.1.2, 9.3.2, 9.10.3
Tests and Inspections	13.2, 13.3.2, 15.4.4.2
3.1.3, 3.3.3, 3.7.1, 4.2.2, 4.2.6, 4.2.9, 9.4.2, 9.8.3,	Written Interpretations
9.9.2, 9.10.1, 10.3.2, 12.2.1, 13.4	4.2.11, 4.2.12
TIME	Written Orders
8	1.1.1, 2.4, 3.9, 7, 8.2.2, 12.1, 12.2, 13.4.2, 14.3.1

#### **ARTICLE 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS**

#### § 1.1 Basic Definitions

#### § 1.1.1 The Contract Documents

The Contract Documents are enumerated in the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor (hereinafter the Agreement) and consist of the Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execution of the Contract, other documents listed in the Agreement, and Modifications issued after execution of the Contract. A Modification is (1) a written amendment to the Contract signed by both parties, (2) a Change Order, (3) a Construction Change Directive, or (4) a written order for a minor change in the Work issued by the Architect. Unless specifically enumerated in the Agreement, the Contract Documents do not include the advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, sample forms, other information furnished by the Owner in anticipation of receiving bids or proposals, the Contractor's bid or proposal, or portions of Addenda relating to bidding or proposal requirements.

#### § 1.1.2 The Contract

The Contract Documents form the Contract for Construction. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral. The Contract may be amended or modified only by a Modification. The Contract Documents shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind (1) between the Contractor and the Architect or the Architect's consultants, (2) between the Owner and a Subcontractor or a Sub-subcontractor, (3) between the Owner and the Architect or the Architect's consultants, or (4) between any persons or entities other than the Owner and the Contractor. The Architect shall, however, be entitled to performance and enforcement of obligations under the Contract intended to facilitate performance of the Architect's duties.

# § 1.1.3 The Work

The term "Work" means the construction and services required by the Contract Documents, whether completed or partially completed, and includes all other labor, materials, equipment, and services provided or to be provided by the Contractor to fulfill the Contractor's obligations. The Work may constitute the whole or a part of the Project.

# § 1.1.4 The Project

The Project is the total construction of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole or a part and which may include construction by the Owner and by Separate Contractors.

#### § 1.1.5 The Drawings

The Drawings are the graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents showing the design, location and dimensions of the Work, generally including plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules, and diagrams.

# § 1.1.6 The Specifications

The Specifications are that portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship for the Work, and performance of related services.

# § 1.1.7 Instruments of Service

Instruments of Service are representations, in any medium of expression now known or later developed, of the tangible and intangible creative work performed by the Architect and the Architect's consultants under their respective professional services agreements. Instruments of Service may include, without limitation, studies, surveys, models, sketches, drawings, specifications, and other similar materials.

#### § 1.1.8 Initial Decision Maker

The Initial Decision Maker is the person identified in the Agreement to render initial decisions on Claims in accordance with Section 15.2. The Initial Decision Maker shall not show partiality to the Owner or Contractor and shall not be liable for results of interpretations or decisions rendered in good faith.

# § 1.2 Correlation and Intent of the Contract Documents

§ 1.2.1 The intent of the Contract Documents is to include all items necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Work by the Contractor. The Contract Documents are complementary, and what is required by one shall be as binding as if required by all; performance by the Contractor shall be required only to the extent

consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable from them as being necessary to produce the indicated results.

- § 1.2.1.1 The invalidity of any provision of the Contract Documents shall not invalidate the Contract or its remaining provisions. If it is determined that any provision of the Contract Documents violates any law, or is otherwise invalid or unenforceable, then that provision shall be revised to the extent necessary to make that provision legal and enforceable. In such case the Contract Documents shall be construed, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to give effect to the parties' intentions and purposes in executing the Contract.
- § 1.2.2 Organization of the Specifications into divisions, sections and articles, and arrangement of Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or in establishing the extent of Work to be performed by any trade.
- § 1.2.3 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, words that have well-known technical or construction industry meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meanings.

#### § 1.3 Capitalization

Terms capitalized in these General Conditions include those that are (1) specifically defined, (2) the titles of numbered articles, or (3) the titles of other documents published by the American Institute of Architects.

# § 1.4 Interpretation

In the interest of brevity the Contract Documents frequently omit modifying words such as "all" and "any" and articles such as "the" and "an," but the fact that a modifier or an article is absent from one statement and appears in another is not intended to affect the interpretation of either statement.

#### § 1.5 Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications, and Other Instruments of Service

- § 1.5.1 The Architect and the Architect's consultants shall be deemed the authors and owners of their respective Instruments of Service, including the Drawings and Specifications, and retain all common law, statutory, and other reserved rights in their Instruments of Service, including copyrights. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Subsubcontractors, and suppliers shall not own or claim a copyright in the Instruments of Service. Submittal or distribution to meet official regulatory requirements or for other purposes in connection with the Project is not to be construed as publication in derogation of the Architect's or Architect's consultants' reserved rights.
- § 1.5.2 The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and suppliers are authorized to use and reproduce the Instruments of Service provided to them, subject to any protocols established pursuant to Sections 1.7 and 1.8, solely and exclusively for execution of the Work. All copies made under this authorization shall bear the copyright notice, if any, shown on the Instruments of Service. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and suppliers may not use the Instruments of Service on other projects or for additions to the Project outside the scope of the Work without the specific written consent of the Owner, Architect, and the Architect's consultants.

#### § 1.6 Notice

- § 1.6.1 Except as otherwise provided in Section 1.6.2, where the Contract Documents require one party to notify or give notice to the other party, such notice shall be provided in writing to the designated representative of the party to whom the notice is addressed and shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person, by mail, by courier, or by electronic transmission if a method for electronic transmission is set forth in the Agreement.
- § 1.6.2 Notice of Claims as provided in Section 15.1.3 shall be provided in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly served only if delivered to the designated representative of the party to whom the notice is addressed by certified or registered mail, or by courier providing proof of delivery.

#### § 1.7 Digital Data Use and Transmission

The parties shall agree upon protocols governing the transmission and use of Instruments of Service or any other information or documentation in digital form. The parties will use AIA Document E203<sup>TM</sup>–2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, to establish the protocols for the development, use, transmission, and exchange of digital data.

(3B9ADA32)

#### § 1.8 Building Information Models Use and Reliance

Any use of, or reliance on, all or a portion of a building information model without agreement to protocols governing the use of, and reliance on, the information contained in the model and without having those protocols set forth in AIA Document E203<sup>TM</sup>–2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, and the requisite AIA Document G202<sup>TM</sup>–2013, Project Building Information Modeling Protocol Form, shall be at the using or relying party's sole risk and without liability to the other party and its contractors or consultants, the authors of, or contributors to, the building information model, and each of their agents and employees.

#### **ARTICLE 2 OWNER**

# § 2.1 General

§ 2.1.1 The Owner is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The Owner shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Owner with respect to all matters requiring the Owner's approval or authorization. Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.2.1, the Architect does not have such authority. The term "Owner" means the Owner or the Owner's authorized representative.

§ 2.1.2 The Owner shall furnish to the Contractor, within fifteen days after receipt of a written request, information necessary and relevant for the Contractor to evaluate, give notice of, or enforce mechanic's lien rights. Such information shall include a correct statement of the record legal title to the property on which the Project is located, usually referred to as the site, and the Owner's interest therein.

# § 2.2 Evidence of the Owner's Financial Arrangements

§ 2.2.1 Prior to commencement of the Work and upon written request by the Contractor, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor reasonable evidence that the Owner has made financial arrangements to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract. The Contractor shall have no obligation to commence the Work until the Owner provides such evidence. If commencement of the Work is delayed under this Section 2.2.1, the Contract Time shall be extended appropriately.

§ 2.2.2 Following commencement of the Work and upon written request by the Contractor, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor reasonable evidence that the Owner has made financial arrangements to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract only if (1) the Owner fails to make payments to the Contractor as the Contract Documents require; (2) the Contractor identifies in writing a reasonable concern regarding the Owner's ability to make payment when due; or (3) a change in the Work materially changes the Contract Sum. If the Owner fails to provide such evidence, as required, within fourteen days of the Contractor's request, the Contractor may immediately stop the Work and, in that event, shall notify the Owner that the Work has stopped. However, if the request is made because a change in the Work materially changes the Contract Sum under (3) above, the Contractor may immediately stop only that portion of the Work affected by the change until reasonable evidence is provided. If the Work is stopped under this Section 2.2.2, the Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable costs of shutdown, delay and start-up, plus interest as provided in the Contract Documents.

**§ 2.2.3** After the Owner furnishes evidence of financial arrangements under this Section 2.2, the Owner shall not materially vary such financial arrangements without prior notice to the Contractor.

§ 2.2.4 Where the Owner has designated information furnished under this Section 2.2 as "confidential," the Contractor shall keep the information confidential and shall not disclose it to any other person. However, the Contractor may disclose "confidential" information, after seven (7) days' notice to the Owner, where disclosure is required by law, including a subpoena or other form of compulsory legal process issued by a court or governmental entity, or by court or arbitrator(s) order. The Contractor may also disclose "confidential" information to its employees, consultants, sureties, Subcontractors and their employees, Sub-subcontractors, and others who need to know the content of such information solely and exclusively for the Project and who agree to maintain the confidentiality of such information.

# § 2.3 Information and Services Required of the Owner

**§ 2.3.1** Except for permits and fees that are the responsibility of the Contractor under the Contract Documents, including those required under Section 3.7.1, the Owner shall secure and pay for necessary approvals, easements,

assessments and charges required for construction, use or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities.

- § 2.3.2 The Owner shall retain an architect lawfully licensed to practice architecture, or an entity lawfully practicing architecture, in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. That person or entity is identified as the Architect in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number.
- § 2.3.3 If the employment of the Architect terminates, the Owner shall employ a successor to whom the Contractor has no reasonable objection and whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the Architect.
- § 2.3.4 The Owner shall furnish surveys describing physical characteristics, legal limitations and utility locations for the site of the Project, and a legal description of the site. The Contractor shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy of information furnished by the Owner but shall exercise proper precautions relating to the safe performance of the Work.
- § 2.3.5 The Owner shall furnish information or services required of the Owner by the Contract Documents with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Owner's control and relevant to the Contractor's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receiving the Contractor's written request for such information or services.
- § 2.3.6 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor one copy of the Contract Documents for purposes of making reproductions pursuant to Section 1.5.2.

# § 2.4 Owner's Right to Stop the Work

If the Contractor fails to correct Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents as required by Section 12.2 or repeatedly fails to carry out Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Owner may issue a written order to the Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, the right of the Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to a duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other person or entity, except to the extent required by Section 6.1.3.

#### § 2.5 Owner's Right to Carry Out the Work

If the Contractor defaults or neglects to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and fails within a ten-day period after receipt of notice from the Owner to commence and continue correction of such default or neglect with diligence and promptness, the Owner may, without prejudice to other remedies the Owner may have, correct such default or neglect. Such action by the Owner and amounts charged to the Contractor are both subject to prior approval of the Architect and the Architect may, pursuant to Section 9.5.1, withhold or nullify a Certificate for Payment in whole or in part, to the extent reasonably necessary to reimburse the Owner for the reasonable cost of correcting such deficiencies, including Owner's expenses and compensation for the Architect's additional services made necessary by such default, neglect, or failure. If current and future payments are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. If the Contractor disagrees with the actions of the Owner or the Architect, or the amounts claimed as costs to the Owner, the Contractor may file a Claim pursuant to Article 15.

# ARTICLE 3 CONTRACTOR

# § 3.1 General

- § 3.1.1 The Contractor is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The Contractor shall be lawfully licensed, if required in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. The Contractor shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Contractor with respect to all matters under this Contract. The term "Contractor" means the Contractor or the Contractor's authorized representative.
- § 3.1.2 The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- § 3.1.3 The Contractor shall not be relieved of its obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents either by activities or duties of the Architect in the Architect's administration of the Contract, or by tests, inspections or approvals required or performed by persons or entities other than the Contractor.

# § 3.2 Review of Contract Documents and Field Conditions by Contractor

§ 3.2.1 Execution of the Contract by the Contractor is a representation that the Contractor has visited the site, become generally familiar with local conditions under which the Work is to be performed, and correlated personal observations with requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 3.2.2 Because the Contract Documents are complementary, the Contractor shall, before starting each portion of the Work, carefully study and compare the various Contract Documents relative to that portion of the Work, as well as the information furnished by the Owner pursuant to Section 2.3.4, shall take field measurements of any existing conditions related to that portion of the Work, and shall observe any conditions at the site affecting it. These obligations are for the purpose of facilitating coordination and construction by the Contractor and are not for the purpose of discovering errors, omissions, or inconsistencies in the Contract Documents; however, the Contractor shall promptly report to the Architect any errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered by or made known to the Contractor as a request for information in such form as the Architect may require. It is recognized that the Contractor's review is made in the Contractor's capacity as a contractor and not as a licensed design professional, unless otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 3.2.3 The Contractor is not required to ascertain that the Contract Documents are in accordance with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, but the Contractor shall promptly report to the Architect any nonconformity discovered by or made known to the Contractor as a request for information in such form as the Architect may require.

§ 3.2.4 If the Contractor believes that additional cost or time is involved because of clarifications or instructions the Architect issues in response to the Contractor's notices or requests for information pursuant to Sections 3.2.2 or 3.2.3, the Contractor shall submit Claims as provided in Article 15. If the Contractor fails to perform the obligations of Sections 3.2.2 or 3.2.3, the Contractor shall pay such costs and damages to the Owner, subject to Section 15.1.7, as would have been avoided if the Contractor had performed such obligations. If the Contractor performs those obligations, the Contractor shall not be liable to the Owner or Architect for damages resulting from errors, inconsistencies or omissions in the Contract Documents, for differences between field measurements or conditions and the Contract Documents, or for nonconformities of the Contract Documents to applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities.

# § 3.3 Supervision and Construction Procedures

§ 3.3.1 The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work, using the Contractor's best skill and attention. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for, and have control over, construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, and for coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract. If the Contract Documents give specific instructions concerning construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures, the Contractor shall evaluate the jobsite safety thereof and shall be solely responsible for the jobsite safety of such means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures. If the Contractor determines that such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures may not be safe, the Contractor shall give timely notice to the Owner and Architect, and shall propose alternative means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures. The Architect shall evaluate the proposed alternative solely for conformance with the design intent for the completed construction. Unless the Architect objects to the Contractor's proposed alternative, the Contractor shall perform the Work using its alternative means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures.

§ 3.3.2 The Contractor shall be responsible to the Owner for acts and omissions of the Contractor's employees, Subcontractors and their agents and employees, and other persons or entities performing portions of the Work for, or on behalf of, the Contractor or any of its Subcontractors.

§ 3.3.3 The Contractor shall be responsible for inspection of portions of Work already performed to determine that such portions are in proper condition to receive subsequent Work.

# § 3.4 Labor and Materials

§ 3.4.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the Work.

- § 3.4.2 Except in the case of minor changes in the Work approved by the Architect in accordance with Section 3.12.8 or ordered by the Architect in accordance with Section 7.4, the Contractor may make substitutions only with the consent of the Owner, after evaluation by the Architect and in accordance with a Change Order or Construction Change Directive.
- § 3.4.3 The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among the Contractor's employees and other persons carrying out the Work. The Contractor shall not permit employment of unfit persons or persons not properly skilled in tasks assigned to them.

# § 3.5 Warranty

§ 3.5.1 The Contractor warrants to the Owner and Architect that materials and equipment furnished under the Contract will be of good quality and new unless the Contract Documents require or permit otherwise. The Contractor further warrants that the Work will conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents and will be free from defects, except for those inherent in the quality of the Work the Contract Documents require or permit. Work, materials, or equipment not conforming to these requirements may be considered defective. The Contractor's warranty excludes remedy for damage or defect caused by abuse, alterations to the Work not executed by the Contractor, improper or insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear and normal usage. If required by the Architect, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.

§ 3.5.2 All material, equipment, or other special warranties required by the Contract Documents shall be issued in the name of the Owner, or shall be transferable to the Owner, and shall commence in accordance with Section 9.8.4.

# § 3.6 Taxes

The Contractor shall pay sales, consumer, use and similar taxes for the Work provided by the Contractor that are legally enacted when bids are received or negotiations concluded, whether or not yet effective or merely scheduled to go into effect.

# § 3.7 Permits, Fees, Notices and Compliance with Laws

- § 3.7.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall secure and pay for the building permit as well as for other permits, fees, licenses, and inspections by government agencies necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work that are customarily secured after execution of the Contract and legally required at the time bids are received or negotiations concluded.
- § 3.7.2 The Contractor shall comply with and give notices required by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities applicable to performance of the Work.
- § 3.7.3 If the Contractor performs Work knowing it to be contrary to applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, the Contractor shall assume appropriate responsibility for such Work and shall bear the costs attributable to correction.

# § 3.7.4 Concealed or Unknown Conditions

If the Contractor encounters conditions at the site that are (1) subsurface or otherwise concealed physical conditions that differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents or (2) unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature that differ materially from those ordinarily found to exist and generally recognized as inherent in construction activities of the character provided for in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall promptly provide notice to the Owner and the Architect before conditions are disturbed and in no event later than 14 days after first observance of the conditions. The Architect will promptly investigate such conditions and, if the Architect determines that they differ materially and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of any part of the Work, will recommend that an equitable adjustment be made in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. If the Architect determines that the conditions at the site are not materially different from those indicated in the Contract Documents and that no change in the terms of the Contract is justified, the Architect shall promptly notify the Owner and Contractor, stating the reasons. If either party disputes the Architect's determination or recommendation, that party may submit a Claim as provided in Article 15.

§ 3.7.5 If, in the course of the Work, the Contractor encounters human remains or recognizes the existence of burial markers, archaeological sites or wetlands not indicated in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall immediately suspend any operations that would affect them and shall notify the Owner and Architect. Upon receipt of such notice, the Owner shall promptly take any action necessary to obtain governmental authorization required to resume the operations. The Contractor shall continue to suspend such operations until otherwise instructed by the Owner but shall continue with all other operations that do not affect those remains or features. Requests for adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time arising from the existence of such remains or features may be made as provided in Article 15.

# § 3.8 Allowances

§ 3.8.1 The Contractor shall include in the Contract Sum all allowances stated in the Contract Documents. Items covered by allowances shall be supplied for such amounts and by such persons or entities as the Owner may direct, but the Contractor shall not be required to employ persons or entities to whom the Contractor has reasonable objection.

- § 3.8.2 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents,
  - .1 allowances shall cover the cost to the Contractor of materials and equipment delivered at the site and all required taxes, less applicable trade discounts;
  - .2 Contractor's costs for unloading and handling at the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for stated allowance amounts shall be included in the Contract Sum but not in the allowances; and
  - .3 whenever costs are more than or less than allowances, the Contract Sum shall be adjusted accordingly by Change Order. The amount of the Change Order shall reflect (1) the difference between actual costs and the allowances under Section 3.8.2.1 and (2) changes in Contractor's costs under Section 3.8.2.2.
- § 3.8.3 Materials and equipment under an allowance shall be selected by the Owner with reasonable promptness.

#### § 3.9 Superintendent

- § 3.9.1 The Contractor shall employ a competent superintendent and necessary assistants who shall be in attendance at the Project site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.
- § 3.9.2 The Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, shall notify the Owner and Architect of the name and qualifications of a proposed superintendent. Within 14 days of receipt of the information, the Architect may notify the Contractor, stating whether the Owner or the Architect (1) has reasonable objection to the proposed superintendent or (2) requires additional time for review. Failure of the Architect to provide notice within the 14-day period shall constitute notice of no reasonable objection.
- § 3.9.3 The Contractor shall not employ a proposed superintendent to whom the Owner or Architect has made reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall not change the superintendent without the Owner's consent, which shall not unreasonably be withheld or delayed.

# § 3.10 Contractor's Construction and Submittal Schedules

- § 3.10.1 The Contractor, promptly after being awarded the Contract, shall submit for the Owner's and Architect's information a Contractor's construction schedule for the Work. The schedule shall contain detail appropriate for the Project, including (1) the date of commencement of the Work, interim schedule milestone dates, and the date of Substantial Completion; (2) an apportionment of the Work by construction activity; and (3) the time required for completion of each portion of the Work. The schedule shall provide for the orderly progression of the Work to completion and shall not exceed time limits current under the Contract Documents. The schedule shall be revised at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work and Project.
- § 3.10.2 The Contractor, promptly after being awarded the Contract and thereafter as necessary to maintain a current submittal schedule, shall submit a submittal schedule for the Architect's approval. The Architect's approval shall not be unreasonably delayed or withheld. The submittal schedule shall (1) be coordinated with the Contractor's construction schedule, and (2) allow the Architect reasonable time to review submittals. If the Contractor fails to submit a submittal schedule, or fails to provide submittals in accordance with the approved submittal schedule, the

Contractor shall not be entitled to any increase in Contract Sum or extension of Contract Time based on the time required for review of submittals.

§ 3.10.3 The Contractor shall perform the Work in general accordance with the most recent schedules submitted to the Owner and Architect.

#### § 3.11 Documents and Samples at the Site

The Contractor shall make available, at the Project site, the Contract Documents, including Change Orders, Construction Change Directives, and other Modifications, in good order and marked currently to indicate field changes and selections made during construction, and the approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar required submittals. These shall be in electronic form or paper copy, available to the Architect and Owner, and delivered to the Architect for submittal to the Owner upon completion of the Work as a record of the Work as constructed.

# § 3.12 Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples

- § 3.12.1 Shop Drawings are drawings, diagrams, schedules, and other data specially prepared for the Work by the Contractor or a Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, manufacturer, supplier, or distributor to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- § 3.12.2 Product Data are illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams, and other information furnished by the Contractor to illustrate materials or equipment for some portion of the Work.
- § 3.12.3 Samples are physical examples that illustrate materials, equipment, or workmanship, and establish standards by which the Work will be judged.
- § 3.12.4 Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals are not Contract Documents. Their purpose is to demonstrate how the Contractor proposes to conform to the information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents for those portions of the Work for which the Contract Documents require submittals. Review by the Architect is subject to the limitations of Section 4.2.7. Informational submittals upon which the Architect is not expected to take responsive action may be so identified in the Contract Documents. Submittals that are not required by the Contract Documents may be returned by the Architect without action.
- § 3.12.5 The Contractor shall review for compliance with the Contract Documents, approve, and submit to the Architect, Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals required by the Contract Documents, in accordance with the submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence of an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness and in such sequence as to cause no delay in the Work or in the activities of the Owner or of Separate Contractors.
- § 3.12.6 By submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals, the Contractor represents to the Owner and Architect that the Contractor has (1) reviewed and approved them, (2) determined and verified materials, field measurements and field construction criteria related thereto, or will do so, and (3) checked and coordinated the information contained within such submittals with the requirements of the Work and of the Contract Documents.
- § 3.12.7 The Contractor shall perform no portion of the Work for which the Contract Documents require submittal and review of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, until the respective submittal has been approved by the Architect.
- § 3.12.8 The Work shall be in accordance with approved submittals except that the Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for deviations from the requirements of the Contract Documents by the Architect's approval of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, unless the Contractor has specifically notified the Architect of such deviation at the time of submittal and (1) the Architect has given written approval to the specific deviation as a minor change in the Work, or (2) a Change Order or Construction Change Directive has been issued authorizing the deviation. The Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for errors or omissions in Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, by the Architect's approval thereof.

(3B9ADA32)

- § 3.12.9 The Contractor shall direct specific attention, in writing or on resubmitted Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, to revisions other than those requested by the Architect on previous submittals. In the absence of such notice, the Architect's approval of a resubmission shall not apply to such revisions.
- § 3.12.10 The Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services that constitute the practice of architecture or engineering unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless the Contractor needs to provide such services in order to carry out the Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures. The Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable law.
- § 3.12.10.1 If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials, or equipment are specifically required of the Contractor by the Contract Documents, the Owner and the Architect will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. The Contractor shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy and accuracy of the performance and design criteria provided in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by an appropriately licensed design professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, Shop Drawings, and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings, and other submittals related to the Work, designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to the Architect. The Owner and the Architect shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy and accuracy of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by such design professionals, provided the Owner and Architect have specified to the Contractor the performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Pursuant to this Section 3.12.10, the Architect will review and approve or take other appropriate action on submittals only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
- § 3.12.10.2 If the Contract Documents require the Contractor's design professional to certify that the Work has been performed in accordance with the design criteria, the Contractor shall furnish such certifications to the Architect at the time and in the form specified by the Architect.

# § 3.13 Use of Site

The Contractor shall confine operations at the site to areas permitted by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, lawful orders of public authorities, and the Contract Documents and shall not unreasonably encumber the site with materials or equipment.

# § 3.14 Cutting and Patching

- § 3.14.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for cutting, fitting, or patching required to complete the Work or to make its parts fit together properly. All areas requiring cutting, fitting, or patching shall be restored to the condition existing prior to the cutting, fitting, or patching, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents.
- § 3.14.2 The Contractor shall not damage or endanger a portion of the Work or fully or partially completed construction of the Owner or Separate Contractors by cutting, patching, or otherwise altering such construction, or by excavation. The Contractor shall not cut or otherwise alter construction by the Owner or a Separate Contractor except with written consent of the Owner and of the Separate Contractor. Consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Contractor shall not unreasonably withhold, from the Owner or a Separate Contractor, its consent to cutting or otherwise altering the Work.

#### § 3.15 Cleaning Up

- § 3.15.1 The Contractor shall keep the premises and surrounding area free from accumulation of waste materials and rubbish caused by operations under the Contract. At completion of the Work, the Contractor shall remove waste materials, rubbish, the Contractor's tools, construction equipment, machinery, and surplus materials from and about the Project.
- § 3.15.2 If the Contractor fails to clean up as provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so and the Owner shall be entitled to reimbursement from the Contractor.

#### § 3.16 Access to Work

The Contractor shall provide the Owner and Architect with access to the Work in preparation and progress wherever located.

# § 3.17 Royalties, Patents and Copyrights

The Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees. The Contractor shall defend suits or claims for infringement of copyrights and patent rights and shall hold the Owner and Architect harmless from loss on account thereof, but shall not be responsible for defense or loss when a particular design, process, or product of a particular manufacturer or manufacturers is required by the Contract Documents, or where the copyright violations are contained in Drawings, Specifications, or other documents prepared by the Owner or Architect. However, if an infringement of a copyright or patent is discovered by, or made known to, the Contractor, the Contractor shall be responsible for the loss unless the information is promptly furnished to the Architect.

# § 3.18 Indemnification

§ 3.18.1 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, Architect, Architect's consultants, and agents and employees of any of them from and against claims, damages, losses, and expenses, including but not limited to attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from performance of the Work, provided that such claim, damage, loss, or expense is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), but only to the extent caused by the negligent acts or omissions of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss, or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity that would otherwise exist as to a party or person described in this Section 3.18.

§ 3.18.2 In claims against any person or entity indemnified under this Section 3.18 by an employee of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Section 3.18.1 shall not be limited by a limitation on amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for the Contractor or a Subcontractor under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

#### ARTICLE 4 ARCHITECT

# § 4.1 General

§ 4.1.1 The Architect is the person or entity retained by the Owner pursuant to Section 2.3.2 and identified as such in the Agreement.

§ 4.1.2 Duties, responsibilities, and limitations of authority of the Architect as set forth in the Contract Documents shall not be restricted, modified, or extended without written consent of the Owner, Contractor, and Architect. Consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

#### § 4.2 Administration of the Contract

§ 4.2.1 The Architect will provide administration of the Contract as described in the Contract Documents and will be an Owner's representative during construction until the date the Architect issues the final Certificate for Payment. The Architect will have authority to act on behalf of the Owner only to the extent provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.2 The Architect will visit the site at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction, or as otherwise agreed with the Owner, to become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and to determine in general if the Work observed is being performed in a manner indicating that the Work, when fully completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Documents. However, the Architect will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. The Architect will not have control over, charge of, or responsibility for the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for the safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work, since these are solely the Contractor's rights and responsibilities under the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.3 On the basis of the site visits, the Architect will keep the Owner reasonably informed about the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and promptly report to the Owner (1) known deviations from the

Contract Documents, (2) known deviations from the most recent construction schedule submitted by the Contractor, and (3) defects and deficiencies observed in the Work. The Architect will not be responsible for the Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Architect will not have control over or charge of, and will not be responsible for acts or omissions of, the Contractor, Subcontractors, or their agents or employees, or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.

#### § 4.2.4 Communications

The Owner and Contractor shall include the Architect in all communications that relate to or affect the Architect's services or professional responsibilities. The Owner shall promptly notify the Architect of the substance of any direct communications between the Owner and the Contractor otherwise relating to the Project. Communications by and with the Architect's consultants shall be through the Architect. Communications by and with Subcontractors and suppliers shall be through the Contractor. Communications by and with Separate Contractors shall be through the Owner. The Contract Documents may specify other communication protocols.

- § 4.2.5 Based on the Architect's evaluations of the Contractor's Applications for Payment, the Architect will review and certify the amounts due the Contractor and will issue Certificates for Payment in such amounts.
- § 4.2.6 The Architect has authority to reject Work that does not conform to the Contract Documents. Whenever the Architect considers it necessary or advisable, the Architect will have authority to require inspection or testing of the Work in accordance with Sections 13.4.2 and 13.4.3, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed. However, neither this authority of the Architect nor a decision made in good faith either to exercise or not to exercise such authority shall give rise to a duty or responsibility of the Architect to the Contractor, Subcontractors, suppliers, their agents or employees, or other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.
- § 4.2.7 The Architect will review and approve, or take other appropriate action upon, the Contractor's submittals such as Shop Drawings, Product Data, and Samples, but only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Architect's action will be taken in accordance with the submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence of an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness while allowing sufficient time in the Architect's professional judgment to permit adequate review. Review of such submittals is not conducted for the purpose of determining the accuracy and completeness of other details such as dimensions and quantities, or for substantiating instructions for installation or performance of equipment or systems, all of which remain the responsibility of the Contractor as required by the Contract Documents. The Architect's review of the Contractor's submittals shall not relieve the Contractor of the obligations under Sections 3.3, 3.5, and 3.12. The Architect's review shall not constitute approval of safety precautions or of any construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures. The Architect's approval of a specific item shall not indicate approval of an assembly of which the item is a component.
- § 4.2.8 The Architect will prepare Change Orders and Construction Change Directives, and may order minor changes in the Work as provided in Section 7.4. The Architect will investigate and make determinations and recommendations regarding concealed and unknown conditions as provided in Section 3.7.4.
- § 4.2.9 The Architect will conduct inspections to determine the date or dates of Substantial Completion and the date of final completion; issue Certificates of Substantial Completion pursuant to Section 9.8; receive and forward to the Owner, for the Owner's review and records, written warranties and related documents required by the Contract and assembled by the Contractor pursuant to Section 9.10; and issue a final Certificate for Payment pursuant to Section 9.10.
- § 4.2.10 If the Owner and Architect agree, the Architect will provide one or more Project representatives to assist in carrying out the Architect's responsibilities at the site. The Owner shall notify the Contractor of any change in the duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of the Project representatives.
- § 4.2.11 The Architect will interpret and decide matters concerning performance under, and requirements of, the Contract Documents on written request of either the Owner or Contractor. The Architect's response to such requests will be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable promptness.
- § 4.2.12 Interpretations and decisions of the Architect will be consistent with the intent of, and reasonably inferable from, the Contract Documents and will be in writing or in the form of drawings. When making such interpretations

and decisions, the Architect will endeavor to secure faithful performance by both Owner and Contractor, will not show partiality to either, and will not be liable for results of interpretations or decisions rendered in good faith.

§ 4.2.13 The Architect's decisions on matters relating to aesthetic effect will be final if consistent with the intent expressed in the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.14 The Architect will review and respond to requests for information about the Contract Documents. The Architect's response to such requests will be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable promptness. If appropriate, the Architect will prepare and issue supplemental Drawings and Specifications in response to the requests for information.

#### ARTICLE 5 SUBCONTRACTORS

#### § 5.1 Definitions

§ 5.1.1 A Subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct contract with the Contractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Subcontractor. The term "Subcontractor" does not include a Separate Contractor or the subcontractors of a Separate Contractor.

§ 5.1.2 A Sub-subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Sub-subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Sub-subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Sub-subcontractor.

#### § 5.2 Award of Subcontracts and Other Contracts for Portions of the Work

§ 5.2.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, the Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, shall notify the Owner and Architect of the persons or entities proposed for each principal portion of the Work, including those who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design. Within 14 days of receipt of the information, the Architect may notify the Contractor whether the Owner or the Architect (1) has reasonable objection to any such proposed person or entity or (2) requires additional time for review. Failure of the Architect to provide notice within the 14-day period shall constitute notice of no reasonable objection.

§ 5.2.2 The Contractor shall not contract with a proposed person or entity to whom the Owner or Architect has made reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall not be required to contract with anyone to whom the Contractor has made reasonable objection.

§ 5.2.3 If the Owner or Architect has reasonable objection to a person or entity proposed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall propose another to whom the Owner or Architect has no reasonable objection. If the proposed but rejected Subcontractor was reasonably capable of performing the Work, the Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be increased or decreased by the difference, if any, occasioned by such change, and an appropriate Change Order shall be issued before commencement of the substitute Subcontractor's Work. However, no increase in the Contract Sum or Contract Time shall be allowed for such change unless the Contractor has acted promptly and responsively in submitting names as required.

§ 5.2.4 The Contractor shall not substitute a Subcontractor, person, or entity for one previously selected if the Owner or Architect makes reasonable objection to such substitution.

# § 5.3 Subcontractual Relations

By appropriate written agreement, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor, to the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, to be bound to the Contractor by terms of the Contract Documents, and to assume toward the Contractor all the obligations and responsibilities, including the responsibility for safety of the Subcontractor's Work that the Contractor, by these Contract Documents, assumes toward the Owner and Architect. Each subcontract agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of the Owner and Architect under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights, and shall allow to the Subcontractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the subcontract agreement, the benefit of all rights, remedies, and redress against the Contractor that the Contractor, by the Contract Documents, has against the Owner. Where appropriate, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor to enter into similar agreements with Sub-subcontractors. The Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor,

prior to the execution of the subcontract agreement, copies of the Contract Documents to which the Subcontractor will be bound, and, upon written request of the Subcontractor, identify to the Subcontractor terms and conditions of the proposed subcontract agreement that may be at variance with the Contract Documents. Subcontractors will similarly make copies of applicable portions of such documents available to their respective proposed Subsubcontractors.

#### § 5.4 Contingent Assignment of Subcontracts

- § 5.4.1 Each subcontract agreement for a portion of the Work is assigned by the Contractor to the Owner, provided that
  - .1 assignment is effective only after termination of the Contract by the Owner for cause pursuant to Section 14.2 and only for those subcontract agreements that the Owner accepts by notifying the Subcontractor and Contractor; and
  - **.2** assignment is subject to the prior rights of the surety, if any, obligated under bond relating to the Contract.

When the Owner accepts the assignment of a subcontract agreement, the Owner assumes the Contractor's rights and obligations under the subcontract.

- § 5.4.2 Upon such assignment, if the Work has been suspended for more than 30 days, the Subcontractor's compensation shall be equitably adjusted for increases in cost resulting from the suspension.
- § 5.4.3 Upon assignment to the Owner under this Section 5.4, the Owner may further assign the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity. If the Owner assigns the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity, the Owner shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all of the successor contractor's obligations under the subcontract.

#### ARTICLE 6 CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

- § 6.1 Owner's Right to Perform Construction and to Award Separate Contracts
- § 6.1.1 The term "Separate Contractor(s)" shall mean other contractors retained by the Owner under separate agreements. The Owner reserves the right to perform construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, and with Separate Contractors retained under Conditions of the Contract substantially similar to those of this Contract, including those provisions of the Conditions of the Contract related to insurance and waiver of subrogation.
- § 6.1.2 When separate contracts are awarded for different portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the site, the term "Contractor" in the Contract Documents in each case shall mean the Contractor who executes each separate Owner-Contractor Agreement.
- § 6.1.3 The Owner shall provide for coordination of the activities of the Owner's own forces and of each Separate Contractor with the Work of the Contractor, who shall cooperate with them. The Contractor shall participate with any Separate Contractors and the Owner in reviewing their construction schedules. The Contractor shall make any revisions to its construction schedule deemed necessary after a joint review and mutual agreement. The construction schedules shall then constitute the schedules to be used by the Contractor, Separate Contractors, and the Owner until subsequently revised.
- § 6.1.4 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, when the Owner performs construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces or with Separate Contractors, the Owner or its Separate Contractors shall have the same obligations and rights that the Contractor has under the Conditions of the Contract, including, without excluding others, those stated in Article 3, this Article 6, and Articles 10, 11, and 12.

#### § 6.2 Mutual Responsibility

- § 6.2.1 The Contractor shall afford the Owner and Separate Contractors reasonable opportunity for introduction and storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities, and shall connect and coordinate the Contractor's construction and operations with theirs as required by the Contract Documents.
- § 6.2.2 If part of the Contractor's Work depends for proper execution or results upon construction or operations by the Owner or a Separate Contractor, the Contractor shall, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work,

promptly notify the Architect of apparent discrepancies or defects in the construction or operations by the Owner or Separate Contractor that would render it unsuitable for proper execution and results of the Contractor's Work. Failure of the Contractor to notify the Architect of apparent discrepancies or defects prior to proceeding with the Work shall constitute an acknowledgment that the Owner's or Separate Contractor's completed or partially completed construction is fit and proper to receive the Contractor's Work. The Contractor shall not be responsible for discrepancies or defects in the construction or operations by the Owner or Separate Contractor that are not apparent.

- § 6.2.3 The Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for costs the Owner incurs that are payable to a Separate Contractor because of the Contractor's delays, improperly timed activities or defective construction. The Owner shall be responsible to the Contractor for costs the Contractor incurs because of a Separate Contractor's delays, improperly timed activities, damage to the Work or defective construction.
- **§ 6.2.4** The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage that the Contractor wrongfully causes to completed or partially completed construction or to property of the Owner or Separate Contractor as provided in Section 10.2.5.
- **§ 6.2.5** The Owner and each Separate Contractor shall have the same responsibilities for cutting and patching as are described for the Contractor in Section 3.14.

#### § 6.3 Owner's Right to Clean Up

If a dispute arises among the Contractor, Separate Contractors, and the Owner as to the responsibility under their respective contracts for maintaining the premises and surrounding area free from waste materials and rubbish, the Owner may clean up and the Architect will allocate the cost among those responsible.

#### ARTICLE 7 CHANGES IN THE WORK

#### § 7.1 General

- § 7.1.1 Changes in the Work may be accomplished after execution of the Contract, and without invalidating the Contract, by Change Order, Construction Change Directive or order for a minor change in the Work, subject to the limitations stated in this Article 7 and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- § 7.1.2 A Change Order shall be based upon agreement among the Owner, Contractor, and Architect. A Construction Change Directive requires agreement by the Owner and Architect and may or may not be agreed to by the Contractor. An order for a minor change in the Work may be issued by the Architect alone.
- § 7.1.3 Changes in the Work shall be performed under applicable provisions of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall proceed promptly with changes in the Work, unless otherwise provided in the Change Order, Construction Change Directive, or order for a minor change in the Work.

#### § 7.2 Change Orders

- § 7.2.1 A Change Order is a written instrument prepared by the Architect and signed by the Owner, Contractor, and Architect stating their agreement upon all of the following:
  - .1 The change in the Work;
  - .2 The amount of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum; and
  - .3 The extent of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Time.

# § 7.3 Construction Change Directives

- § 7.3.1 A Construction Change Directive is a written order prepared by the Architect and signed by the Owner and Architect, directing a change in the Work prior to agreement on adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. The Owner may by Construction Change Directive, without invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions, or other revisions, the Contract Sum and Contract Time being adjusted accordingly.
- § 7.3.2 A Construction Change Directive shall be used in the absence of total agreement on the terms of a Change Order.
- § 7.3.3 If the Construction Change Directive provides for an adjustment to the Contract Sum, the adjustment shall be based on one of the following methods:

- .1 Mutual acceptance of a lump sum properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation;
- .2 Unit prices stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon;
- .3 Cost to be determined in a manner agreed upon by the parties and a mutually acceptable fixed or percentage fee; or
- **.4** As provided in Section 7.3.4.
- § 7.3.4 If the Contractor does not respond promptly or disagrees with the method for adjustment in the Contract Sum, the Architect shall determine the adjustment on the basis of reasonable expenditures and savings of those performing the Work attributable to the change, including, in case of an increase in the Contract Sum, an amount for overhead and profit as set forth in the Agreement, or if no such amount is set forth in the Agreement, a reasonable amount. In such case, and also under Section 7.3.3.3, the Contractor shall keep and present, in such form as the Architect may prescribe, an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, costs for the purposes of this Section 7.3.4 shall be limited to the following:
  - .1 Costs of labor, including applicable payroll taxes, fringe benefits required by agreement or custom, workers' compensation insurance, and other employee costs approved by the Architect;
  - .2 Costs of materials, supplies, and equipment, including cost of transportation, whether incorporated or consumed:
  - .3 Rental costs of machinery and equipment, exclusive of hand tools, whether rented from the Contractor or others:
  - .4 Costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance, permit fees, and sales, use, or similar taxes, directly related to the change; and
  - .5 Costs of supervision and field office personnel directly attributable to the change.
- § 7.3.5 If the Contractor disagrees with the adjustment in the Contract Time, the Contractor may make a Claim in accordance with applicable provisions of Article 15.
- § 7.3.6 Upon receipt of a Construction Change Directive, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the change in the Work involved and advise the Architect of the Contractor's agreement or disagreement with the method, if any, provided in the Construction Change Directive for determining the proposed adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time.
- § 7.3.7 A Construction Change Directive signed by the Contractor indicates the Contractor's agreement therewith, including adjustment in Contract Sum and Contract Time or the method for determining them. Such agreement shall be effective immediately and shall be recorded as a Change Order.
- § 7.3.8 The amount of credit to be allowed by the Contractor to the Owner for a deletion or change that results in a net decrease in the Contract Sum shall be actual net cost as confirmed by the Architect. When both additions and credits covering related Work or substitutions are involved in a change, the allowance for overhead and profit shall be figured on the basis of net increase, if any, with respect to that change.
- § 7.3.9 Pending final determination of the total cost of a Construction Change Directive to the Owner, the Contractor may request payment for Work completed under the Construction Change Directive in Applications for Payment. The Architect will make an interim determination for purposes of monthly certification for payment for those costs and certify for payment the amount that the Architect determines, in the Architect's professional judgment, to be reasonably justified. The Architect's interim determination of cost shall adjust the Contract Sum on the same basis as a Change Order, subject to the right of either party to disagree and assert a Claim in accordance with Article 15.
- § 7.3.10 When the Owner and Contractor agree with a determination made by the Architect concerning the adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time, or otherwise reach agreement upon the adjustments, such agreement shall be effective immediately and the Architect will prepare a Change Order. Change Orders may be issued for all or any part of a Construction Change Directive.

#### § 7.4 Minor Changes in the Work

The Architect may order minor changes in the Work that are consistent with the intent of the Contract Documents and do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Sum or an extension of the Contract Time. The Architect's order for minor changes shall be in writing. If the Contractor believes that the proposed minor change in the Work will

affect the Contract Sum or Contract Time, the Contractor shall notify the Architect and shall not proceed to implement the change in the Work. If the Contractor performs the Work set forth in the Architect's order for a minor change without prior notice to the Architect that such change will affect the Contract Sum or Contract Time, the Contractor waives any adjustment to the Contract Sum or extension of the Contract Time.

#### ARTICLE 8 TIME

#### § 8.1 Definitions

- **§ 8.1.1** Unless otherwise provided, Contract Time is the period of time, including authorized adjustments, allotted in the Contract Documents for Substantial Completion of the Work.
- § 8.1.2 The date of commencement of the Work is the date established in the Agreement.
- § 8.1.3 The date of Substantial Completion is the date certified by the Architect in accordance with Section 9.8.
- § 8.1.4 The term "day" as used in the Contract Documents shall mean calendar day unless otherwise specifically defined.

#### § 8.2 Progress and Completion

- § 8.2.1 Time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract. By executing the Agreement, the Contractor confirms that the Contract Time is a reasonable period for performing the Work.
- **§ 8.2.2** The Contractor shall not knowingly, except by agreement or instruction of the Owner in writing, commence the Work prior to the effective date of insurance required to be furnished by the Contractor and Owner.
- § 8.2.3 The Contractor shall proceed expeditiously with adequate forces and shall achieve Substantial Completion within the Contract Time.

#### § 8.3 Delays and Extensions of Time

- § 8.3.1 If the Contractor is delayed at any time in the commencement or progress of the Work by (1) an act or neglect of the Owner or Architect, of an employee of either, or of a Separate Contractor; (2) by changes ordered in the Work; (3) by labor disputes, fire, unusual delay in deliveries, unavoidable casualties, adverse weather conditions documented in accordance with Section 15.1.6.2, or other causes beyond the Contractor's control; (4) by delay authorized by the Owner pending mediation and binding dispute resolution; or (5) by other causes that the Contractor asserts, and the Architect determines, justify delay, then the Contract Time shall be extended for such reasonable time as the Architect may determine.
- § 8.3.2 Claims relating to time shall be made in accordance with applicable provisions of Article 15.
- § 8.3.3 This Section 8.3 does not preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other provisions of the Contract Documents.

#### ARTICLE 9 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

#### § 9.1 Contract Sum

- § 9.1.1 The Contract Sum is stated in the Agreement and, including authorized adjustments, is the total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor for performance of the Work under the Contract Documents.
- § 9.1.2 If unit prices are stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon, and if quantities originally contemplated are materially changed so that application of such unit prices to the actual quantities causes substantial inequity to the Owner or Contractor, the applicable unit prices shall be equitably adjusted.

#### § 9.2 Schedule of Values

**User Notes:** 

Where the Contract is based on a stipulated sum or Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Contractor shall submit a schedule of values to the Architect before the first Application for Payment, allocating the entire Contract Sum to the various portions of the Work. The schedule of values shall be prepared in the form, and supported by the data to substantiate its accuracy, required by the Architect. This schedule, unless objected to by the Architect, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications for Payment. Any changes to the schedule of values shall be submitted to the Architect and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the Architect may require, and

unless objected to by the Architect, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's subsequent Applications for Payment.

# § 9.3 Applications for Payment

- § 9.3.1 At least ten days before the date established for each progress payment, the Contractor shall submit to the Architect an itemized Application for Payment prepared in accordance with the schedule of values, if required under Section 9.2, for completed portions of the Work. The application shall be notarized, if required, and supported by all data substantiating the Contractor's right to payment that the Owner or Architect require, such as copies of requisitions, and releases and waivers of liens from Subcontractors and suppliers, and shall reflect retainage if provided for in the Contract Documents.
- § 9.3.1.1 As provided in Section 7.3.9, such applications may include requests for payment on account of changes in the Work that have been properly authorized by Construction Change Directives, or by interim determinations of the Architect, but not yet included in Change Orders.
- § 9.3.1.2 Applications for Payment shall not include requests for payment for portions of the Work for which the Contractor does not intend to pay a Subcontractor or supplier, unless such Work has been performed by others whom the Contractor intends to pay.
- § 9.3.2 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, payments shall be made on account of materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the Work. If approved in advance by the Owner, payment may similarly be made for materials and equipment suitably stored off the site at a location agreed upon in writing. Payment for materials and equipment stored on or off the site shall be conditioned upon compliance by the Contractor with procedures satisfactory to the Owner to establish the Owner's title to such materials and equipment or otherwise protect the Owner's interest, and shall include the costs of applicable insurance, storage, and transportation to the site, for such materials and equipment stored off the site.
- § 9.3.3 The Contractor warrants that title to all Work covered by an Application for Payment will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment. The Contractor further warrants that upon submittal of an Application for Payment all Work for which Certificates for Payment have been previously issued and payments received from the Owner shall, to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, information, and belief, be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances, in favor of the Contractor, Subcontractors, suppliers, or other persons or entities that provided labor, materials, and equipment relating to the Work.

#### § 9.4 Certificates for Payment

- § 9.4.1 The Architect will, within seven days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, either (1) issue to the Owner a Certificate for Payment in the full amount of the Application for Payment, with a copy to the Contractor; or (2) issue to the Owner a Certificate for Payment for such amount as the Architect determines is properly due, and notify the Contractor and Owner of the Architect's reasons for withholding certification in part as provided in Section 9.5.1; or (3) withhold certification of the entire Application for Payment, and notify the Contractor and Owner of the Architect's reason for withholding certification in whole as provided in Section 9.5.1.
- § 9.4.2 The issuance of a Certificate for Payment will constitute a representation by the Architect to the Owner, based on the Architect's evaluation of the Work and the data in the Application for Payment, that, to the best of the Architect's knowledge, information, and belief, the Work has progressed to the point indicated, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, and that the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified. The foregoing representations are subject to an evaluation of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents upon Substantial Completion, to results of subsequent tests and inspections, to correction of minor deviations from the Contract Documents prior to completion, and to specific qualifications expressed by the Architect. However, the issuance of a Certificate for Payment will not be a representation that the Architect has (1) made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work; (2) reviewed construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures; (3) reviewed copies of requisitions received from Subcontractors and suppliers and other data requested by the Owner to substantiate the Contractor's right to payment; or (4) made examination to ascertain how or for what purpose the Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Sum.

#### § 9.5 Decisions to Withhold Certification

§ 9.5.1 The Architect may withhold a Certificate for Payment in whole or in part, to the extent reasonably necessary to protect the Owner, if in the Architect's opinion the representations to the Owner required by Section 9.4.2 cannot be made. If the Architect is unable to certify payment in the amount of the Application, the Architect will notify the Contractor and Owner as provided in Section 9.4.1. If the Contractor and Architect cannot agree on a revised amount, the Architect will promptly issue a Certificate for Payment for the amount for which the Architect is able to make such representations to the Owner. The Architect may also withhold a Certificate for Payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence, may nullify the whole or a part of a Certificate for Payment previously issued, to such extent as may be necessary in the Architect's opinion to protect the Owner from loss for which the Contractor is responsible, including loss resulting from acts and omissions described in Section 3.3.2, because of

- .1 defective Work not remedied;
- .2 third party claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such claims, unless security acceptable to the Owner is provided by the Contractor;
- .3 failure of the Contractor to make payments properly to Subcontractors or suppliers for labor, materials or equipment;
- .4 reasonable evidence that the Work cannot be completed for the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum;
- .5 damage to the Owner or a Separate Contractor;
- .6 reasonable evidence that the Work will not be completed within the Contract Time, and that the unpaid balance would not be adequate to cover actual or liquidated damages for the anticipated delay; or
- .7 repeated failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- § 9.5.2 When either party disputes the Architect's decision regarding a Certificate for Payment under Section 9.5.1, in whole or in part, that party may submit a Claim in accordance with Article 15.
- § 9.5.3 When the reasons for withholding certification are removed, certification will be made for amounts previously withheld.
- § 9.5.4 If the Architect withholds certification for payment under Section 9.5.1.3, the Owner may, at its sole option, issue joint checks to the Contractor and to any Subcontractor or supplier to whom the Contractor failed to make payment for Work properly performed or material or equipment suitably delivered. If the Owner makes payments by joint check, the Owner shall notify the Architect and the Contractor shall reflect such payment on its next Application for Payment.

#### § 9.6 Progress Payments

- § 9.6.1 After the Architect has issued a Certificate for Payment, the Owner shall make payment in the manner and within the time provided in the Contract Documents, and shall so notify the Architect.
- § 9.6.2 The Contractor shall pay each Subcontractor, no later than seven days after receipt of payment from the Owner, the amount to which the Subcontractor is entitled, reflecting percentages actually retained from payments to the Contractor on account of the Subcontractor's portion of the Work. The Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make payments to Sub-subcontractors in a similar manner.
- § 9.6.3 The Architect will, on request, furnish to a Subcontractor, if practicable, information regarding percentages of completion or amounts applied for by the Contractor and action taken thereon by the Architect and Owner on account of portions of the Work done by such Subcontractor.
- § 9.6.4 The Owner has the right to request written evidence from the Contractor that the Contractor has properly paid Subcontractors and suppliers amounts paid by the Owner to the Contractor for subcontracted Work. If the Contractor fails to furnish such evidence within seven days, the Owner shall have the right to contact Subcontractors and suppliers to ascertain whether they have been properly paid. Neither the Owner nor Architect shall have an obligation to pay, or to see to the payment of money to, a Subcontractor or supplier, except as may otherwise be required by law.
- § 9.6.5 The Contractor's payments to suppliers shall be treated in a manner similar to that provided in Sections 9.6.2, 9.6.3 and 9.6.4.

§ 9.6.6 A Certificate for Payment, a progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by the Owner shall not constitute acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 9.6.7 Unless the Contractor provides the Owner with a payment bond in the full penal sum of the Contract Sum, payments received by the Contractor for Work properly performed by Subcontractors or provided by suppliers shall be held by the Contractor for those Subcontractors or suppliers who performed Work or furnished materials, or both, under contract with the Contractor for which payment was made by the Owner. Nothing contained herein shall require money to be placed in a separate account and not commingled with money of the Contractor, create any fiduciary liability or tort liability on the part of the Contractor for breach of trust, or entitle any person or entity to an award of punitive damages against the Contractor for breach of the requirements of this provision.

§ 9.6.8 Provided the Owner has fulfilled its payment obligations under the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall defend and indemnify the Owner from all loss, liability, damage or expense, including reasonable attorney's fees and litigation expenses, arising out of any lien claim or other claim for payment by any Subcontractor or supplier of any tier. Upon receipt of notice of a lien claim or other claim for payment, the Owner shall notify the Contractor. If approved by the applicable court, when required, the Contractor may substitute a surety bond for the property against which the lien or other claim for payment has been asserted.

#### § 9.7 Failure of Payment

If the Architect does not issue a Certificate for Payment, through no fault of the Contractor, within seven days after receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, or if the Owner does not pay the Contractor within seven days after the date established in the Contract Documents, the amount certified by the Architect or awarded by binding dispute resolution, then the Contractor may, upon seven additional days' notice to the Owner and Architect, stop the Work until payment of the amount owing has been received. The Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable costs of shutdown, delay and startup, plus interest as provided for in the Contract Documents.

#### § 9.8 Substantial Completion

§ 9.8.1 Substantial Completion is the stage in the progress of the Work when the Work or designated portion thereof is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use.

§ 9.8.2 When the Contractor considers that the Work, or a portion thereof which the Owner agrees to accept separately, is substantially complete, the Contractor shall prepare and submit to the Architect a comprehensive list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. Failure to include an item on such list does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 9.8.3 Upon receipt of the Contractor's list, the Architect will make an inspection to determine whether the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete. If the Architect's inspection discloses any item, whether or not included on the Contractor's list, which is not sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work or designated portion thereof for its intended use, the Contractor shall, before issuance of the Certificate of Substantial Completion, complete or correct such item upon notification by the Architect. In such case, the Contractor shall then submit a request for another inspection by the Architect to determine Substantial Completion.

§ 9.8.4 When the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete, the Architect will prepare a Certificate of Substantial Completion that shall establish the date of Substantial Completion; establish responsibilities of the Owner and Contractor for security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance; and fix the time within which the Contractor shall finish all items on the list accompanying the Certificate. Warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Substantial Completion.

§ 9.8.5 The Certificate of Substantial Completion shall be submitted to the Owner and Contractor for their written acceptance of responsibilities assigned to them in the Certificate. Upon such acceptance, and consent of surety if any, the Owner shall make payment of retainage applying to the Work or designated portion thereof. Such payment shall be adjusted for Work that is incomplete or not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

#### § 9.9 Partial Occupancy or Use

§ 9.9.1 The Owner may occupy or use any completed or partially completed portion of the Work at any stage when such portion is designated by separate agreement with the Contractor, provided such occupancy or use is consented to by the insurer and authorized by public authorities having jurisdiction over the Project. Such partial occupancy or use may commence whether or not the portion is substantially complete, provided the Owner and Contractor have accepted in writing the responsibilities assigned to each of them for payments, retainage, if any, security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance, and have agreed in writing concerning the period for correction of the Work and commencement of warranties required by the Contract Documents. When the Contractor considers a portion substantially complete, the Contractor shall prepare and submit a list to the Architect as provided under Section 9.8.2. Consent of the Contractor to partial occupancy or use shall not be unreasonably withheld. The stage of the progress of the Work shall be determined by written agreement between the Owner and Contractor or, if no agreement is reached, by decision of the Architect.

§ 9.9.2 Immediately prior to such partial occupancy or use, the Owner, Contractor, and Architect shall jointly inspect the area to be occupied or portion of the Work to be used in order to determine and record the condition of the Work.

§ 9.9.3 Unless otherwise agreed upon, partial occupancy or use of a portion or portions of the Work shall not constitute acceptance of Work not complying with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

#### § 9.10 Final Completion and Final Payment

§ 9.10.1 Upon receipt of the Contractor's notice that the Work is ready for final inspection and acceptance and upon receipt of a final Application for Payment, the Architect will promptly make such inspection. When the Architect finds the Work acceptable under the Contract Documents and the Contract fully performed, the Architect will promptly issue a final Certificate for Payment stating that to the best of the Architect's knowledge, information and belief, and on the basis of the Architect's on-site visits and inspections, the Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract Documents and that the entire balance found to be due the Contractor and noted in the final Certificate is due and payable. The Architect's final Certificate for Payment will constitute a further representation that conditions listed in Section 9.10.2 as precedent to the Contractor's being entitled to final payment have been fulfilled.

§ 9.10.2 Neither final payment nor any remaining retained percentage shall become due until the Contractor submits to the Architect (1) an affidavit that payrolls, bills for materials and equipment, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which the Owner or the Owner's property might be responsible or encumbered (less amounts withheld by Owner) have been paid or otherwise satisfied, (2) a certificate evidencing that insurance required by the Contract Documents to remain in force after final payment is currently in effect, (3) a written statement that the Contractor knows of no reason that the insurance will not be renewable to cover the period required by the Contract Documents, (4) consent of surety, if any, to final payment, (5) documentation of any special warranties, such as manufacturers' warranties or specific Subcontractor warranties, and (6) if required by the Owner, other data establishing payment or satisfaction of obligations, such as receipts and releases and waivers of liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances arising out of the Contract, to the extent and in such form as may be designated by the Owner. If a Subcontractor refuses to furnish a release or waiver required by the Owner, the Contractor may furnish a bond satisfactory to the Owner to indemnify the Owner against such lien, claim, security interest, or encumbrance remains unsatisfied after payments are made, the Contractor shall refund to the Owner all money that the Owner may be compelled to pay in discharging the lien, claim, security interest, or encumbrance, including all costs and reasonable attorneys' fees.

§ 9.10.3 If, after Substantial Completion of the Work, final completion thereof is materially delayed through no fault of the Contractor or by issuance of Change Orders affecting final completion, and the Architect so confirms, the Owner shall, upon application by the Contractor and certification by the Architect, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed, corrected, and accepted. If the remaining balance for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than retainage stipulated in the Contract Documents, and if bonds have been furnished, the written consent of the surety to payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by the Contractor to the Architect prior to certification of such payment. Such payment shall be made under terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

**User Notes:** 

(3B9ADA32)

28

- § 9.10.4 The making of final payment shall constitute a waiver of Claims by the Owner except those arising from
  - .1 liens, Claims, security interests, or encumbrances arising out of the Contract and unsettled;
  - .2 failure of the Work to comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents;
  - .3 terms of special warranties required by the Contract Documents; or
  - .4 audits performed by the Owner, if permitted by the Contract Documents, after final payment.
- § 9.10.5 Acceptance of final payment by the Contractor, a Subcontractor, or a supplier, shall constitute a waiver of claims by that payee except those previously made in writing and identified by that payee as unsettled at the time of final Application for Payment.

#### ARTICLE 10 PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY

#### § 10.1 Safety Precautions and Programs

The Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the performance of the Contract.

#### § 10.2 Safety of Persons and Property

- § 10.2.1 The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions for safety of, and shall provide reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to
  - .1 employees on the Work and other persons who may be affected thereby;
  - .2 the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site, under care, custody, or control of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, or a Sub-subcontractor; and
  - .3 other property at the site or adjacent thereto, such as trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- § 10.2.2 The Contractor shall comply with, and give notices required by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities, bearing on safety of persons or property or their protection from damage, injury, or loss.
- § 10.2.3 The Contractor shall implement, erect, and maintain, as required by existing conditions and performance of the Contract, reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards; promulgating safety regulations; and notifying the owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities of the safeguards.
- § 10.2.4 When use or storage of explosives or other hazardous materials or equipment, or unusual methods are necessary for execution of the Work, the Contractor shall exercise utmost care and carry on such activities under supervision of properly qualified personnel.
- § 10.2.5 The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage and loss (other than damage or loss insured under property insurance required by the Contract Documents) to property referred to in Sections 10.2.1.2 and 10.2.1.3 caused in whole or in part by the Contractor, a Subcontractor, a Sub-subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts they may be liable and for which the Contractor is responsible under Sections 10.2.1.2 and 10.2.1.3. The Contractor may make a Claim for the cost to remedy the damage or loss to the extent such damage or loss is attributable to acts or omissions of the Owner or Architect or anyone directly or indirectly employed by either of them, or by anyone for whose acts either of them may be liable, and not attributable to the fault or negligence of the Contractor. The foregoing obligations of the Contractor are in addition to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.18.
- § 10.2.6 The Contractor shall designate a responsible member of the Contractor's organization at the site whose duty shall be the prevention of accidents. This person shall be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated by the Contractor in writing to the Owner and Architect.
- § 10.2.7 The Contractor shall not permit any part of the construction or site to be loaded so as to cause damage or create an unsafe condition.

9936109635 which expires on 03/28/2018, and is not for resale. User Notes:

#### § 10.2.8 Injury or Damage to Person or Property

If either party suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the other party, or of others for whose acts such party is legally responsible, notice of the injury or damage, whether or not insured, shall be given to the other party within a reasonable time not exceeding 21 days after discovery. The notice shall provide sufficient detail to enable the other party to investigate the matter.

#### § 10.3 Hazardous Materials and Substances

§ 10.3.1 The Contractor is responsible for compliance with any requirements included in the Contract Documents regarding hazardous materials or substances. If the Contractor encounters a hazardous material or substance not addressed in the Contract Documents and if reasonable precautions will be inadequate to prevent foreseeable bodily injury or death to persons resulting from a material or substance, including but not limited to asbestos or polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), encountered on the site by the Contractor, the Contractor shall, upon recognizing the condition, immediately stop Work in the affected area and notify the Owner and Architect of the condition.

§ 10.3.2 Upon receipt of the Contractor's notice, the Owner shall obtain the services of a licensed laboratory to verify the presence or absence of the material or substance reported by the Contractor and, in the event such material or substance is found to be present, to cause it to be rendered harmless. Unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall furnish in writing to the Contractor and Architect the names and qualifications of persons or entities who are to perform tests verifying the presence or absence of the material or substance or who are to perform the task of removal or safe containment of the material or substance. The Contractor and the Architect will promptly reply to the Owner in writing stating whether or not either has reasonable objection to the persons or entities proposed by the Owner. If either the Contractor or Architect has an objection to a person or entity proposed by the Owner shall propose another to whom the Contractor and the Architect have no reasonable objection. When the material or substance has been rendered harmless, Work in the affected area shall resume upon written agreement of the Owner and Contractor. By Change Order, the Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable additional costs of shutdown, delay, and start-up.

§ 10.3.3 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless the Contractor, Subcontractors, Architect, Architect's consultants, and agents and employees of any of them from and against claims, damages, losses, and expenses, including but not limited to attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from performance of the Work in the affected area if in fact the material or substance presents the risk of bodily injury or death as described in Section 10.3.1 and has not been rendered harmless, provided that such claim, damage, loss, or expense is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), except to the extent that such damage, loss, or expense is due to the fault or negligence of the party seeking indemnity.

§ 10.3.4 The Owner shall not be responsible under this Section 10.3 for hazardous materials or substances the Contractor brings to the site unless such materials or substances are required by the Contract Documents. The Owner shall be responsible for hazardous materials or substances required by the Contract Documents, except to the extent of the Contractor's fault or negligence in the use and handling of such materials or substances.

§ 10.3.5 The Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for the cost and expense the Owner incurs (1) for remediation of hazardous materials or substances the Contractor brings to the site and negligently handles, or (2) where the Contractor fails to perform its obligations under Section 10.3.1, except to the extent that the cost and expense are due to the Owner's fault or negligence.

§ 10.3.6 If, without negligence on the part of the Contractor, the Contractor is held liable by a government agency for the cost of remediation of a hazardous material or substance solely by reason of performing Work as required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall reimburse the Contractor for all cost and expense thereby incurred.

# § 10.4 Emergencies

**User Notes:** 

In an emergency affecting safety of persons or property, the Contractor shall act, at the Contractor's discretion, to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Additional compensation or extension of time claimed by the Contractor on account of an emergency shall be determined as provided in Article 15 and Article 7.

#### ARTICLE 11 INSURANCE AND BONDS

#### § 11.1 Contractor's Insurance and Bonds

§ 11.1.1 The Contractor shall purchase and maintain insurance of the types and limits of liability, containing the endorsements, and subject to the terms and conditions, as described in the Agreement or elsewhere in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain the required insurance from an insurance company or insurance companies lawfully authorized to issue insurance in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. The Owner, Architect, and Architect's consultants shall be named as additional insureds under the Contractor's commercial general liability policy or as otherwise described in the Contract Documents.

- § 11.1.2 The Contractor shall provide surety bonds of the types, for such penal sums, and subject to such terms and conditions as required by the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain the required bonds from a company or companies lawfully authorized to issue surety bonds in the jurisdiction where the Project is located.
- § 11.1.3 Upon the request of any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of bonds covering payment of obligations arising under the Contract, the Contractor shall promptly furnish a copy of the bonds or shall authorize a copy to be furnished.
- § 11.1.4 Notice of Cancellation or Expiration of Contractor's Required Insurance. Within three (3) business days of the date the Contractor becomes aware of an impending or actual cancellation or expiration of any insurance required by the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide notice to the Owner of such impending or actual cancellation or expiration. Upon receipt of notice from the Contractor, the Owner shall, unless the lapse in coverage arises from an act or omission of the Owner, have the right to stop the Work until the lapse in coverage has been cured by the procurement of replacement coverage by the Contractor. The furnishing of notice by the Contractor shall not relieve the Contractor of any contractual obligation to provide any required coverage.

#### § 11.2 Owner's Insurance

- § 11.2.1 The Owner shall purchase and maintain insurance of the types and limits of liability, containing the endorsements, and subject to the terms and conditions, as described in the Agreement or elsewhere in the Contract Documents. The Owner shall purchase and maintain the required insurance from an insurance company or insurance companies lawfully authorized to issue insurance in the jurisdiction where the Project is located.
- § 11.2.2 Failure to Purchase Required Property Insurance. If the Owner fails to purchase and maintain the required property insurance, with all of the coverages and in the amounts described in the Agreement or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, the Owner shall inform the Contractor in writing prior to commencement of the Work. Upon receipt of notice from the Owner, the Contractor may delay commencement of the Work and may obtain insurance that will protect the interests of the Contractor, Subcontractors, and Sub-Subcontractors in the Work. When the failure to provide coverage has been cured or resolved, the Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be equitably adjusted. In the event the Owner fails to procure coverage, the Owner waives all rights against the Contractor, Subcontractors, and Sub-subcontractors to the extent the loss to the Owner would have been covered by the insurance to have been procured by the Owner. The cost of the insurance shall be charged to the Owner by a Change Order. If the Owner does not provide written notice, and the Contractor is damaged by the failure or neglect of the Owner to purchase or maintain the required insurance, the Owner shall reimburse the Contractor for all reasonable costs and damages attributable thereto.
- § 11.2.3 Notice of Cancellation or Expiration of Owner's Required Property Insurance. Within three (3) business days of the date the Owner becomes aware of an impending or actual cancellation or expiration of any property insurance required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall provide notice to the Contractor of such impending or actual cancellation or expiration. Unless the lapse in coverage arises from an act or omission of the Contractor: (1) the Contractor, upon receipt of notice from the Owner, shall have the right to stop the Work until the lapse in coverage has been cured by the procurement of replacement coverage by either the Owner or the Contractor; (2) the Contract Time and Contract Sum shall be equitably adjusted; and (3) the Owner waives all rights against the Contractor, Subcontractors, and Sub-subcontractors to the extent any loss to the Owner would have been covered by the insurance had it not expired or been cancelled. If the Contractor purchases replacement coverage, the cost of the insurance shall be charged to the Owner by an appropriate Change Order. The furnishing of notice by the Owner shall not relieve the Owner of any contractual obligation to provide required insurance.

#### § 11.3 Waivers of Subrogation

§ 11.3.1 The Owner and Contractor waive all rights against (1) each other and any of their subcontractors, subsubcontractors, agents, and employees, each of the other; (2) the Architect and Architect's consultants; and (3) Separate Contractors, if any, and any of their subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents, and employees, for damages caused by fire, or other causes of loss, to the extent those losses are covered by property insurance required by the Agreement or other property insurance applicable to the Project, except such rights as they have to proceeds of such insurance. The Owner or Contractor, as appropriate, shall require similar written waivers in favor of the individuals and entities identified above from the Architect, Architect's consultants, Separate Contractors, subcontractors, and sub-subcontractors. The policies of insurance purchased and maintained by each person or entity agreeing to waive claims pursuant to this section 11.3.1 shall not prohibit this waiver of subrogation. This waiver of subrogation shall be effective as to a person or entity (1) even though that person or entity would otherwise have a duty of indemnification, contractual or otherwise, (2) even though that person or entity did not pay the insurance premium directly or indirectly, or (3) whether or not the person or entity had an insurable interest in the damaged property.

§ 11.3.2 If during the Project construction period the Owner insures properties, real or personal or both, at or adjacent to the site by property insurance under policies separate from those insuring the Project, or if after final payment property insurance is to be provided on the completed Project through a policy or policies other than those insuring the Project during the construction period, to the extent permissible by such policies, the Owner waives all rights in accordance with the terms of Section 11.3.1 for damages caused by fire or other causes of loss covered by this separate property insurance.

#### § 11.4 Loss of Use, Business Interruption, and Delay in Completion Insurance

The Owner, at the Owner's option, may purchase and maintain insurance that will protect the Owner against loss of use of the Owner's property, or the inability to conduct normal operations, due to fire or other causes of loss. The Owner waives all rights of action against the Contractor and Architect for loss of use of the Owner's property, due to fire or other hazards however caused.

#### §11.5 Adjustment and Settlement of Insured Loss

§ 11.5.1 A loss insured under the property insurance required by the Agreement shall be adjusted by the Owner as fiduciary and made payable to the Owner as fiduciary for the insureds, as their interests may appear, subject to requirements of any applicable mortgagee clause and of Section 11.5.2. The Owner shall pay the Architect and Contractor their just shares of insurance proceeds received by the Owner, and by appropriate agreements the Architect and Contractor shall make payments to their consultants and Subcontractors in similar manner.

§ 11.5.2 Prior to settlement of an insured loss, the Owner shall notify the Contractor of the terms of the proposed settlement as well as the proposed allocation of the insurance proceeds. The Contractor shall have 14 days from receipt of notice to object to the proposed settlement or allocation of the proceeds. If the Contractor does not object, the Owner shall settle the loss and the Contractor shall be bound by the settlement and allocation. Upon receipt, the Owner shall deposit the insurance proceeds in a separate account and make the appropriate distributions. Thereafter, if no other agreement is made or the Owner does not terminate the Contract for convenience, the Owner and Contractor shall execute a Change Order for reconstruction of the damaged or destroyed Work in the amount allocated for that purpose. If the Contractor timely objects to either the terms of the proposed settlement or the allocation of the proceeds, the Owner may proceed to settle the insured loss, and any dispute between the Owner and Contractor arising out of the settlement or allocation of the proceeds shall be resolved pursuant to Article 15. Pending resolution of any dispute, the Owner may issue a Construction Change Directive for the reconstruction of the damaged or destroyed Work.

### ARTICLE 12 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

#### § 12.1 Uncovering of Work

§ 12.1.1 If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the Architect's request or to requirements specifically expressed in the Contract Documents, it must, if requested in writing by the Architect, be uncovered for the Architect's examination and be replaced at the Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Time.

§ 12.1.2 If a portion of the Work has been covered that the Architect has not specifically requested to examine prior to its being covered, the Architect may request to see such Work and it shall be uncovered by the Contractor. If such Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment to

the Contract Sum and Contract Time as may be appropriate. If such Work is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, the costs of uncovering the Work, and the cost of correction, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

#### § 12.2 Correction of Work

#### § 12.2.1 Before Substantial Completion

The Contractor shall promptly correct Work rejected by the Architect or failing to conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, discovered before Substantial Completion and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed. Costs of correcting such rejected Work, including additional testing and inspections, the cost of uncovering and replacement, and compensation for the Architect's services and expenses made necessary thereby, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

#### § 12.2.2 After Substantial Completion

§ 12.2.2.1 In addition to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.5, if, within one year after the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof or after the date for commencement of warranties established under Section 9.9.1, or by terms of any applicable special warranty required by the Contract Documents, any of the Work is found to be not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall correct it promptly after receipt of notice from the Owner to do so, unless the Owner has previously given the Contractor a written acceptance of such condition. The Owner shall give such notice promptly after discovery of the condition. During the one-year period for correction of Work, if the Owner fails to notify the Contractor and give the Contractor an opportunity to make the correction, the Owner waives the rights to require correction by the Contractor and to make a claim for breach of warranty. If the Contractor fails to correct nonconforming Work within a reasonable time during that period after receipt of notice from the Owner or Architect, the Owner may correct it in accordance with Section 2.5.

- § 12.2.2.2 The one-year period for correction of Work shall be extended with respect to portions of Work first performed after Substantial Completion by the period of time between Substantial Completion and the actual completion of that portion of the Work.
- § 12.2.2.3 The one-year period for correction of Work shall not be extended by corrective Work performed by the Contractor pursuant to this Section 12.2.
- § 12.2.3 The Contractor shall remove from the site portions of the Work that are not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and are neither corrected by the Contractor nor accepted by the Owner.
- § 12.2.4 The Contractor shall bear the cost of correcting destroyed or damaged construction of the Owner or Separate Contractors, whether completed or partially completed, caused by the Contractor's correction or removal of Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- § 12.2.5 Nothing contained in this Section 12.2 shall be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to other obligations the Contractor has under the Contract Documents. Establishment of the one-year period for correction of Work as described in Section 12.2.2 relates only to the specific obligation of the Contractor to correct the Work, and has no relationship to the time within which the obligation to comply with the Contract Documents may be sought to be enforced, nor to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to the Contractor's obligations other than specifically to correct the Work.

#### § 12.3 Acceptance of Nonconforming Work

If the Owner prefers to accept Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so instead of requiring its removal and correction, in which case the Contract Sum will be reduced as appropriate and equitable. Such adjustment shall be effected whether or not final payment has been made.

# ARTICLE 13 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

#### § 13.1 Governing Law

**User Notes:** 

The Contract shall be governed by the law of the place where the Project is located, excluding that jurisdiction's choice of law rules. If the parties have selected arbitration as the method of binding dispute resolution, the Federal Arbitration Act shall govern Section 15.4.

#### § 13.2 Successors and Assigns

§ 13.2.1 The Owner and Contractor respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Except as provided in Section 13.2.2, neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole without written consent of the other. If either party attempts to make an assignment without such consent, that party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Contract.

§ 13.2.2 The Owner may, without consent of the Contractor, assign the Contract to a lender providing construction financing for the Project, if the lender assumes the Owner's rights and obligations under the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall execute all consents reasonably required to facilitate the assignment.

#### § 13.3 Rights and Remedies

§ 13.3.1 Duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of duties, obligations, rights, and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law.

§ 13.3.2 No action or failure to act by the Owner, Architect, or Contractor shall constitute a waiver of a right or duty afforded them under the Contract, nor shall such action or failure to act constitute approval of or acquiescence in a breach thereunder, except as may be specifically agreed upon in writing.

#### § 13.4 Tests and Inspections

§ 13.4.1 Tests, inspections, and approvals of portions of the Work shall be made as required by the Contract Documents and by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules, and regulations or lawful orders of public authorities. Unless otherwise provided, the Contractor shall make arrangements for such tests, inspections, and approvals with an independent testing laboratory or entity acceptable to the Owner, or with the appropriate public authority, and shall bear all related costs of tests, inspections, and approvals. The Contractor shall give the Architect timely notice of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Architect may be present for such procedures. The Owner shall bear costs of tests, inspections, or approvals that do not become requirements until after bids are received or negotiations concluded. The Owner shall directly arrange and pay for tests, inspections, or approvals where building codes or applicable laws or regulations so require.

§ 13.4.2 If the Architect, Owner, or public authorities having jurisdiction determine that portions of the Work require additional testing, inspection, or approval not included under Section 13.4.1, the Architect will, upon written authorization from the Owner, instruct the Contractor to make arrangements for such additional testing, inspection, or approval, by an entity acceptable to the Owner, and the Contractor shall give timely notice to the Architect of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Architect may be present for such procedures. Such costs, except as provided in Section 13.4.3, shall be at the Owner's expense.

§ 13.4.3 If procedures for testing, inspection, or approval under Sections 13.4.1 and 13.4.2 reveal failure of the portions of the Work to comply with requirements established by the Contract Documents, all costs made necessary by such failure, including those of repeated procedures and compensation for the Architect's services and expenses, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

§ 13.4.4 Required certificates of testing, inspection, or approval shall, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, be secured by the Contractor and promptly delivered to the Architect.

§ 13.4.5 If the Architect is to observe tests, inspections, or approvals required by the Contract Documents, the Architect will do so promptly and, where practicable, at the normal place of testing.

§ 13.4.6 Tests or inspections conducted pursuant to the Contract Documents shall be made promptly to avoid unreasonable delay in the Work.

#### § 13.5 Interest

**User Notes:** 

Payments due and unpaid under the Contract Documents shall bear interest from the date payment is due at the rate the parties agree upon in writing or, in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the Project is located.

#### ARTICLE 14 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT

#### § 14.1 Termination by the Contractor

§ 14.1.1 The Contractor may terminate the Contract if the Work is stopped for a period of 30 consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Sub-subcontractor, their agents or employees, or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work, for any of the following reasons:

- .1 Issuance of an order of a court or other public authority having jurisdiction that requires all Work to be stopped;
- .2 An act of government, such as a declaration of national emergency, that requires all Work to be stopped;
- .3 Because the Architect has not issued a Certificate for Payment and has not notified the Contractor of the reason for withholding certification as provided in Section 9.4.1, or because the Owner has not made payment on a Certificate for Payment within the time stated in the Contract Documents; or
- .4 The Owner has failed to furnish to the Contractor reasonable evidence as required by Section 2.2.

§ 14.1.2 The Contractor may terminate the Contract if, through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, a Sub-subcontractor, their agents or employees, or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work, repeated suspensions, delays, or interruptions of the entire Work by the Owner as described in Section 14.3, constitute in the aggregate more than 100 percent of the total number of days scheduled for completion, or 120 days in any 365-day period, whichever is less.

§ 14.1.3 If one of the reasons described in Section 14.1.1 or 14.1.2 exists, the Contractor may, upon seven days' notice to the Owner and Architect, terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner payment for Work executed, as well as reasonable overhead and profit on Work not executed, and costs incurred by reason of such termination.

§ 14.1.4 If the Work is stopped for a period of 60 consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Sub-subcontractor, or their agents or employees or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work because the Owner has repeatedly failed to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to matters important to the progress of the Work, the Contractor may, upon seven additional days' notice to the Owner and the Architect, terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner as provided in Section 14.1.3.

### § 14.2 Termination by the Owner for Cause

§ 14.2.1 The Owner may terminate the Contract if the Contractor

- .1 repeatedly refuses or fails to supply enough properly skilled workers or proper materials;
- .2 fails to make payment to Subcontractors or suppliers in accordance with the respective agreements between the Contractor and the Subcontractors or Suppliers;
- .3 repeatedly disregards applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of a public authority; or
- 4 otherwise is guilty of substantial breach of a provision of the Contract Documents.

§ 14.2.2 When any of the reasons described in Section 14.2.1 exist, and upon certification by the Architect that sufficient cause exists to justify such action, the Owner may, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the Owner and after giving the Contractor and the Contractor's surety, if any, seven days' notice, terminate employment of the Contractor and may, subject to any prior rights of the surety:

- .1 Exclude the Contractor from the site and take possession of all materials, equipment, tools, and construction equipment and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor;
- .2 Accept assignment of subcontracts pursuant to Section 5.4; and
- .3 Finish the Work by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient. Upon written request of the Contractor, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor a detailed accounting of the costs incurred by the Owner in finishing the Work.

§ 14.2.3 When the Owner terminates the Contract for one of the reasons stated in Section 14.2.1, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive further payment until the Work is finished.

§ 14.2.4 If the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum exceeds costs of finishing the Work, including compensation for the Architect's services and expenses made necessary thereby, and other damages incurred by the Owner and not expressly waived, such excess shall be paid to the Contractor. If such costs and damages exceed the unpaid balance,

the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. The amount to be paid to the Contractor or Owner, as the case may be, shall be certified by the Initial Decision Maker, upon application, and this obligation for payment shall survive termination of the Contract.

#### § 14.3 Suspension by the Owner for Convenience

§ 14.3.1 The Owner may, without cause, order the Contractor in writing to suspend, delay or interrupt the Work, in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine.

- § 14.3.2 The Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be adjusted for increases in the cost and time caused by suspension, delay, or interruption under Section 14.3.1. Adjustment of the Contract Sum shall include profit. No adjustment shall be made to the extent
  - .1 that performance is, was, or would have been, so suspended, delayed, or interrupted, by another cause for which the Contractor is responsible; or
  - .2 that an equitable adjustment is made or denied under another provision of the Contract.

# § 14.4 Termination by the Owner for Convenience

- § 14.4.1 The Owner may, at any time, terminate the Contract for the Owner's convenience and without cause.
- § 14.4.2 Upon receipt of notice from the Owner of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall
  - .1 cease operations as directed by the Owner in the notice;
  - .2 take actions necessary, or that the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of the Work; and
  - .3 except for Work directed to be performed prior to the effective date of termination stated in the notice, terminate all existing subcontracts and purchase orders and enter into no further subcontracts and purchase orders.
- § 14.4.3 In case of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Owner shall pay the Contractor for Work properly executed; costs incurred by reason of the termination, including costs attributable to termination of Subcontracts; and the termination fee, if any, set forth in the Agreement.

#### ARTICLE 15 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

§ 15.1 Claims

# § 15.1.1 Definition

A Claim is a demand or assertion by one of the parties seeking, as a matter of right, payment of money, a change in the Contract Time, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. The term "Claim" also includes other disputes and matters in question between the Owner and Contractor arising out of or relating to the Contract. The responsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the party making the Claim. This Section 15.1.1 does not require the Owner to file a Claim in order to impose liquidated damages in accordance with the Contract Documents.

#### § 15.1.2 Time Limits on Claims

The Owner and Contractor shall commence all Claims and causes of action against the other and arising out of or related to the Contract, whether in contract, tort, breach of warranty or otherwise, in accordance with the requirements of the binding dispute resolution method selected in the Agreement and within the period specified by applicable law, but in any case not more than 10 years after the date of Substantial Completion of the Work. The Owner and Contractor waive all Claims and causes of action not commenced in accordance with this Section 15.1.2.

#### § 15.1.3 Notice of Claims

§ 15.1.3.1 Claims by either the Owner or Contractor, where the condition giving rise to the Claim is first discovered prior to expiration of the period for correction of the Work set forth in Section 12.2.2, shall be initiated by notice to the other party and to the Initial Decision Maker with a copy sent to the Architect, if the Architect is not serving as the Initial Decision Maker. Claims by either party under this Section 15.1.3.1 shall be initiated within 21 days after occurrence of the event giving rise to such Claim or within 21 days after the claimant first recognizes the condition giving rise to the Claim, whichever is later.

**User Notes:** 

36

§ 15.1.3.2 Claims by either the Owner or Contractor, where the condition giving rise to the Claim is first discovered after expiration of the period for correction of the Work set forth in Section 12.2.2, shall be initiated by notice to the other party. In such event, no decision by the Initial Decision Maker is required.

#### § 15.1.4 Continuing Contract Performance

§ 15.1.4.1 Pending final resolution of a Claim, except as otherwise agreed in writing or as provided in Section 9.7 and Article 14, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of the Contract and the Owner shall continue to make payments in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 15.1.4.2 The Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be adjusted in accordance with the Initial Decision Maker's decision, subject to the right of either party to proceed in accordance with this Article 15. The Architect will issue Certificates for Payment in accordance with the decision of the Initial Decision Maker.

#### § 15.1.5 Claims for Additional Cost

If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Sum, notice as provided in Section 15.1.3 shall be given before proceeding to execute the portion of the Work that is the subject of the Claim. Prior notice is not required for Claims relating to an emergency endangering life or property arising under Section 10.4.

#### § 15.1.6 Claims for Additional Time

§ 15.1.6.1 If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Time, notice as provided in Section 15.1.3 shall be given. The Contractor's Claim shall include an estimate of cost and of probable effect of delay on progress of the Work. In the case of a continuing delay, only one Claim is necessary.

§ 15.1.6.2 If adverse weather conditions are the basis for a Claim for additional time, such Claim shall be documented by data substantiating that weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time, could not have been reasonably anticipated, and had an adverse effect on the scheduled construction.

#### § 15.1.7 Waiver of Claims for Consequential Damages

The Contractor and Owner waive Claims against each other for consequential damages arising out of or relating to this Contract. This mutual waiver includes

- .1 damages incurred by the Owner for rental expenses, for losses of use, income, profit, financing, business and reputation, and for loss of management or employee productivity or of the services of such persons; and
- .2 damages incurred by the Contractor for principal office expenses including the compensation of personnel stationed there, for losses of financing, business and reputation, and for loss of profit, except anticipated profit arising directly from the Work.

This mutual waiver is applicable, without limitation, to all consequential damages due to either party's termination in accordance with Article 14. Nothing contained in this Section 15.1.7 shall be deemed to preclude assessment of liquidated damages, when applicable, in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

#### § 15.2 Initial Decision

§ 15.2.1 Claims, excluding those where the condition giving rise to the Claim is first discovered after expiration of the period for correction of the Work set forth in Section 12.2.2 or arising under Sections 10.3, 10.4, and 11.5, shall be referred to the Initial Decision Maker for initial decision. The Architect will serve as the Initial Decision Maker, unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement. Except for those Claims excluded by this Section 15.2.1, an initial decision shall be required as a condition precedent to mediation of any Claim. If an initial decision has not been rendered within 30 days after the Claim has been referred to the Initial Decision Maker, the party asserting the Claim may demand mediation and binding dispute resolution without a decision having been rendered. Unless the Initial Decision Maker and all affected parties agree, the Initial Decision Maker will not decide disputes between the Contractor and persons or entities other than the Owner.

§ 15.2.2 The Initial Decision Maker will review Claims and within ten days of the receipt of a Claim take one or more of the following actions: (1) request additional supporting data from the claimant or a response with supporting data from the other party, (2) reject the Claim in whole or in part, (3) approve the Claim, (4) suggest a compromise, or (5) advise the parties that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim if the Initial Decision Maker lacks sufficient information to evaluate the merits of the Claim or if the Initial Decision Maker concludes that, in the

Initial Decision Maker's sole discretion, it would be inappropriate for the Initial Decision Maker to resolve the Claim.

- § 15.2.3 In evaluating Claims, the Initial Decision Maker may, but shall not be obligated to, consult with or seek information from either party or from persons with special knowledge or expertise who may assist the Initial Decision Maker in rendering a decision. The Initial Decision Maker may request the Owner to authorize retention of such persons at the Owner's expense.
- § 15.2.4 If the Initial Decision Maker requests a party to provide a response to a Claim or to furnish additional supporting data, such party shall respond, within ten days after receipt of the request, and shall either (1) provide a response on the requested supporting data, (2) advise the Initial Decision Maker when the response or supporting data will be furnished, or (3) advise the Initial Decision Maker that no supporting data will be furnished. Upon receipt of the response or supporting data, if any, the Initial Decision Maker will either reject or approve the Claim in whole or in part.
- § 15.2.5 The Initial Decision Maker will render an initial decision approving or rejecting the Claim, or indicating that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim. This initial decision shall (1) be in writing; (2) state the reasons therefor; and (3) notify the parties and the Architect, if the Architect is not serving as the Initial Decision Maker, of any change in the Contract Sum or Contract Time or both. The initial decision shall be final and binding on the parties but subject to mediation and, if the parties fail to resolve their dispute through mediation, to binding dispute resolution.
- § 15.2.6 Either party may file for mediation of an initial decision at any time, subject to the terms of Section 15.2.6.1.
- § 15.2.6.1 Either party may, within 30 days from the date of receipt of an initial decision, demand in writing that the other party file for mediation. If such a demand is made and the party receiving the demand fails to file for mediation within 30 days after receipt thereof, then both parties waive their rights to mediate or pursue binding dispute resolution proceedings with respect to the initial decision.
- § 15.2.7 In the event of a Claim against the Contractor, the Owner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety, if any, of the nature and amount of the Claim. If the Claim relates to a possibility of a Contractor's default, the Owner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety and request the surety's assistance in resolving the controversy.
- § 15.2.8 If a Claim relates to or is the subject of a mechanic's lien, the party asserting such Claim may proceed in accordance with applicable law to comply with the lien notice or filing deadlines.

#### § 15.3 Mediation

- § 15.3.1 Claims, disputes, or other matters in controversy arising out of or related to the Contract, except those waived as provided for in Sections 9.10.4, 9.10.5, and 15.1.7, shall be subject to mediation as a condition precedent to binding dispute resolution.
- § 15.3.2 The parties shall endeavor to resolve their Claims by mediation which, unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Mediation Procedures in effect on the date of the Agreement. A request for mediation shall be made in writing, delivered to the other party to the Contract, and filed with the person or entity administering the mediation. The request may be made concurrently with the filing of binding dispute resolution proceedings but, in such event, mediation shall proceed in advance of binding dispute resolution proceedings, which shall be stayed pending mediation for a period of 60 days from the date of filing, unless stayed for a longer period by agreement of the parties or court order. If an arbitration is stayed pursuant to this Section 15.3.2, the parties may nonetheless proceed to the selection of the arbitrator(s) and agree upon a schedule for later proceedings.
- § 15.3.3 Either party may, within 30 days from the date that mediation has been concluded without resolution of the dispute or 60 days after mediation has been demanded without resolution of the dispute, demand in writing that the other party file for binding dispute resolution. If such a demand is made and the party receiving the demand fails to file for binding dispute resolution within 60 days after receipt thereof, then both parties waive their rights to binding dispute resolution proceedings with respect to the initial decision.

§ 15.3.4 The parties shall share the mediator's fee and any filing fees equally. The mediation shall be held in the place where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. Agreements reached in mediation shall be enforceable as settlement agreements in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

#### § 15.4 Arbitration

§ 15.4.1 If the parties have selected arbitration as the method for binding dispute resolution in the Agreement, any Claim subject to, but not resolved by, mediation shall be subject to arbitration which, unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Arbitration Rules in effect on the date of the Agreement. The Arbitration shall be conducted in the place where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. A demand for arbitration shall be made in writing, delivered to the other party to the Contract, and filed with the person or entity administering the arbitration. The party filing a notice of demand for arbitration must assert in the demand all Claims then known to that party on which arbitration is permitted to be demanded.

§ 15.4.1.1 A demand for arbitration shall be made no earlier than concurrently with the filing of a request for mediation, but in no event shall it be made after the date when the institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on the Claim would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations. For statute of limitations purposes, receipt of a written demand for arbitration by the person or entity administering the arbitration shall constitute the institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on the Claim.

§ 15.4.2 The award rendered by the arbitrator or arbitrators shall be final, and judgment may be entered upon it in accordance with applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

§ 15.4.3 The foregoing agreement to arbitrate and other agreements to arbitrate with an additional person or entity duly consented to by parties to the Agreement, shall be specifically enforceable under applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

#### § 15.4.4 Consolidation or Joinder

§ 15.4.4.1 Subject to the rules of the American Arbitration Association or other applicable arbitration rules, either party may consolidate an arbitration conducted under this Agreement with any other arbitration to which it is a party provided that (1) the arbitration agreement governing the other arbitration permits consolidation, (2) the arbitrations to be consolidated substantially involve common questions of law or fact, and (3) the arbitrations employ materially similar procedural rules and methods for selecting arbitrator(s).

§ 15.4.4.2 Subject to the rules of the American Arbitration Association or other applicable arbitration rules, either party may include by joinder persons or entities substantially involved in a common question of law or fact whose presence is required if complete relief is to be accorded in arbitration, provided that the party sought to be joined consents in writing to such joinder. Consent to arbitration involving an additional person or entity shall not constitute consent to arbitration of any claim, dispute or other matter in question not described in the written consent.

§ 15.4.4.3 The Owner and Contractor grant to any person or entity made a party to an arbitration conducted under this Section 15.4, whether by joinder or consolidation, the same rights of joinder and consolidation as those of the Owner and Contractor under this Agreement.

# <u>DIVISION 0 – BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u> Section 00 22 13 – Supplementary Instructions to Bidders

#### 1.1 INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

- A. Instructions to Bidders for Project consist of the following:
  - 1. AIA Document A701 2018, "Instructions to Bidders" a copy of which is bound in this Project Manual.
  - 2. The following Supplementary Instructions to Bidders that modify and add to the requirements of the Instructions to Bidders.

#### 1.2 SUPPLEMENTARY INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS, GENERAL

A. The following supplements modify AIA Document A701, "Instructions to Bidders." Where a portion of the Instructions to Bidders is modified or deleted by these Supplementary Instructions to Bidders, unaltered portions of the Instructions to Bidders shall remain in effect.

#### 1.3 ARTICLE 2 - BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- A. Add Section 2.1.7:
  - 1. 2.1.7 The Bidder has investigated all required fees, permits, and regulatory requirements of authorities having jurisdiction and has properly included in the submitted bid the cost of such fees, permits, and requirements not otherwise indicated as provided by Owner.
- B. Add Section 2.1.8:
  - 2.1.8 The Bidder is a properly licensed Contractor according to the laws and regulations of the local and state jurisdictions and meets qualifications indicated in the Procurement and Contracting Documents.
- C. Add Section 2.1.9:
  - 1. 2.1.9 The Bidder has incorporated into the Bid adequate sums for work performed by installers whose qualifications meet those indicated in the Procurement and Contracting Documents.

#### 1.4 ARTICLE 3 - BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- A. 3.4 Addenda:
  - 1. Delete Section 3.4.3 and replace with the following:
    - a. 3.4.3 Addenda may be issued at any time prior to the receipt of bids.

#### Add Section 3.4.4.1:

- a. 3.4.4.1 Owner may elect to waive the requirement for acknowledging receipt of 3.4.4 Addenda as follows:
  - 1) 3.4.4.1.1 Information received as part of the Bid indicates that the Bid, as submitted, reflects modifications to the Procurement and Contracting Documents included in an unacknowledged Addendum.
  - 2) 3.4.4.1.2 Modifications to the Procurement and Contracting Documents in an unacknowledged Addendum do not, in the opinion of Owner, affect the Contract Sum or Contract Time.

#### 1.5 ARTICLE 4 - BIDDING PROCEDURES

# A. 4.1 - Preparation of Bids:

- 1. Add Section 4.1.9:
  - a. 4.1.9 Owner may elect to disqualify a bid due to failure to submit a bid in the form requested, failure to bid requested alternates or unit prices, failure to complete entries in all blanks in the Bid Form, or inclusion by the Bidder of any alternates, conditions, limitations or provisions not called for.
- B. 4.2 Bid Security:
  - 1. Delete section 4.2.1 and replace with the following:
    - a. Each Bid shall be accompanied by a bid security in the form and amount required in the bid documents and noted in 00 41 06.
- C. 4.3 Submission of Bids:
  - 1. Delete section 4.3.1 and replace with the following:
    - a. A Bidder shall submit paper copies its Bid, the bid security, and all other documents required by the bid documents.
  - 2. Add Section 4.3.2.1:
    - a. 4.3.2.1 Include Bidder's Contractor License Number applicable in Project jurisdiction on the face of the sealed bid envelope.
- D. 4.4 Modification or Withdrawal of Bid:
  - 1. Add the following sections to 4.4.1:
    - a. 4.4.1.1 Such modifications to or withdrawal of a bid may only be made by persons authorized to act on behalf of the Bidder. Authorized persons are those so identified in the Bidder's corporate bylaws, specifically empowered by the Bidder's charter or similar legally binding document acceptable to Owner, or by a power of attorney, signed and dated, describing the scope and limitations of the

power of attorney. Make such documentation available to Owner at the time of seeking modifications or withdrawal of the Bid.

b. 4.4.1.2 - Owner will consider modifications to a bid written on the sealed bid envelope by authorized persons when such modifications comply with the following: the modification is indicated by a percent or stated amount to be added to or deducted from the Bid; the amount of the Bid itself is not made known by the modification; a signature of the authorized person, along with the time and date of the modification, accompanies the modification. Completion of an unsealed bid form, awaiting final figures from the Bidder, does not require power of attorney due to the evidenced authorization of the Bidder implied by the circumstance of the completion and delivery of the Bid.

#### 1.6 ARTICLE 5 - CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

- A. 5.2 Rejection of Bids:
  - Add Section 5.2.1:
    - a. 5.2.1 Owner reserves the right to reject a bid based on Owner's and Engineer's evaluation of qualification information submitted following opening of bids. Owner's evaluation of the Bidder's qualifications will include: status of licensure and record of compliance with licensing requirements, record of quality of completed work, record of Project completion and ability to complete, record of financial management including financial resources available to complete Project and record of timely payment of obligations, record of Project site management including compliance with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction, record of and number of current claims and disputes and the status of their resolution, and qualifications of the Bidder's proposed Project staff and proposed subcontractors.

#### 1.7 ARTICLE 6 – POST-BID INFORMATION

- A. 6.1 Contractor's Qualification Statement:
  - 1. Add Section 6.1.1:
    - a. 6.1.1 Submit Contractor's Qualification Statement no later than five days after the bid submittal.

# 1.8 ARTICLE 7 - PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

- A. 7.1 Bond Requirements:
  - 1. Add Section 7.1.1.1:

- a. 7.1.1.1 A Performance Bond will be required, in an amount equal to 100 percent of the Contract Sum.
- B. 7.2 Time of Delivery and Form of Bonds:
  - 1. Delete the first sentence of Section 7.2.1 and insert the following:
    - a. The Bidder shall deliver the required bonds to Owner no later than 10 days after the date of Notice of Intent to Award and no later than the date of execution of the Contract, whichever occurs first. Owner may deem the failure of the Bidder to deliver required bonds within the period of time allowed a default.
  - 2. Delete Section 7.2.3 and insert the following:
    - a. 7.2.3 Bonds shall be executed and be in force on the date of the execution of the Contract.

#### 1.9 ARTICLE 8 – ENUMERATION OF THE PROPOSED CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

A. The form of agreement between Owner and Contractor is included in specifications and is bound in this project manual.

#### 1.10 ARTICLE 9 - EXECUTION OF THE CONTRACT

#### A. Add Article 9:

- 9.1.1 Subsequent to the Notice of Intent to Award, and within 10 days after the
  prescribed Form of Agreement is presented to the Awardee for signature, the Awardee
  shall execute and deliver the Agreement to Owner, in such number of counterparts as
  Owner may require.
- 2. 9.1.2 Owner may deem as a default the failure of the Awardee to execute the Contract and to supply the required bonds when the Agreement is presented for signature within the period of time allowed.
- 3. 9.1.3 Unless otherwise indicated in the Procurement and Contracting Documents or the executed Agreement, the date of commencement of the Work shall be the date of the executed Agreement or the date that the Bidder is obligated to deliver the executed Agreement and required bonds to Owner.
- 4. 9.1.4 In the event of a default, Owner may declare the amount of the Bid security forfeited and elect to either award the Contract to the next responsible bidder or readvertise for bids.

END OF DOCUMENT 00 22 13

#### <u>DIVISION 0 – BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u> Section 00 22 44 - Additional Insurance Requirements

#### 1.1 INSURANCE

The Contractor shall purchase and maintain insurance as required in the current edition of the Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor where the Basis of Payment is a Stipulated Sum, AIA Document A101 and the General Condition of the Contract for Construction, AIA Document A201 as modified by these specifications, AIA General Conditions and Supplements to the AIA General Conditions, Article 11

- A. All of the above documents shall be thoroughly studied prior to purchases of an insurance policy to cover the Project.
- B. While not limited to the following requirements, the requirements listed below are brought to the Contractors Specific attention.
  - Champaign County, and the Architect/Engineer shall be named as additional insureds on the Commercial General Liability Policy and the Umbrella Liability Policy.
  - Waivers of Subrogation are required for both Property Insurance and for Liability Insurance.

#### 1.2 ADDITIONAL LIABILITY INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

In addition to the liability insurance requirements noted in Paragraph 1.01 above, the following requirements also apply:

- A. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain a Commercial General Liability Policy which shall include the following coverage areas:
  - Operations of the Contractor direct liability coverage for the Contractors activities at a permanent location and the Project Site;
  - 2) Operations of Subcontractors Liability coverage for those entities for which the Contractor has a duty to supervise and stand legally responsible for their conduct;
  - 3) Completed Operations Liability for property damage and bodily injury and death that occurs after Substantial Completion;
  - 4) Personal Injury Including but not limited to, libel, slander, defamation of character, wrongful eviction, right of private occupancy, false arrest and detention and other similar personal injuries:
  - 5) Employees as Additional Insured Include employees and their acts into the coverage;
  - 6) Explosion, Collapse, Underground Liability coverage for the property of others to include, but not limited to, unknown utilities; and
  - 7) Contractual Liability coverage for the assumption of others by Contract.
- B. The Commercial General Liability Policy shall name Champaign County, the Architect, the Architect's Consultants, their agents and employees as additional insured.
- C. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain Workers Compensation and Employees Liability Insurance.
- D. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain commercial Automobile Liability Insurance. This policy shall cover Owned, Non-owned and Hired vehicles.
- E. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain Umbrella Liability Coverage to provide higher limits of

liability above those required for General Liability, Employers Liability and Automobile Liability.

- F. The Umbrella Liability Policy shall name Champaign County, the Architect, the Architect's Consultants, their agents and employees as additional insured.
- G. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain Owners Liability Insurance (Owners Protection Liability) which shall cover the Owners liability for all injuries and damages arising from the Project. This policy shall name the Architect and the Architect's Consultants, their agents and employees as additional insured.
- H. Liability limits shall be as specified herein or the maximum exposure as stated in the Government Tort Claims Acts as most recently amended, whichever is higher.
- I. The minimum amount of coverage and the limits of liability shall be as specified below:
  - 1) Claims under workers' or workman's compensation, disability benefit and other similar employee benefit acts which are applicable to the Work to be performed:
    - a. As required by law.
  - 2) Claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of the Contractor's employees:
    - a. \$1,000,000.00
  - 3) Claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than the Contractor's employees:
    - a. \$ 500,000.00
  - 4) Claims for damages insured by usual personal injury liability coverage which are sustained (1) by a person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to employment of such person by the Contractor, or (2) by another person:
    - a. \$1.000.000.00
  - 5) Claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property, including loss of use resulting therefrom:
    - a. \$ 500.000.00
  - 6) Claims for damages because of bodily injury, death of a person or property damage arising out of ownership, maintenance or use of a motor vehicle:
    - a. \$1,000,000.00
  - 7) Claims involving contractual liability insurance applicable to the Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.18 of the General Conditions for the Contract for Construction as modified:
    - a. \$ 500,000.00

# 1.3 SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

- A. Submit ACORD 25-S form along with the signed Agreement Between Owner and Contractor.
- B. Champaign County shall be listed as Certificate Holder.
- C. Include the following sentence under Special Items:

"The Certificate Holder is Champaign County, Architect, Architect's Consultants, including their Agents and Employees are named as additional insured's in both the General and Umbrella Liability Policy. Waivers of Subrogation are in effect for both liability and property insurance policies."

# 1.4 LOSS OF USE INSURANCE

A. The Owner, at the Owners option, may purchase and maintain such insurance that will protect the Owner against the loss of use of this property.

END OF SECTION 00 22 44

# <u>DIVISION 0 – BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u>

Section 00 25 13 - Prebid Meeting

#### 1.1 PREBID MEETING

- A. There will be a Prebid meeting as indicated below:
  - 1. Meeting Date: Tuesday, April 23, 2019.
  - 2. Meeting Time: 2:00 P.M. CST.
  - 3. Location: Brookens Administrative Center, 1776 East Washington Street, Urbana, IL 61802, Lyle Shields Meeting Room.
- B. Bidder Questions: Submit written questions to be addressed at Prebid meeting a minimum of two business days prior to meeting.
- C. Agenda: Prebid meeting agenda will include review of topics that may affect proper preparation and submittal of bids, including the following:
  - 1. Procurement and Contracting Requirements:
    - a. Instructions to Bidders.
    - b. Bidder Qualifications.
    - c. Bonding.
    - d. Insurance.
    - e. Bid Form and Attachments.
    - f. Bid Submittal Requirements.
    - g. Notice of Award.
  - 2. Communication during Bidding Period:
    - a. Obtaining documents.
    - b. Bidder's Requests for Information.
    - c. Bidder's Substitution Request/Prior Approval Request.
    - d. Addenda.
  - 3. Contracting Requirements:
    - a. Agreement.
    - b. The General Conditions.
    - c. The Supplementary Conditions.
    - d. Other Owner requirements.
  - 4. Construction Documents:
    - a. Scopes of Work.
    - b. Temporary Facilities.
    - c. Use of Site.
    - d. Work Restrictions.
    - e. Unit Price.
    - f. Substitutions following award.

- 5. Schedule:
  - a. Project Schedule.
  - b. Contract Time.
  - c. Other Bidder Questions.
- 6. Site/facility visit or walkthrough.
- 7. Post-Meeting Addendum.
- D. Minutes: Entity responsible for conducting meeting will record and distribute meeting minutes to attendees of prebid meeting only. Minutes of meeting are issued as Available Information and do not constitute a modification to the Procurement and Contracting Documents. Modifications to the Procurement and Contracting Documents are issued by written Addendum only.
  - 1. Sign-in Sheet: Minutes will include list of meeting attendees.

END OF DOCUMENT 00 25 13

# **RETURN WITH BID**

# DIVISION 0 - BIDDING & CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS Document 00 41 06 - Bid Bond

as Principal, and a corporation of the State of			
as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the Champaign County the bid for the payment of which Principal and Surety bind themselves, tassigns, jointly and severally, to this agreement.	e amount of ten percent (10%) of the amount of the base heir heirs, executors, administrators, successors and		
Principal has submitted to Obligee a bid to enter into a written contra	act, for		
Project Number: in accordance with bidding documents for the project, which contract referred to as "the Contract".	Division of Work: t is by reference made a part hereof and is hereinafter		
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is that if Principal, upon acceptance by Obligee of its bid within the period of time specified for acceptance, shall comply with all post award requirements as required by the terms of the bid within the time specified after date of the Notice of Award, or in the event of the failure to comply with all post award requirements, if Principal shall pay Obligee (1) for all costs of procuring the work which exceeds the amount of its bid, or (2) shall pay Obligee the amount of this bond as liquidated damages in the event Principal is a sole bidder and after an attempt to secure other bids by readvertising none can be obtained, then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise it shall remain in full force and effect.			
Surety hereby agrees that its obligation shall not be impaired by any extensions of time for Obligee's acceptance or compliance with post award requirements. Surety hereby waives notice of such extensions.			
Signed and sealed this day of	, 20		
OONTD A OTO D	DUDETY.		
CONTRACTOR	SURETY		
BY BY	OFFICER OF THE SURETY		
ATTEST:			
CORPORATE SECRETARY (Corporations only)			
JURAT (Notary's Statement Aut	henticating Signature)		
STATE OF			
COUNTY OF			
	Public in and for said county, do hereby certify that		
(Insert Name of Attorney who is personally known to me to be the same person whose name SURETY, appeared before me this day in person and acknowledged said instrument as his/her free and voluntary act for the uses and pu	r-In-Fact for SURETY) is subscribed to the foregoing instrument on behalf of it respectively, that he/she signed, sealed, and delivered rposes therein set forth.		
Given under my hand and notarial seal this	DAY OF A.D. 20		
My commission expires			
Notary Signature			

00 41 06 - 1 Bid Bond

# <u>DIVISION 0 – BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u> Section 00 41 13 – Bid Form – Stipulated Sum (Singe-Prime Contract)

1.1 BID INF		FORMATION		
	A. B. C. D.	Bidder: Project Name: Champaign County Juvenile Detention Center Roof Replacement Project Location: Art Bartell Drive, Urbana, IL 61802. Owner: Champaign County		
1.2	CER	CERTIFICATIONS AND BID		
	A. Base Bid, Single-Prime (All Trades) Contract: The undersigned Bidder, having examined the Procurement and Contracting Requirements, Conditions of the Con Specifications, and all subsequent Addenda, as prepared by Bailey Edward Desig Mattis Avenue, Champaign, IL 61821, and their consultants, having visited the site familiar with all conditions and requirements of the Work, hereby agrees to furnish labor, equipment and services, including all scheduled allowances, necessary to construction of the above-named project, according to the requirements of the ProContracting Documents, for the stipulated sum of:			
		1Dolla	rs	
		(\$)		
1.3	TIME	OF COMPLETION		
	A.	Provided the contractor receives Notice to Proceed on or prior to June 2, 2019 the bidder agrees be substantially complete with the Base Bid work on or before August 30, 2019.	to	
1.4	ACK	ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF ADDENDA		
	A.	The undersigned Bidder acknowledges receipt of and use of the following Addenda in the preparation of this Bid:		
		1. Addendum No. 1, dated 2. Addendum No. 2, dated		

00 41 13 - 1 Bid Form

# 1.5 SUBMISSION OF BID

A.	In submitting the Bid, the under signed agree that this Proposal will not be withdrawn for a period of thirty (30) calendar days from the date of submission. It is understood the Owner reserves the right to reject any and all Bids and to waive informalities and irregularities.		
	1.	Respectfully submitted this day of, 2019.	
	2.	Submitted By :	
		(Name of bidding firm or corporation).	
	3.	Authorized Signature :	
		(Handwritten signature).	
	4.	Signed By:	
		(Type or print name).	
	5.	Title :(Owner/Partner/President/Vice President).	
	C		
	6.	Witness By :(Handwritten signature).	
	7.	Attest :	
		(Handwritten signature).	
	8.	By :	
		(Type or print name).	
	9.	Title :	
		(Corporate Secretary or Assistant Secretary).	
	10.	Street Address:	
	11.	City, State, Zip:	
	12.	Phone:	
	13.	License No.:	
	14. Fe	ederal ID No. :	
(Affix C	Corporate	e Seal Here).	

END OF DOCUMENT 00 41 13

00 41 13 - 2 Bid Form

# **RETURN WITH BID**

# BIDDER'S / CONTRACTOR'S DISCLOSURE AFFIDAVIT

STATE	OF ILLINOIS )	
COUN	,	
BUSIN	ESS STATUS STATEMENT	
I, the ui	ndersigned, being duly sworn, do state as follows:	
_		
A.	Company Name	(hereafter "Contractor") is a:
	(Place a mark in front of appropriate type of busi	ness)
	Corporation (If a Corporation, complete	3)
	Partnership (If a Partnership, complete 0	C)
	Individual Proprietorship (If an Individual	, complete D)
_		
B.	CORPORATION	
	The State of Incorporation is	
	The registered agent of the Corporation in Illinois	s is:
	Name:	
	Address:	
	City, State, Zip:	
	Telephone:	
	The Corporate officers are as follows:	
	President:	
	Vice President:	
	Secretary:	
	Treasurer:	

# **RETURN WITH BID**

C.	PARTNERSHIP The Partners are as follows (at	tach additional sheets if necessary):
	Name	Address
	The business address is:	
D.	INDIVIDUAL PROPRIETORS	IIP
	The business address is:	
	Business Telephone:	
	My home address is:	
	Home Telephone:	
_	Hadan a smaller of a second	
E.	Under penalty of perjury	(Contractor's Name)
		(Contractor's Name)
	Certifies that	(FEIN / SSN)
	is its correct Federal Taxpay proprietorship, Social Security	er Identification Number, or in the case of an individual or sole Number.

# **NON-DISCRIMINATION STATEMENT**

The Contractor does not and will not engage in discriminatory practices; the Contractor does not and will not engage in discrimination because of race, sex, age, religion, national origin or sensory, mental, or physical handicap in hiring or firing; and the Contractor is, in fact, an equal opportunity employer.

#### **RETURN WITH BID**

# **NON-COLLUSION STATEMENT**

٩.	That the only persons or corporations intere	ested with	
		(Name of Bidder)	
	in the delivery of the materials and/or services bid upon under the Contract other than its officers, directors, shareholders and employees are:		
	Name	Address	
	Name	Address	
	Name	Address	
	Name.	Address	

- B. That the said Bid is made without any connection or common interest in the profits with any other persons making any Bid or Proposal for said Work except as listed above.
- That this Contract is in all respects fair and entered into without collusion or fraud.
- D. That no employee or any officer of the Owner has any financial interest, directly or indirectly, in the award of this Bid to Bidder except as listed above.
- E. That the Bidder is not barred from bidding on this Contract as a result of violation of either Section 33E-3 (Bid Rigging) or Section 33E-4 (Bid Rotating) of Chapter 38, Illinois Revised Statutes.
- F. The price or prices quoted in the attached Bid are fair and proper and are not tainted by any collusion, conspiracy, connivance or unlawful agreement on the part of the Bidder or any of its agents, representatives, owners, employees, or parties in interest, including this affiant.

#### NO DELINQUENT ILLINOIS TAXES STATEMENT

The undersigned certifies that the Contractor is not delinquent in payment of any tax administered by the Illinois Department of Revenue except that the taxes for which liability for the taxes or the amount of the taxes are being contested, in accordance with the procedure established by the appropriate Revenue Act; or the Contractor has entered into an agreement (2) with the Illinois Department of Revenue for the payment of all such taxes due and is in compliance with the agreement.

# **RETURN WITH BID**

FAMILIARITY WITH LAWS STATEMENT	
I, the undersigned, being duly sworn, do hereby state	that
is familiar with and will comply with all Federal, Stainclude, but are not limited to, the Prevailing Wage Act	
PENDING AND UNCOMPLETED WORK	
I, the undersigned, being duly sworn, do hereby declined relating to <u>all</u> uncompleted contracts of the undersign including <u>all</u> subcontract work; and all pending low BIC	ed for Federal, State, County, City and private work,
Total Projects Under Contract	
Total Projects with Pending Low Bids	
Total Value of Projects Under Contract and Pending Low Bids	
(Affiant's Signature)	(Print Name & Title)
	(Company Name)
SUBSCRIBED and SWORN to before me this	
day of , 2018	
Notary Public	
My Commission Expires:	
	(SEAL)

**INSTRUCTIONS:** This affidavit is to be completely filled out and executed by the chief officer of the Bidder authorized to submit the affidavit. Attach written explanation where applicable.

BE Project No. 15029.6

mpaign County ITB # 2019-02

#### **RETURN WITH BID**

# DRUG FREE WORKPLACE CERTIFICATION

STATE OF	_ )	
	)	SS
COUNTY OF	_ )	

**Note:** The Illinois Drug Free Workplace Act, effective January 2, 1992, requires the Owner to obtain this certification from each contractor with 25 or more employees or with contracts for \$5,000 or more.)

The Contractor certifies that it will:

#### A. Public a statement:

- Notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession or use of a controlled substance, including cannabis, is prohibited in the grantee's or contractor's workplace.
- 2. Specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violations of such prohibitions.
- 3. Notifying the employee that, as a condition of employment on such contract or grant, the employee will:
  - a. Abide by the terms of the statement; and
  - b. Notify the employer of any criminal drug statute conviction for a violation occurring in the workplace no later than 5 days after such conviction.
- B. Establish a drug free awareness program to inform employees about:
  - 1. The dangers of drug abuse in the workplace.
  - 2. The Contractor's policy of maintaining a drug free workplace.
  - 3. Any available drug counseling, rehabilitation and employee assistance program.
  - 4. The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug violations.
- C. Give a copy of the published statement referred to in paragraph A above to each employee engaged in the performance of the Owner's contract and post the statement in a prominent place in the workplace.

ITB # 2019-02

# **RETURN WITH BID**

- D. Notify the Owner within 10 days after receiving notice under paragraph A.3.b. above from an employee or otherwise receiving actual notice of such conviction.
- E. Impose a sanction on, or require the satisfactory participation in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program by any employee who is so convicted.
- F. Assist employees in selecting a course of action in the event drug counseling, treatment or rehabilitation is required and a trained referral team is in place.
- G. Make a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug free workplace through implementation of the Drug Free Workplace Act.

If an individual, the Contractor certifies that it will not engage in the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession or use of a controlled substance in the performance of the Owner's contract.

The Contractor shall, within 30 days after receiving notice from an employee of a conviction of a violation of a criminal drug statute occurring in the workplace:

- A. Take appropriate personnel action against such employee up to and including termination; and
- B. Require the employee to satisfactorily participate in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program approved for such purposes by a Federal, State or local health, law enforcement or other appropriate agency.

	Contractor:
	Ву:
	Title:
SIGNED and SWORN to before me this	
day of, 2018.	
 Notary Public	

ITB # 2019-02

# <u>DIVISION 0 - BIDDING & CONTRACT REQUIREMENT</u> Section 00 43 43 – Prevailing Rate of Wages

# 1. PREVAILING WAGE ACT

- 1.1 Pursuant to Illinois Compiled Statutes 820 ILCS 130/0.01 et seq., these specifications list on the following pages, the Illinois Department of Labor prevailing rate of wages for the county where the contract is being performed and for each craft or type of worker needed to execute the contract.
- 1.2 Contractor shall submit certified payrolls with monthly application for payment.
- 1.3 A Project Labor Agreement is required for this project.

END OF SECTION 00 43 43

Effective Date County	Trade Title	Region	Туре	Clas: Base W	' Foreman V	OT M-F	OT Sa	OT S	от н	H/W	Pension
8/15/2018 Champaign	ASBESTOS ABT-GEN	All	BLD	32.12	33.37	1.5	1.5	2	2	6.3	15.4
8/15/2018 Champaign	ASBESTOS ABT-MEC	ALL	BLD	22.4	23.4	1.5	1.5	2	2	6.8	6.55
11/23/2018 Champaign	BOILERMAKER	All	BLD	40	43	2	2	2	2	7.07	18.19
8/15/2018 Champaign	BRICK MASON	All	BLD	31.72	33.31	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	13.96
8/15/2018 Champaign	CARPENTER	All	BLD	36.49	38.74	1.5	1.5	2	2	10.05	11.75
8/15/2018 Champaign	CARPENTER	All	HWY	36.85	38.6	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.55	13.95
8/15/2018 Champaign	CEMENT MASON	All	BLD	33.16	35.16	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	10
8/15/2018 Champaign	CEMENT MASON	All	HWY	34.15	36.15	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	10.45
8/15/2018 Champaign	CERAMIC TILE FNSHER	All	BLD	31.03	31.03	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	10.07
8/15/2018 Champaign	ELECTRIC PWR EQMT OP	All	ALL	45.09	56.52	1.5	1.5	2	2	7.1	12.62
8/15/2018 Champaign	ELECTRIC PWR GRNDMAN	All	ALL	30.81	56.52	1.5	1.5	2	2	6.67	8.62
8/15/2018 Champaign	ELECTRIC PWR LINEMAN	All	ALL	50.11		1.5	1.5	2	2	7.25	14.03
8/15/2018 Champaign	ELECTRIC PWR TRK DRV	All	ALL	32.32	56.52	1.5	1.5	2	2	6.72	9.05
8/15/2018 Champaign	ELECTRICIAN	All	BLD	40.16	42.57	1.5	1.5	2	2	7.05	8.28
8/15/2018 Champaign	ELECTRONIC SYS TECH	All	BLD	30.83	32.83	1.5	1.5	1.5	1.5	6.95	8.77
8/15/2018 Champaign	ELEVATOR CONSTRUCTOR	All	BLD	43.43		1.5	1.5	2	2	15.28	15.71
8/15/2018 Champaign	FENCE ERECTOR	ALL	ALL	32.21	34.11	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.84	10.02
8/15/2018 Champaign	GLAZIER	All	BLD	35.91		1.5	1.5	2	2	6.25	10.2
8/15/2018 Champaign	HT/FROST INSULATOR	All	BLD	38.7	39.7	1.5	1.5	2	2	10.35	12.21
8/15/2018 Champaign	IRON WORKER	All	ALL	32.86	34.76	1.5	1.5	2	2	11.14	12.09
8/15/2018 Champaign	LABORER	All	BLD	29.62		1.5	1.5	2	2	6.3	16.15
8/15/2018 Champaign	LABORER	All	HWY	31.72	32.72	1.5	1.5	2	2	6.3	16.23
8/15/2018 Champaign	LATHER	All	BLD	36.49	38.74	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.55	13.25
8/15/2018 Champaign	MACHINIST	All	BLD	48.38	50.88	1.5	1.5	2	2	7.23	8.95
8/15/2018 Champaign	MARBLE FINISHERS	ALL	BLD	30.48	30.48	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.57	9.94
8/15/2018 Champaign	MARBLE MASON	All	BLD	31.72	33.31	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	13.96
8/15/2018 Champaign	MILLWRIGHT	All	BLD	32.24	34.49	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.55	17.96
8/15/2018 Champaign	MILLWRIGHT	All	HWY	34.98	36.73	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.55	18.52
8/15/2018 Champaign	OPERATING ENGINEER	All	ALL	1 41	42	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.6	10.5
8/15/2018 Champaign	OPERATING ENGINEER	All	ALL	2 41	43	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.6	10.5
8/15/2018 Champaign	OPERATING ENGINEER	All	ALL	3 41		1.5	1.5	1.5	1.5	9	10.35

8/15/2018 Champaign	PAINTER	All	ALL		35.29		1.5	1.5	2	2	8.57	5.33
8/15/2018 Champaign	PAINTER SIGNS	All	ALL		35.29		1.5	1.5	2	2	8.57	5.33
8/15/2018 Champaign	PILEDRIVER	All	BLD		37.49	39.74	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.55	13.25
8/15/2018 Champaign	PILEDRIVER	All	HWY		36.85	38.6	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.55	13.95
11/16/2018 Champaign	PIPEFITTER	All	BLD		43.59	46.09	1.5	1.5	2	2	7.25	10.25
8/15/2018 Champaign	PLASTERER	All	BLD		32.35		1.5	1.5	2	2	0	0
11/9/2018 Champaign	PLUMBER	All	BLD		43.59	46.09	1.5	1.5	2	2	7.25	10.25
8/15/2018 Champaign	ROOFER	All	BLD		32.7	34.7	1.5	1.5	2	2	9	8.5
10/26/2018 Champaign	SHEETMETAL WORKER	All	BLD		36.26	38.26	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.2	15.75
8/15/2018 Champaign	SPRINKLER FITTER	All	BLD		42.87	45.62	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.67	9.55
8/15/2018 Champaign	STONE MASON	All	BLD		31.72	33.31	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	13.96
8/15/2018 Champaign	TERRAZZO FINISHER	ALL	BLD		30.48	30.48	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.57	9.94
8/15/2018 Champaign	TERRAZZO MASON	ALL	BLD		31.98	31.98	1.5	1.5	2	2	8.57	9.94
8/15/2018 Champaign	TILE MASON	All	BLD		32.53	32.53	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	10.07
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	1	37.16		1.5	1.5	2	2	12.65	5.64
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	2	37.6		1.5	1.5	2	2	11.65	6.12
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	3	36.91		1.5	1.5	1.5	1.5	12.16	5.89
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	4	37.25		1.5	1.5	2	1.5	12.16	5.89
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	5	39.21	41.07	1.5	1.5	2	2	12.65	6.12
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	1	29.65	32.86	1.5	1.5	2	2	12.65	6.12
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	2	30.08	32.86	1.5	1.5	2	2	12.65	6.12
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	3	30.28	32.86	1.5	1.5	2	2	12.65	6.12
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	4	30.56	32.86	1.5	1.5	2	2	12.65	6.12
8/15/2018 Champaign	TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	5	31.37	32.86	1.5	1.5	2	2	12.65	6.12
8/15/2018 Champaign	TUCKPOINTER	All	BLD		31.72	33.31	1.5	1.5	2	2	9.1	13.96

# <u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section 01 11 00 – Project Summary

### GENERAL

# 1.1 WORK INCLUDED

- A. Contractor shall provide all labor and materials associated with the work of this section, including:
  - 1. Project information.
  - 2. Work covered by Contract Documents.
  - Access to site.
  - 4. Coordination with occupants.
  - 5. Work restrictions.
  - 6. Specification and drawing conventions.

# 1.2 PROJECT INFORMATION

A. Project Identification:

Champaign County Juvenile Detention Center (JDC) Roof Replacement

- 1. 400 Art Bartell Road, Urbana, IL 61802.
- B. Owner's Representative: Champaign County.

### 1.3 WORK COVERED BY CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

A. Base Scope: The base bid work includes removal of the existing EPDM roofing membrane and ballast. Ballast will be given to Champaign County for their use, contractor shall remove and haul to location selected by county east of the JDC. Roofing shall also be removed at the sally port and west canopy. The canopy does not have ballast. Parapet coping will be removed at the main roof and sally port roof. Allow for 200 lin foot of blocking replacement under the coping at locations of existing deteriorated wood blocking. Locations shall be approved by the Architect prior to the installation of the new parapet coping. The new roofing system shall be installed over the existing 2 layers of 1 1/2" insulation: additional 2 layers of 1 1/2" polyiso insulation, 1/2" cover board, slip sheet, EPDM membrane. The entire system installation shall be fully adhered.

The canopy roof EPDM roofing will be removed along with the existing plywood substrate. Install 1/2" coverboard, screwed to blocking and install fully adhered EPDM. The canopy substraight should be sloped to the south and a collector head and downspout installed at the southwest corner of the canopy. Downspout leader should continue to the ground and 3' away from the foundation, to the west. The exposed aggregate concrete panel at the north side of the canopy should be cleaned after the downspout is installed and operating. Clean approximately 30 square feet of the panel at the location of the stain. Coordinate with Architect.

Existing skylights will be removed at the main roof and new skylights installed at the existing locations in the same size. New walk pads will be installed at locations shown on plans and continuously around all RTU's.

- 2. PRODUCTS (NOT APPLICABLE)
- 3. EXECUTION (NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION 01 11 00

# <u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section 01 32 00 - Construction Schedule

### GENERAL

# 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE:

- A. The General Contractor shall prepare and maintain a detailed project schedule as described below.
- B. The project schedule shall be the Contractor's working schedule; used to execute the work and record and report actual progress. It shall show how the Contractor plans to complete the work within the contract time and meet any contractually specified intermediate milestone dates.

# 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Specified Elsewhere:
  - 1. Section 01 11 00 Project Summary
  - 2. Section 01 33 23 Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples

# 1.3 FORM OF SCHEDULE

- A. The schedule shall provide sufficient detail and clarity so that the General Contractor can plan and control the work and the Owner and the A/E can readily monitor and follow the progress of all portions of the work. The critical activities must be clearly shown. The degree of detail must be satisfactory to the A/E and the Owner.
- B. The project schedule shall be in the form of a Gantt chart, and shall indicate the critical path, including durations.

### 1.4 CONTENTS OF SCHEDULE

- A. The schedule must be inclusive of all installation tasks of the work.
- B. Submittal and approval of shop drawings and material samples as well as delivery dates of major equipment shall be included in the project schedule.
- C. Activity duration shall be in whole working days.
- D. There should be at least one activity for each specification section.

# 1.5 UPDATING

- A. The project schedule shall be updated monthly.
- B. Actual activity completion dates shall be reported and recorded on the schedule.
- C. Progress on uncompleted activities shall be reported.
- D. Projected completion dates and activities shall be reviewed and revised if necessary.

# 1.6 REPORTS AND SUBMITTALS

- A. Within 15 days of the Authorization to Proceed, the Contractor shall submit the project schedule to the A/E and the Owner.
- B. Five (5) days prior to the pay/progress meeting, the contractor shall submit the current updated schedule to the A/E and the Owner.

# 1.7 REVIEWS

- A. Payment and reduction of retainage may be denied by the Owner for failure to submit a proper schedule and maintaining work progress according to the project schedule.
- 2. PRODUCTS

(NOT APPLICABLE)

3. EXECUTION

(NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION 01 32 00

<u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u>
Section 01 33 23 - Shop Drawings, Product Data & Samples

### 1. GENERAL

# 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE

- A. The Sub-contractor shall make submittals to the General Contractor. The General Contractor shall maintain a master list of submittals.
- B. Submittals shall be complete and legible. Incomplete submittals will be returned and not reviewed.

### 1.2 GENERAL CONTRACTOR:

- A. Review Sub-contractor's submittals within 5 business days.
  - 1. Verify field dimensions.
  - 2. Verify compliance with Contract requirements.

### 1.3 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Specified elsewhere:
  - 1. Submittal specific to each section are further outlined within the technical submittals as such within submittal package. Submittals deemed incomplete or not indication supplied by separate sub, shall be returned without review.

### 1.4 DEFINITIONS

- A. Shop drawings: Shop drawings are original drawings prepared by Contractor, subcontractor, subcontractor, supplier or distributor, which illustrated some portion of the work, showing fabrication, layout, setting or erection details.
  - 1. Prepared by qualified detailer
  - 2. Identify details by reference to sheet and detail numbers shown on contract drawings
  - 3. Maximum sheet size: 30" x 42"
  - 4. Submit a maximum of (5) copies. Electronic copies of submittals are preferred.

# B. Product data:

- 1. Manufacturer's standard schematic drawings edited to fit this project
- 2. Manufacturer's catalog sheets, brochures, diagrams, schedules, performance charts, illustrations and other standard descriptive data.
  - a. Clearly mark each copy to identify pertinent materials, products or models.
  - b. Show dimensions and clearances.
  - c. Show wiring diagrams and controls.
- C. Samples: Physical samples to illustrate materials, equipment or workmanship. Approved samples establish standards by which complete work is judged. Maintain at site as directed. Protect until no longer needed.
  - 1. Office samples: Of sufficient size to clearly illustrate:
    - a. Functional characteristics of product or material.
    - b. Full range of color samples.
    - c. After review, samples may be used on construction of project.

- 2. Field samples and mock-ups:
  - a. Erect at project site at location approved by the Architect.
  - b. Construct each sample or mock-up complete, including work of all crafts required in finished work.
  - c. Remove as directed.

# 1.5 SCHEDULE SUBMITTAL

- A. Submit schedule of all exhibits to Architect/Engineer within fifteen (15) business days after preconstruction meeting.
  - 1. Prepare schedule in bar chart format, Include:
    - a. Exhibit identification
    - b. Specification section and page number
    - c. Date of submittal to Architect/Engineer
    - d. Latest date for final approval
    - e. Fabrication time.
    - f. Date of Installation
  - 2. Architect/Engineer will review and comment on exhibit schedule and will advise the Contractor as to which submittals require longer review durations.

Submit number of copies of shop drawings, product data and samples which contractor requires for distribution plus (2) copies which will be retained by Architect/Engineer.

- B. Accompany submittals with transmittal letter, in duplicate, containing.
  - 1. Date
  - 2. Project title and number
  - 3. Contractor's name and address.
  - 4. The number of shop drawings, product data and samples submitted.
  - 5. Notification of deviations from Contract.
  - 6. Other pertinent data.
- C. Submittals shall include:
  - 1. Date and revision
  - 2. Project title and number
  - 3. Name of:
    - a. Architect/ Engineer
    - b. Architect/ Engineer consultant
    - c. Subcontractor
    - d. Sub-subcontractor
    - e. Supplier
    - f. Manufacturer
    - g. Separate detailer when pertinent
  - 4. Identification of product or material.
  - 5. Relation to adjacent structure or material.
  - 6. Field dimensions clearly identified as such.
  - 7. Specification section and page number.

- 8. Specified standards, such as ASTM number or ANSI.
- 9. A blank space, (5"x5"), for Architect/Engineer's stamp.
- 10. Identification of previously approved deviation(s) from contract documents.
- 11. Contractor's stamp, initialed or signed, certifying to review of submittal, verification of field measurements and compliance with Contract.
- 12. Space for Contractor's approval stamp.
- D. Electronic Submittals: All submittals may be submitted electronically except for those specifically listing a requirement for paper submittals or physical samples. Identify and incorporate information in each electronic submittal file as follows:
  - 1. Assemble complete submittal package into a single file (pdf format) incorporating submittal requirements of a single Specification Section and transmittal form. Only complete submittals will be accepted.
  - 2. Name file with submittal number or other unique identifier, including revision identifier.
    - a. File name shall use project identifier and Specification Section number followed by a decimal point and then a sequential number (e.g.; PROJNAME\_061000.01). Resubmittals shall include an alphabetic suffix after the decimal point (e.g.; PROJNAME\_061000.01A)
  - 3. Provide means for insertion to permanently record Contractor's review and approval markings and action taken by Using Agency/ Architect/ Engineer.
  - 4. Transmittal Cover Sheet Form for Electronic Submittals: As described by the Architect and containing all information as indicated above for paper submittals.

### 1.6 RESUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS

A. Resubmit all shop drawings, product data, and samples as requested by the Contractor and/or A/E.

# 1.7 RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. Review shop drawings, product data and samples prior to submission to the next level of authority. Review Subcontractor's submittals within five (5) business days. Certify review and transmit to Architect.
- B. Verify:
  - 1. Field dimensions.
  - Field construction criteria.
  - 3. Catalog numbers and similar data.
  - 4. Verify compliance with contract documents.
- C. Coordinate each submittal with requirements of:
  - The work.
  - 2. The contract documents.
  - 3. The work of other contractors.
  - 4. The existing conditions indicated to remain.
- D. Contractor's responsibility for errors, omissions or deviation from contract documents in submittals is not relieved by the Architect/Engineer's review of submittals.
- E. Prior to submission, notify the Architect/Engineer in writing of all proposed deviations in submittals from Contract requirements. Substitution of materials or equipment may only be approved by change order.
- F. Do not begin any work which requires submittals without Architect/Engineer's approval.

G. After Architect/Engineer's review, make response required by A/E's stamp and distribute copies. Indicate by transmittal that copy of approved data has been delivered to installer.

# 1.8 ARCHITECT/ENGINEER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. Review submittals within fourteen (14) calendar days.
- B. Review for:
  - 1. Design concept of project.
  - 2. Compliance with Contract Documents.
- C. Review all requests for proposed deviations.
- D. Affix stamp, date and initials or signature certifying review of submittal, and with instructions for the Contractor.
- E. Return submittals to sender for response or distribution.
- 2. PRODUCTS (NOT APPLICABLE)
- 3. EXECUTION (NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION 01 33 23

<u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section - 01 35 16 - Remodeling Project Procedures

### GENERAL

### 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE

# A. Each Contractor:

- 1. Coordinate work of employees and subcontractors.
- 2. Schedule elements of remodeling and renovation work to expedite completion.
- 3. Schedule noisy or hazardous work to avoid problems with Owner's operations.
- 4. In addition to demolition, cut, move or remove existing construction to provide access or to allow remodeling and new work to proceed. Include:
  - a. Repair or remove hazardous or unsanitary conditions.
  - b. Remove abandoned piping, conduit and wiring.
  - c. Remove unsuitable or extraneous materials not marked for salvage, such as rotted wood, brick paving, rusted metals and deteriorated concrete.
- 5. Patch, repair and refinish existing items to remain, to the specified condition for each material, with a neat transition to adjacent new or restored construction.
- 6. Note or record existing project conditions before beginning work to minimize later disputes.

### 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

# A. Specified elsewhere:

- 1. 01 32 00 Construction Schedules.
- 2. 01 51 50 Use of Existing Facilities
- 3. 01 73 29 Cutting & Patching
- 4. 01 74 13 Construction Cleaning
- 5. 01 74 23 Final Cleaning.

# 1.3 SEQUENCE AND SCHEDULES

- A. Submit separate detailed sub-schedule for alterations work, coordinated with Construction Schedule. Show:
  - 1. Each stage of work; occupancy dates of areas.
  - 2. Date of Substantial Completion for each area of alteration work.
  - 3. Crafts and subcontractors employed in each stage.

# 1.4 ALTERATIONS, CUTTING AND PROTECTION

A. Cut finish surfaces by methods to terminate surfaces in a straight line at a natural point of division.

# 2. PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

### EXECUTION

### 3.1 REMOVE EXISTING CONSTRUCTION

# A. Temporary Removals:

- 1. Remove all items as noted on the drawings or otherwise required to complete the work shown.
- 2. Store all items as noted on the drawings or otherwise required to complete the work shown.
- 3. Recondition all existing items as noted on the drawings or otherwise required to complete the work shown.
- 4. Reinstall all as noted on the drawings or otherwise required to complete the work shown.
- B. Remove and dispose of existing items as noted on Drawings.
- 3.2 PERFORMANCE. Patch and extend existing work using skilled craftsmen capable of matching existing quality of workmanship. For patched or extended work, provide quality equal to that specified for new work.

# 3.3 DAMAGED SURFACES

- A. Patch and replace all portions of existing finished surfaces found to be damaged, lifted, discolored or showing other imperfections, with matching material.
  - 1. Provide adequate support prior to patching the finish.
  - 2. Refinish patched portions of painted or coated surfaces in a manner to produce uniform color and texture over entire surface.
  - 3. When existing surface cannot be matched, refinish entire surface to nearest intersections or change of direction.

# 3.4 TRANSITION FROM EXISTING TO RESTORED WORK

- A. When restored work abuts or finishes flush with existing work, make a smooth transition. Patched work shall match existing adjacent work in texture and appearance.
  - 1. When finished surfaces are cut in such a way that a smooth transition with restored work is not possible, terminate existing surface in a neat manner along a straight line at a natural line of division, and provide trim appropriate to finished surface.

### 3.5 CLEANING

- A. Perform construction cleaning as specified in 01 74 13 and as follows:
  - 1. Clean User occupied areas daily.
  - 2. Clean all spillage, overspray or heavy dust collections in User occupied areas immediately.

- B. At completion of work of each craft, clean area and make surfaces ready for work of successive crafts.
- C. At completion of alterations work in each area, provide final cleaning in accord with 01 74 23 and return space to a condition suitable for use of User.

END OF SECTION 01 35 16

# <u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section - 01 51 50 - Use of Existing Facilities

- 1. GENERAL
- 1.1 The project will be constructed at an occupied facility. These requirements supplement and other sections of the Project Manual.
- 1.2 The Owner and public will continue use of the Juvenile Detention Center through construction. Some limited closure or barricades are expected for portions of the work. Contractor is responsible for coordinating all closures with Champaign County and the Using Agency as necessary.
- 1.3 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE Contractor provide:
  - A. Scheduling
  - B. Security and site regulations
  - C. Entrances (if required)
  - D. Construction aids
  - E. Temporary enclosures and barriers
  - F. Fences
  - G. Temporary utilities
  - H. Construction Cleaning
  - Storage
  - J. Close-out
- 2. EXECUTION
- 2.1 SCHEDULING
  - A. Schedule the work to allow the Owner to use the facility with as minimal impact as possible. Submit separate detailed subschedule showing:
    - 1. Staging of work and occupancy dates.
  - B. Schedule noisy or hazardous work to avoid problems with Owner's operations.
- 2.2 SECURITY AND SITE REGULATIONS
  - A. Confer with the Owner's representative and obtain full knowledge of all site rules and regulations affecting work.
- 2.3 ENTRANCES Unless otherwise approved by the Owner, the primary entrance will be from the west entry.
- 2.4 CONSTRUCTION AIDS: Except as noted, Contractor provide and maintain construction aids and equipment for common use and to facilitate execution of the work.

### 2.5 TEMPORARY ENCLOSURES AND BARRIERS - Contractor:

- A. Provide temporary enclosures to separate work areas from existing parking and from areas occupied by Owner.
- B. Provide and maintain suitable barriers to prevent unauthorized entry, and to protect the work.

# 2.6 TEMPORARY UTILITIES

A. Contractor shall provide and pay for extension or modification of services to perform the work, and for restoration of services at completion of work.

# 2.7 ACCESS ROADS & PARKING AREAS

- A. Limit any loading of existing paved areas to 4000 p.s.i. maximum.
- B. Use of existing parking facilities for construction personnel or for contractor's vehicles or equipment are permitted. Verify location with Owner.
- C. Maintain roads, walks and parking areas in a sound, clean condition. Restore areas, damaged by construction operations, not in contract to original condition upon work completion prior to Final Acceptance.
- D. Control vehicular parking to preclude interference with public traffic or parking, access by emergency vehicles, Owner's operations or construction operations.
- E. Coordinate any temporary construction vehicle entrance onto the property for deliveries or access with the Owner a minimum of (3) days prior to the necessity.
- F. Equipment with bearing pressure above 4000 psi shall not be allowed on the grounds or paving.
- 2.8 TRAFFIC REGULATION Contractor provide traffic control and directional signs, mounted on barricades or standard posts:
  - A. At each change of direction of a roadway and at parking areas.
  - B. Provide qualified and suitably equipped flaggers when construction operations encroach on traffic lanes, as required for traffic regulation.
  - C. Where contractor requires sidewalk closure to execute scope of work, permits and alternative access for pedestrians shall be provided in the work of this contract.

### 2.9 CONSTRUCTION CLEANING

- A. Each Contractor provide cleaning and disposal of waste materials, debris and rubbish during construction.
- B. Coordinating Contractor to supervise and coordinate cleaning operations of all Assigned Contractors.
- C. Each Contractor provide covered containers for deposit of waste materials, debris and rubbish.

2.10 STORAGE Make arrangements with Owner's Representative for any on-site storage of materials and equipment to be installed in project. Protection and security for stored materials and equipment is solely contractor's responsibility.

# 2.11 CLOSEOUT

- A. Upon completion of need to use existing user-provided facilities, or when directed by Architect/Engineer, restore each to original or specified condition.
- B. At completion of work in each area, provide final cleaning and return space to a condition suitable for use of Owner.

END OF SECTION 01 51 50

# <u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section - 01 56 00 - Barriers

- 1. GENERAL
- 1.1 Work Includes:
  - A. Base Bid:
    - 1. General Contractor provide fencing.
      - a. Open mesh fence. Temporary chain link fence panels, min. 6' in height. Panels shall be wired together with sand bags as supports. Provide wind screen continuously at perimeter fence.
      - b. Moveable barricades and caution tape for temporary closures are acceptable if maintained.
    - 2. Maintain fences and barriers during entire construction period. Relocate as construction progresses.
- 2. PRODUCTS

(NOT APPLICABLE)

3. EXECUTION

(NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION 01 56 00

01 56 00 - 1 Barriers

# DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS Section 01 62 04 – Substitution Procedures

# 1. GENERAL

### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
  - 1. Administrative and procedural requirements for substitutions.

### 1.2 SUBSTITUTIONS

- A. Base Bid shall be in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. Substitution requests prior to bidding shall be submitted to Architect, in writing, a minimum of ten (10) days prior to bid date.
- C. After the end of the bidding period, substitution requests will be considered only in case of:
  - Product unavailability
  - 2. Other conditions beyond the control of the Contractor
- D. Substitution Requests: Submit PDF electronic file of each request submitted for consideration. Identify product or fabrication or installation method to be replaced. Submit requests for substitutions on attached form. Submit a separate request form for each substitution. Include Specification Section number, title, and Drawing numbers and titles. Support each request with the following information:
  - Complete data substantiating compliance of proposed substitution with requirements stated in Contract Documents:
    - a. Product identification, including manufacturer's name and address.
    - b. Manufacturer's literature, identifying:
      - 1) Product description
      - 2) Reference standards
      - 3) Performance and test data
  - 2. Itemized comparison of the proposed substitution with product specified, listing significant variations.
  - 3. Data relating to changes in construction schedule.
  - 4. Effects of substitution on separate contracts.
  - 5. List of changes required in other work or products.
  - 6. Accurate cost data comparing proposed substitution with product specified.
    - a. Amount of net change to Contract Sum
  - 7. Designation of required license fees or royalties.
  - 8. Designation of availability of maintenance services sources replacement materials.
- E. Substitutions will not be considered for acceptance when:
  - 1. A substitution is indicated or implied on shop drawings or product data submittals without a formal request from the Contractor.
  - 2. Acceptance will require substantial revision of Contract Documents.
  - 3. In judgment of the Architect, the substitution request does not include adequate information necessary for a complete evaluation.
  - 4. Requested directly by a Subcontractor or supplier.

BE Project No. 15029.6

- F. Substitutions for Convenience: Not allowed
- G. Do not order or install substitute products without recommendation of the Architect and acceptance by the Owner/Using Agency.
- H. Architect will determine acceptability of proposed substitutions.
- I. No verbal or written approvals other than by Change Order will be valid.

# 1.3 CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATION

- A. In making formal request for substitution the Contractor represents that:
  - 1. The proposed product has been investigated and it has been determined that it is equivalent, or superior, in all respects to the product specified.
  - 2. The same warranties or bonds will be provided for the substitute product as for the product specified.
  - Coordination and installation of the accepted substitution into the Work will be accomplished and changes as may be required for the Work to be complete will be accomplished.
  - 4. Claims for additional costs caused by substitution which may subsequently become apparent will be waived by the Contractor.
  - 5. Complete cost data is attached and includes related costs under the Contract, but not:
    - a. Costs under separate contracts.
    - b. Architect's costs for redesign or revision of Contact Documents.

## 1.4 REQUEST FOR SUBSTITUTION FORM

- A. 01 62 04.1 Substitution Request Form
- B. Substitutions will be considered only when the substitution form is completed and included with the request for substitution submittal and back-up data.
- 2. PRODUCTS

(NOT APPLICABLE)

3. EXECUTION

(NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION 01 62 04

ITB # 2019-02

# <u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section 01 62 04.1 – Request for Substitution Form

# REQUEST FOR SUBSTITUTION FORM

Note: Use separate form for each mate	erial, product, or equipn	nent item.	
Date:		Request No.:	
Project:			
Location:			
Name of material, product, or equipment	item submitted as subs	titution:	
Name of material, product, or equipment	item specified:		
Specification Section	, Article	, Paragraph	
Qualities that differ from specified product	t or system:		
Name of Manufacturer/(Fabricator):			
Address			
City, State, and Zip		()_ Telephone	

Name of Vendor/Supplier	
Address	
	( )
City, State, and Zip	( ) Telephone
Reason for requesting substitution:	
Substitution affects other materials or system to other work:	ms, such as dimensional revisions, redesign of structure, or modifications
No	
Yes; describe requirements:	
If substitution requires modifications to dime on attached data?	ensions indicated on drawings, are such modifications clearly indicated
Yes	
No; if no, explain:	
Substitution has an effect on construction so	chedule:
No	
Yes; describe effect on sched	ule:

ITB # 2019-02

Savings or credi	t to Contract Amount for a	accepting substitute:		
			Dollars	(\$)
Written Amount				Amount in Figures
The attached da	ta is furnished herewith fo	or evaluation of the	substitution:	
Product Data	, Drawings	, Samples	, Tests	, Reports
Other Informatio	n			
The undersigned	d hereby certifies:			
1.	The proposed substituti	on has been fully in	vestigated and is e	equal or superior to specified produc
2.	The same or better war product or equipment.	ranty will be furnishe	ed for proposed su	bstitution as for specified material,
3.	and completed in all res	spects and all costs,	including, but not	ion, if approved, will be coordinated limited to, those for additional s Contractor at no additional cost to
Contractor			Signed by	
Address				
City, State, and 2	Zip			
For Use by Arcl	hitect:		For Use by Owr	ner:
Recommen			Approved	
Not RecomInsufficient			Not Approved a	
Recommen			Approved a	Sinoted
Received T				
By:		_	Ву:	
			Date:	
END OF FORM				

<u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section - 01 66 00 - Storage & Protection

### GENERAL

### A. REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE

- 1. General Contractor make arrangements with Owner for storage of materials and equipment to be installed in project. Protection and security for stored materials and equipment, on and off site is solely contractor's responsibility.
- B. OFF-SITE AUTHORIZATION. Payment for materials/equipment stored off-site will be permitted only on prior written authorization, proof of insurance is submitted, and the material is stored in an independent warehouse under the owner's name and paid for by the contractor.
- C. SUBMITTALS.
  - 1. In accordance with Section 01 33 23, submit:
    - a. Request for allocation of storage space.
    - b. List of materials and equipment to be stored.
    - c. Proposed location for storage.
    - d. Special storage requirements.
    - e. Schedule of anticipated storage dates.

### 2. PRODUCTS

### A. PROTECTIVE MATERIALS

1. For duration of storage period, provide materials which will provide proper protection against the elements or other harmful environmental conditions.

### EXECUTION

### A. LOCATION

- 1. Where authorized by Owner.
- 2. Contractor will resolve conflicts in storage requirements of all subcontractors.

### B. PROTECTION

1. Appropriate protection is required as necessary to maintain quality and intent of stored materials.

### END OF SECTION 01 66 00

<u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section - 01 73 29 - Cutting & Patching

### 1. GENERAL

### 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE

- A. Unless noted otherwise, each contractor shall:
  - 1. Execute cutting (including excavating), filling or patching of work to:
    - a. Install specified work.
    - b. Remove samples of installed work specified for testing.
    - c. Remove and replace defective work.
  - 2. In addition, upon written instructions of Architect/Engineer:
    - a. Uncover work to provide for observation of covered work.
    - b. Remove samples of installed materials for testing.
    - c. Remove work to provide for alteration of existing work.
  - 3. Do not cut or alter work of another contractor without written consent of Architect/Engineer.

# 1.2 SUBMITTALS

- A. Prior to cutting which affects structural members or work of another contractor, submit written notice to Architect/Engineer requesting consent to proceed with cutting, including:
  - 1. Project identification.
  - 2. Description of affected work.
  - 3. Necessity for cutting.
  - 4. Effect on other work, on structural integrity of project.
  - 5. Description of proposed work. Designate:
    - a. Scope of cutting and patching.
    - b. Contractor and Crafts to execute the work.
    - c. Products proposed to be used.
    - d. Extent of refinishing.
  - 6. Alternatives to cutting and patching.
  - 7. Designation of party responsible for cost of cutting and patching.
- B. Prior to cutting and patching done on instruction of Architect/ Engineer, submit cost estimate.
- C. When conditions of work, or schedule, indicate change of materials or methods, submit recommendation to Architect/Engineer, including:
  - 1. Condition indicating change.
  - 2. Recommendation for alternative materials or methods.
  - 3. Submittals specified for substitutions.
- D. Submit written notice to Architect/Engineer, designating time work will be uncovered, to provide for observation.

BE Project No. 15029.6

# 1.3 PAYMENT FOR COSTS

- A. Costs caused by ill-timed or defective work, or work not conforming to contract documents, including costs for additional services of Architect/Engineer: Party responsible for ill-timed, rejected or nonconforming work.
- B. Work done on instructions of Architect/Engineer (by change order only), other than defective or non-conforming work: Owner

### 2. PRODUCTS

2.1 MATERIALS. For replacement of work removed: Comply with specifications for type of work to be performed.

# 3. EXECUTION

### 3.1 INSPECTION

- A. Inspect existing conditions of work, including elements subject to movement or damage during:
  - 1. Cutting and patching.
  - 2. Excavating and backfilling.
- B. After uncovering work, inspect conditions affecting installation of new products.

### 3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Prior to cutting:
  - 1. Provide shoring, bracing and support to maintain structural integrity of project.
  - 2. Provide protection for other portions of the project.
  - 3. Provide protection from elements.

# 3.3 PERFORMANCE

- A. Execute fitting and adjustment of products to provide finished installation to comply with specified tolerances, finishes.
- B. Execute cutting and demolition by methods which will prevent damage to other work, and will provide proper surfaces to receive installation of repairs and new work.
- C. Restore work which has been cut or removed; install new products to provide completed work in accord with contract documents.
- D. Refinish entire surfaces to provide an even finish.
- E. Continuous surfaces: To nearest intersection(s).
- F. Assembly: Entire refinishing.

### END OF SECTION 01 73 29

<u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section - 01 74 13 - Construction Cleaning

- GENERAL
- 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE
  - A. General Contractor: Supervise and coordinate cleaning operations.
- 1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS
  - A. Specified elsewhere:
    - 1. Individual Specification Sections: specific cleaning for product or work.
    - 2. Section 01 35 16 Remodeling Project Procedures
- 2. PRODUCTS
- 2.1 EQUIPMENT
  - A. As designated in individual specification sections.
- 3. EXECUTION
- 3.1 CLEANING
  - A. As designated in individual specification sections.
- 3.2 DISPOSAL
  - A. Maintain individual disposal units for sorting of debris for recycling and general disposal.
  - B. Properly dispose of all contents of dumpsters off site in an environmentally friendly manner and in compliance with local, state and federal regulations.
  - C. No burning of debris or materials is acceptable on site.
  - D. All hazardous materials shall be disposed of off-site in an EPA approved facility.

END OF SECTION 01 74 13

# <u>DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u> Section - 01 74 23 - Final Cleaning

# 1. GENERAL

### 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE

- A. General Contractor: Provide final cleaning:
  - At completion of work, or at such other times as directed by the Contractor, remove all waste, debris, rubbish, tools, equipment, machinery and surplus materials. Clean all sight exposed surfaces; leave work clean and ready for occupancy.

# 1.1 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Specified elsewhere:
  - 1. Section 01 74 13 Construction Cleaning.
- 2. PRODUCTS
- 2.1 All products shall be environmentally friendly "Green" cleaning products.
- EXECUTION
- 3.1 FINAL CLEANING
  - A. Employ experienced workmen for final cleaning.
  - B. Remove grease, dust, dirt, stains, labels, fingerprints, protection and other foreign materials from sight-exposed finished surfaces; polish surfaces so designated to specified finish.
    - 1. In preparation for substantial completion or occupancy, conduct final inspection of sight-exposed surfaces, and of concealed spaces to ensure performance.
  - C. Repair, patch and touch up marred surfaces to specified finish, to match adjacent surfaces.
  - D. Contractor soft broom clean all exposed concrete surfaces clean; other paved areas with soft or stiff broom as directed. Rake clean other surfaces on grounds.
  - E. Contractor to replace air handling filters if units were not protected during construction and shown to have construction dust/debris.
  - F. Contractor maintain finally cleaned areas until project, or designated portion thereof, is accepted by A/E.

### END OF SECTION 01 74 23

# DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS Section - 01 78 36 - Warranties & Bonds

# GENERAL

# 1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDE

- A. Each Contractor shall warrant their work in accordance with the Standard Documents for Construction. In addition, the following Warranties and Bonds shall be provided as specified.
- B. Champaign County will be the designated agent during the warranty period.

# 2. PRODUCTS

- A. Warranties and Bonds. Include the following:
  - a. Warranty and/or bond.
  - b. List of circumstances and conditions that would affect validity of warranty or bond.
- 3. EXECUTION (NOT APPLICABLE)

END OF SECTION 01 78 36

# <u>DIVISION 02 - EXISTING CONDITIONS</u> Section 02 41 19 - Selective Demolition

### PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1 WORK INCLUDES

- A. Coordinating Contractor shall provide all labor, materials, equipment and supplies necessary.
  - 1. Demolition and removal of selected portions of building as noted on the drawings and as required to complete the work shown on the drawings.
- B. All contractors are responsible for providing the penetrations required to complete their work in the Contactor's respective division.

### 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Drawings.
- B. General provisions of the contract including General and Supplemental Conditions.
- C. Division 01 Specifications.

# 1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Remove: Detach items from existing construction and legally dispose of them off-site unless indicated to be removed and returned to owner or removed and reinstalled.
- B. Remove and Salvage: Carefully detach from existing construction, in a manner to prevent damage, and deliver to Using Agency/University cleaned and ready for reuse.
- C. Remove and Reinstall: Detach items from existing construction, clean and prepare for reuse, and reinstall where indicated.
- D. Existing to Remain: Existing items of construction that are not to be permanently removed and that are not otherwise indicated to be removed, removed and salvaged, or removed and reinstalled.

### 1.4 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Proposed Protection Measures: Submit report, including drawings, that indicates the measures proposed for protecting individuals and property for dust control and for noise control. Indicate proposed locations and construction of barriers.
- B. Schedule of Selective Demolition Activities: Indicate the following:

- 1. Detailed sequence of selective demolition and removal work, with starting and ending dates for each activity. Ensure Owner's building manager's on-site operations are uninterrupted.
- 2. Interruption of utility services. Indicate how long utility services will be interrupted.
- 3. Coordination for shutoff, capping, and continuation of utility services.
- 4. Coordination on the use of elevator and stairs.
- 5. Coordination of Owner's continuing occupancy of portions of existing building and of Owner's partial occupancy of completed Work.
- C. Inventory: Submit a list of items to be removed and salvaged and deliver to Owner prior to start of demolition
- D. Pre-demolition Photographs or Video: Submit before Work begins.
  - 1. Any damage not documented as pre-existing will be repaired by contractor.
- E. Warranties: Documentation indicated that existing warranties are still in effect after completion of selective demolition.
- F. Closeout Submittals
  - Inventory: Submit a list of items that have been removed and salvaged

### 1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Pre-demolition Conference: Conduct conference at Project site.
  - 1. Inspect and discuss condition of construction to be selectively demolished.
  - 2. Review structural load limitations of existing structure.
  - 3. Review and finalize selective demolition schedule and verify availability of materials, demolition personnel, equipment, and facilities needed to make progress and avoid delays.
  - 4. Review requirements of work performed by other trades that rely on substrates exposed by selective demolition operations.
  - 5. Review areas where existing construction is to remain and requires protection.

# 1.6 PROJECT CONDITIONS

- A. Owner will occupy portions of building immediately adjacent to selective demolition area. Conduct selective demolition so Owner's operations will not be disrupted.
- B. Conditions existing at time of inspection for bidding purpose will be maintained by Owner as far as practical.
- C. Notify Architect of discrepancies between existing conditions and Drawings before proceeding with selective demolition.
- D. Storage or sale of removed items or materials on-site is not permitted.
- E. Utility Service: Maintain existing utilities indicated to remain in service and protect them against damage during selective demolition operations.

BE Project No. 15029.6

- F. Warranty: Existing Warranties. Remove, replace, patch, and repair materials and surfaces cut or damaged during selective demolition, by methods and with materials so as not to void existing warranties. Notify warrantor before proceeding.
- G. If any suspected hazardous materials are encountered do not disturb; immediately notify Architect and Owner.

### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 PEFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Regulatory Requirements: Comply with governing EPA notification regulations before beginning selective demolition. Comply with hauling and disposal regulations of authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. Standards: Comply with ANSI/ASSE A10.6 and NFPA 241.
- C. Call the Fire Department and notify the Using Agency if the following systems will be disabled/ restricted at any time during construction/ renovation.
  - Fire Alarm.
  - 2. Fire Suppression.
  - 3. Emergency exit and evacuation.
- D. Any construction/renovation that creates excessive dust (i.e. demolition of plaster, drywall, or flooring) must use dust barriers and negative pressure ventilation.
- E. Any construction/renovation that involves temporary loss of power or ventilation must be coordinated/scheduled with the Facility Manager and will be discussed and determined at the preconstruction meeting.
- F. Any construction/ renovation that creates excessive noise (i.e. jack hammering, use of power saws, power drills,) must be coordinated/ scheduled with the Facility Manager or Using Agency, which will be determined at the pre-construction meeting.
- G. Any construction/ renovation that breaches/ penetrates the building envelope (roof, window, and wall) must be protected from water damage and subsequent mold growth.

### PART 3 - EXECUTION

# 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Verify that utilities have been disconnected and capped before starting selective demolition operations.
- B. Review record documents of existing construction provided by Owner. Owner and Architect do not guarantee that existing conditions are same as those indicated in record documents.

- C. Survey existing conditions and correlate with requirements indicated to determine extent of selective demolition required.
- D. When unanticipated mechanical, electrical, or structural elements that conflict with intended function or design are encountered, investigate and measure the nature and extent of conflict. Promptly submit a written report to Architect.
- E. Verify hazardous materials have been remediated prior to proceeding with building demolition operations.

### 3.2 UTILITY SERVICES AND MECHANICAL/ELECTRICAL/PLUMBING SYSTEMS

- A. Existing Services/Systems to Remain: Maintain services/systems indicated to remain and protect them against damage.
  - 1. Comply with requirements for existing services/systems interruptions specified in Division 01 Section "Summary."
- B. Existing Services/Systems to Be Removed, Relocated, or Abandoned: Locate, identify, disconnect, and seal or cap off indicated utility services and mechanical/electrical systems serving areas to be selectively demolished.
  - Owner will arrange to shut off indicated services/systems when requested by Contractor.
  - 2. Arrange to shut off indicated utilities with utility companies.
  - 3. If services/systems are required to be removed, relocated, or abandoned, provide temporary services/systems that bypass area of selective demolition and that maintain continuity of services/systems to other parts of building.
  - 4. Disconnect, demolish, and remove plumbing, and HVAC systems, equipment, and components indicated to be removed.
    - a. Piping to Be Removed: Remove portion of piping indicated to be removed and cap or plug remaining piping with same or compatible piping material.
    - b. Piping to Be Abandoned in Place: Drain piping and cap or plug piping with same or compatible piping material. Any piping or conduit to be abandoned in place shall be approved by the Architect, otherwise all pipe and conduit abandoned shall be removed completely.
    - c. Equipment to Be Removed: Disconnect and cap services and remove equipment.
    - d. Equipment to Be Removed and Reinstalled: Disconnect and cap services and remove, clean, and store equipment; when appropriate, reinstall, reconnect, and make equipment operational. Any disruption in operations is to be scheduled with Facility Manager a minimum of 72 hours in advance and will be operational at the end of each construction day.

# 3.3 PREPARATION

- A. Site Access and Temporary Controls: Conduct selective demolition and debris-removal operations to ensure minimum interference with roads, streets, walks, walkways, and other adjacent occupied and used facilities.
  - 1. Comply with requirements for access and protection specified in Division 01 Section "Temporary Facilities and Controls."
- B. Temporary Protection: Provide temporary barricades and other protection required to prevent injury to people and damage to adjacent buildings and facilities to remain.
  - 1. Provide protection to ensure safe passage of people around selective demolition area and to and from occupied portions of building.
  - 2. Protect walls, ceilings, floors, and other existing finish work that are to remain or that are exposed during selective demolition operations.
  - 3. Cover and protect furniture, furnishings, and equipment that have not been removed.
  - 4. Comply with requirements for temporary enclosures, dust control, heating, and cooling specified in Division 01 Section "Temporary Facilities and Controls."
- C. Temporary Shoring: Provide and maintain shoring, bracing, and structural supports as required to preserve stability and prevent movement, settlement, or collapse of construction and finishes to remain, and to prevent unexpected or uncontrolled movement or collapse of construction being demolished.
  - 1. Strengthen or add new supports when required during progress of selective demolition.
- D. Remove temporary barricades and protections where/when hazards no longer exist.

# 3.4 SELECTIVE DEMOLITION, GENERAL

- A. General: Demolish and remove existing construction only to the extent required by new construction and as indicated. Use methods required to complete the Work within limitations of governing regulations and as follows:
  - Neatly cut openings and holes plumb, square, and true to dimensions required. Use
    cutting methods least likely to damage construction to remain or adjoining construction.
    Use hand tools or small power tools designed for sawing or grinding, not hammering and
    chopping, to minimize disturbance of adjacent surfaces. Temporarily cover openings to
    remain.
  - 2. Cut or drill from the exposed or finished side into concealed surfaces to avoid marring existing finished surfaces.
  - 3. Do not use cutting torches until work area is cleared of flammable materials. At concealed spaces, such as duct and pipe interiors, verify condition and contents of hidden space before starting flame-cutting operations. Maintain fire watch and portable fire-suppression devices during flame-cutting operations and for two (2) hours after operations cease.
  - 4. Maintain adequate ventilation when using cutting torches.
  - 5. Remove decayed, vermin-infested, or otherwise dangerous or unsuitable materials and promptly dispose of off-site.
  - 6. Locate selective demolition equipment and remove debris and materials so as not to impose excessive loads on supporting walls, floors, or framing.
  - 7. Dispose of demolished items and materials promptly.

- B. Removed and Reinstalled Items:
  - 1. Clean and repair items to functional condition adequate for intended reuse.
  - 2. Pack or crate items after cleaning and repairing. Identify contents of containers.
  - 3. Protect items from damage during transport and storage.
  - 4. Reinstall items in locations indicated. Comply with installation requirements for new materials and equipment. Provide connections, supports, and miscellaneous materials necessary to make item functional for use indicated.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated, demolition waste becomes the property of the Contractor.
- D. Existing Items to Remain: Protect construction indicated to remain against damage and soiling during selective demolition. When permitted by Architect, items may be removed to a suitable, protected storage location during selective demolition and reinstalled in their original locations after selective demolition operations are complete.

### 3.5 DISPOSAL OF DEMOLISHED MATERIALS

- A. General: Except for items or materials indicated to be reused, returned to Owner, reinstalled, or otherwise indicated to remain Owner's property, remove demolished materials from Project site.
  - Do not allow demolished materials to accumulate on-site.
  - 2. Remove and transport debris in a manner that will prevent spillage on adjacent surfaces and areas.
  - 3. Remove debris from elevated portions of building by chute, hoist, or other device that will convey debris to grade level in a controlled descent.
- B. Burning: Do not burn demolished materials.
- C. Disposal: Transport demolished materials off Owner's property and legally dispose of them.

### 3.6 CLEANING

A. Clean adjacent structures and improvements of dust, dirt, and debris caused by selective demolition operations. Return adjacent areas to condition existing before selective demolition operations began.

END OF SECTION 02 41 19

<u>DIVISION 04 – MASONRY</u> Section 04 01 01 – Concrete Cleaning

# PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1 WORK INCLUDES

- A. General Contractor shall provide all labor, equipment, and materials to complete all concrete cleaning as shown on the drawings and herein specified, including:
  - 1. Clean select area of exposed aggregate concrete panel at north side of entry.

#### 1.2 REFERENCED STANDARDS

A. The Secretary of the Interiors Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties with Guidelines for Preserving

#### 1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Low-Pressure Spray: up to 100 psi; 4 to 6 gpm.
- B. Medium-Pressure Spray: 100 to 400 psi; 4 to 6 gpm is not to be used on this project.
- C. High-Pressure Spray: In excess of 400psi, 4 to 6 gpm is not to be used on this project.

# 1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. The workers doing the work of this section shall have a minimum of 5 years of experience in cleaning similar structures. The successful bidder shall submit a list of 5 projects of a similar size, with references for the Superintendent / Forman at the time of completion, including the name, address and telephone number of a Using Agency manager or Architect who is familiar with the work. Architect reserves the ability to approve and reject workmen eligible to work perform this work based on experience and past success.
- B. **Mockups:** Prepare mockups of cleaning as follows to demonstrate aesthetic effects and qualities of materials and execution. Crews that perform mock-ups are to be the same as the crews that will perform the work.
  - 1. Clean an area approximately 1 sq. ft. in area for each type of material and surface condition.
  - 2. Location of mock up shall be approved by the Architect.
- C. Prior to the beginning of this portion of the work, the manufacturer of the cleaning compounds and chemical solvents shall furnish a written guarantee to the Architect assuring these products will not discolor, bleach, stain or in any way cause deterioration of either the stone or the mortar. General Contractor shall arrange for Manufacturer's Representative of cleaning products to witness application of cleaning procedure and issue written notification as to whether proper procedures are being followed.
- D. Application of the cleaning compound and chemical solvents shall be in accordance with manufacturer's printed instructions for this building. Submit electronic copy of these instructions to

ITB # 2019-02

the Architect prior to the commencement of this portion of the work. Retain copies of these instructions adjacent to the work for reference.

E. **Pre-installation Conference:** Coordinating Contractor shall arrange conference at project site. General Contractor, installation contractor, project manager, site foreman, and Architect shall be in attendance. If the work impacts other trades, a representative from those contractors shall also be in attendance.

#### 1.6 SUBMITTALS

BE Project No. 15029.6

- A. Procedures: Furnish submittals in accordance with general requirements specified in Section 01 33 23 Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples
- B. Submit the following for approval:
  - 1. Qualification Data: resume for workers performing work of this section.
  - 2. Quality Control Program for cleaning.
  - 3. Product Data: For each type of product indicated. Include recommendations for application and use, MSDS sheets.
  - 4. Complete data describing all materials and methods proposed for use in the cleaning work. This shall include manufacturer's written specifications and other data for each type of material, and other manufactured products, including certifications that each type complies with specified requirements and material safety data sheets. Include instructions for handling, storage, installation and protection.
  - 5. All items listed in 1.5 above including names of superintendent and workmen, qualifications and historic projects of similar size and scope. Architect reserves the ability to reject unqualified workmen. Qualified workmen will be provided prior to start of work.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 CLEANING MATERIALS

- A. Manufacturers: As listed. All products in this section shall be from one manufacturer.
  - 1. ProSoCo www.prosoco.com (800) 255-4255
  - 2. Deidrich <u>www.diedrichtechnologies.com</u>, (800) 323-3565

#### 2.2 PRODUCTS

- A. Potable water shall be clean and free of oils, acids, alkalis, salts and organic matter. Water pressure shall not exceed 100 psi at the surface of the masonry when materials are spray applied.
- B. Cleaners:
  - 1. SureKlean Heavy Duty Restoration Cleaner
  - 2. Diedrich 101 Masonry Restorer Super Concentrate
- b. Only natural or nylon soft bristle brushes shall be used to clean brick masonry. No metal scrapers or steel/brass bristle brushes.

Polyethylene sheets: in quantity and mil thickness to collect runoff when required by manufacturer C. or EPA and retain it for onsite treatment.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 COORDINATION

- A. Convene pre-construction meeting with manufacturer's representative present, to coordinate the sequence of product application, rinsing etc.
- B. Coordinate the work such that it progresses in a timely and efficient manner. The General Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating and scheduling the work such that any new work is not damaged by or during subsequent construction/repairs or cleaning, and such that existing landscaping to remain is not damaged.
- C. Use only those cleaning methods indicated for each material and location

#### 3.2 PROTECTION OF EXISTING MATERIALS

- A. Throughout the cleaning work, extreme care shall be taken at all times to not damage, disfigure or otherwise harm sound concrete or any other materials that are not to be removed or repaired. If such damage does occur, as determined by the Architect, such units shall be repaired or replaced as directed by the Architect. The Contractor shall assume all expenses incurred therefrom.
- B. Thoroughly wet all concrete materials below work area, and control runoff. Coordinate use of chemicals to prevent contamination of other operations or staining of adjacent materials. Retain and dispose of runoff in environmentally friendly manner, in accordance with governing regulations and manufacturer's recommendations.
- C. Protect all metal signage, existing glass, windows/doors/frames, and other exposed non-masonry materials intended to remain in place from chemical etching or other damage during cleaning. Protection shall include all landscaping, pedestrians and walk areas, and automobiles.
- D. For areas not to be cleaned, cover adjacent surfaces with materials that resist chemical cleaners used unless chemical cleaners will not damage surfaces. Use materials that contain only waterproof, UV-resistant adhesives. When no longer needed, promptly remove masking to prevent adhesive staining.
- E. Do not clean any portion of the concrete where water / chemicals might migrate to the interior of the building and damage interior finishes.

#### 3.3 CONCRETE CLEANING

- A. Cleaning shall be sequenced such that it does not damage any of the other repairs being performed. Typically, this cleaning should be the last procedure on a given area of repair.
- B. The cleaning should be done after the roofing at the canopy and downspout installation is complete and operational.
- C. Removing Plant Growth; completely remove plant, moss, and shrub growth from surfaces. Carefully remove plants, creepers, and vegetation by cutting at roots and allowing joint too dry as

- long as possible before removal. Remove loose soil and debris from open joints to whatever depth they occur.
- D. Rinse concrete with clean hot water or steam applied by low-pressure spray prior to work. Use spray equipment that provides controlled application at volume and pressure indicated, measured at spray tip. Gauge must function properly.
- E. After rinse with hot water, Architect will review level of clean and discuss steps to proceed with chemical cleaning.
- F. Apply cleaning agents at dilution rates specified in manufacturer's printed literature and allow too dwell for duration as recommended by manufacturers. For chemical cleaner spray application, use low-pressure tank or chemical pump suitable for chemical cleaner indicated, equipped with coneshaped spray tip or as recommended by the manufacturer.
- G. Scrub masonry with detergent solution using medium-soft brushes until soil is thoroughly dislodged and can be removed by rinsing. Do not use wire brushes or metal scrapers.
- H. Rinse with hot water applied by low-pressure spray.
- Review level of clean with Architect.
- J. Repeat steps C F second time if stains remain.
- K. Test with pH paper to ensure neutral pH. Rinse until neutral is achieved.
- L. For water spray application, use fan-shaped spray tip that disperses warm water at an angle of 25 to 50 degrees
- M. Take special care not to allow chemicals to damage the masonry and terracotta. Completely clean off any excess chemicals by flooding the wall with water.
- N. Keep wall wet below area being cleaned to prevent streaking from runoff.

#### 3.5 CLEAN UP

A. Upon completion of the work specified herein, clean up and dispose of all debris and unused materials off site. Repair any damage incurred under this Contract to its previous condition and leave all areas in a clean and orderly condition.

END OF SECTION 04 01 01

# DIVISION 06 - WOOD, PLASTICS, & COMPOSITES Section 06 10 00 - Rough Carpentry

# PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1. WORK INCLUDES

- A. Coordinating Contractor shall provide all labor, materials, equipment and supplies for:
  - 1. Carpentry work shown on the drawings for blocking.

# 1.2. RELATED WORK

- A. Drawings.
- B. General provisions of the contract including General and Supplemental Conditions.
- C. Division 01 Specifications.

# 1.3. REFERENCES

- A. All references are the current editions unless noted otherwise.
- B. ALSC American Lumber Standards Committee: Softwood Lumber Standards.
- C. APA American Plywood Association: Grades and Standards.
- D. AWPA American Wood Preservers' Association
- E. FS TT-W-571 Wood Preservation: Treating Practices.
- F. NFPA National Forest Products Association.
- G. SFPA Southern Forest Products Association.
- H. WCLIB West Coast Lumber Inspection Bureau: Standard Grading Rules for West Coast Lumber.
- I. WWPA Western Wood Products Association.

# 1.4. QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Plywood Standard: Comply with DOC, PS 1.

#### 1.5. PRODUCT HANDLING

A. Delivery and Storage: Keep materials dry during delivery and storage. Protect against exposure to weather and store above ground on framework or blocking. Cover with protective waterproof covering. Stack plywood to provide air circulation within stacks.

# PART 2 - PRODUCTS 2.1 MATERIALS

06 10 00 - 1 Rough Carpentry

- A. Wood sheathing for roofs shall be 5/8" thickness.
- B. 2 x 2 blocking will be straight and smooth with no knots or blemishes.
- C. Fasteners and Anchorages: Provide size, type, material and finish as recommended by applicable Standards for nails, staples, screws, bolts, nuts, washers and anchoring devices.
- D. Treated wood is not permitted.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

# 3.1 INSPECTION

A. Examine the supporting structure and the conditions under which the carpentry work is to be installed. Notify the Architect in writing of conditions detrimental to the work. Do not proceed with the installation until unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

# 3.2 INSTALLATION

#### A. Basic requirements:

- Discard units of material with defects which might impair the quality of the work, and units which are too small to fabricate the work with minimum joints or the optimum joint arrangement.
- 2. Set carpentry work accurately to indicated levels and lines, with members plumb and true and accurately cut and fitted.
- 3. Securely attach carpentry work by anchoring and fastening as shown or by recognized standards. Countersink nail heads on exposed carpentry work and fill holes. Use common wire nails, except as otherwise indicated. Use finishing nails for finish work. Select fasteners of size that will not penetrate members where opposite side will be exposed to view or will receive finish materials.
- 4. Make tight connections between members: Install fasteners without splitting of wood; predrill as required.
- 5. Select fasteners of a size that will make tight all connections between members. Install fasteners without the splitting of wood; pre-drill as required.

# B. Wood blocking:

- Provide wherever shown and where required for screeding or attachment of other work or equipment / items requiring blocking. Form to shapes as shown and cut for true line and level of work to be attached. Coordinate location with other work involved.
- 2. Attachment shall support applied loading. Countersink bolts and nuts flush with surfaces, unless otherwise shown.

#### C. Installation of plywood:

 Comply with recommendations of the American Plywood Association (APA) for the installation of plywood.

#### END OF SECTION 06 10 00

# DIVISION 7 - THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION Section - 07 41 00 - Metal Roof and Wall Panels

#### 1. GENERAL

#### 1.1 WORK INCLUDES

A. Contractor shall furnish and install soffit panels at the main entry canopy.

#### 1.2 RELATED WORK

- A. Section 06 10 00 Rough Carpentry.
- B. Section 07 62 00 Flashing and Sheet Metal.
- C. Section 07 72 00 Roof Accessories.

# 1.3 REFERENCES

- A. American Iron & Steel Institute (AISI) Specification for the Design of Cold formed Steel Structural Members.
- B. ASTM 792-86 AZ-50 Aluminum Zinc Alloy Coated Steel.
- C. ASTM E-283-84.
- D. ASTM E-331-86.
- E. Spec Data Sheet Aluminum Zinc Alloy Coated Steel Sheet Metal by Bethlehem Corp.
- F. SMACNA Architectural Sheet Metal Manual.
- G. Building Materials Directory Underwriter's Laboratories, Test Procedure 580 UL-90.

# 1.4 ASSEMBLY DESCRIPTION

A. The soffit includes preformed sheet metal panels and related accessories.

# 1.5 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit detailed shop drawings showing layout of panels, attachment details, joint details, trim, flashing, and accessories.
- B. Submit a sample of each type of panel, complete with factory finish, from manufacturer's full selection for product.

# 1.6 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Manufacturer: Company specializing in Architectural Sheet Metal Products with ten (10) years minimum experience.

# 1.7 DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

- A. Upon receipt of panels and other materials, installer shall examine the shipment for damage and completeness.
- B. Panels should be stored in a clean, dry place. One end should be elevated allowing moisture to run off.
- C. Panels with strippable film must not be stored in the open, exposed to the sun.
- D. Stack all materials to prevent damage and to allow adequate ventilation.

#### 1.8 WARRANTY

A. Prefinished material shall have a twenty-year warranty against failure due to corrosion, rupture or perforation.

#### 2. PRODUCT

# 2.1 ACCEPTABLE MANUFACTURERS

- A. Carlisle Syntec Systems.
- B. Berridge Manufacturing Company.
- C. Firestone Metal Products.

# 2.2 SHEET MATERIALS

- A. Prefinished metal shall be Aluminum-Zinc Alloy Coated Steel Sheet, 24-Gauge or 22-Gauge, ASTM 792-08, Grade 40, yield strength 40 ksi min.
- B. Finish shall be full strength Kynar 500<sup>®</sup> or Hylar 5000<sup>™</sup> fluoropolymer coating applied by the manufacturer on a continuous coil coating line, with a top side dry film thickness of 0.75 ± 0.05 mil over 0.20 ± 0.05 mil prime coat, to provide a total top side dry film thickness of 0.95 ± 0.10 mil. Bottom side shall be coated with a primer (non-metallics only) and beige urethane coating with a total dry film thickness of 0.35 ± 0.05 mil. Finish shall conform to all tests for adhesion, flexibility, and longevity as specified by the Kynar 500<sup>®</sup> or Hylar 5000<sup>™</sup> finish supplier.
- C. Strippable film shall be applied to the top side of all prefinished metal to protect the finish during fabrication, shipping and field handling. This strippable film MUST be removed immediately before installation.
- D. Unpainted metal shall be Aluminum-Zinc Alloy Coated Steel Sheet, 24-Gauge or 22-Gauge, ASTM 792-08, Grade 40, yield strength 40 ksi min., with clear acrylic coating on both sides of material.
- E. Field protection must be provided by the contractor at the job site so stacked or coiled material is not exposed to weather and moisture.

F. Flashing maybe factory fabricated or field fabricated. Unless otherwise specified all exposed adjacent flashing shall be of the same material and finish as panel system.

# 2.3 ACCESSORY MATERIALS

- A. Fasteners: Stainless Steel.
- B. Sealant: Sealant shall be an ultra low modulus, high performance, one-part, moisture curing silicone joint sealant. (Do not use a clear sealant or sealants which release a solvent or acid during curing).
- C. Sealant must be resistant to environmental conditions such as wind loading, wind driven rain, snow, sleet, acid rain, ozone, ultraviolet light and extreme temperature variations.

# 2.4 FABRICATION

A. Hem all exposed edges of flashing on underside, ½ inch.

# 2.5 SOFFIT PANEL SYSTEM

- A. Panels shall have a minimum 12" wide face exposure with concealed fasteners and interlocking sidelap.
- B. Panels shall be formed in continuous lengths for soffit and shall have no exposed fasteners.
- C. Attachment to metal supports with #8 x 12" TEK screws at maximum spacing of 2'-0" on center.

#### 3. EXECUTION

# 3.1 INSPECTION

### A. Substrate

- 1. Examine existing conditions for proper attachment to framing.
- 2. Inspect to insure an installation that is smooth and without waves or depressions.
- 3. Verify substrate is dry and free of snow or ice. .

#### B. Underlayment:

- 1. Provide underlayment materials approved by the manufacturer for watertightness.
- 2. Fasteners shall be approved by the manufacturer.

# 3.2 INSTALLATION

- A. Comply with manufacturers standard instructions and conform to standards set forth in the Architectural Sheet Metal Manual, in order to achieve a watertight installation.
- B. Install panels in such a manner that horizontal lines are true and level and vertical lines are plumb.
- C. Install starter and edge trim before installing roof panels.

- - D. Remove protective strippable film prior to installation of roof panels.
  - E. Attach panels using manufacturer's standard clips and fasteners, spaced in accordance with approved shop drawings.
  - F. Install sealants for preformed roofing panels as approved on shop drawings.
  - G. Do not allow panels or trim to come into contact with dissimilar materials.
  - H. Protect installed soffit from damage caused by adjacent construction until completion of installation.
  - I. Remove and replace any panels or components which are damaged beyond successful repair.

# 3.3 CLEANING

- A. Clean any grease, finger marks or stains from the panels per manufacturer's recommendations.
- B. Remove all scrap and construction debris from the site.

END OF SECTION 07 41 00

ITB # 2019-02

# <u>DIVISION 7 - THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION</u> Section 07 53 23 - Ethylene-Propylene-Diene-Monomer (EPDM) Roofing

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1 WORK INCLUDES

- A. Coordinating Contractor shall provide all labor, materials, equipment and supplies for:
  - 1. Fully adhered ethylene-propylene-diene-terpolymer (EPDM) roofing system.
  - 2. Roof insulation.
  - Cover board.
  - 4. Walkways.

#### 1.2 PREINSTALLATION MEETINGS

A. Pre-installation Conference: Coordinating Contractor shall arrange conference at project site. General Contractor, installation contractor, project manager, site foreman, and Architect shall be in attendance. If the work impacts other trades, a representative from those contractors shall also be in attendance.

#### 1.3 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of product.
  - 1. For insulation and roof system component fasteners.
- B. Shop Drawings: Include roof plans, sections, details, and attachments to other work, including the following:
  - 1. Layout and thickness of insulation.
  - 2. Base flashings and membrane terminations.
  - 3. Flashing details at penetrations.
  - 4. Tapered insulation, thickness, and slopes.
  - 5. Roof plan showing orientation of steel roof deck and orientation of roof membrane and fastening spacings and patterns for mechanically fastened roofing system.
  - 6. Insulation fastening patterns for corner, perimeter, and field-of-roof locations.
  - 7. Tie-in with air barrier.
- C. Samples: For the following products:
  - 1. Roof membrane and flashings of color required.
  - 2. Walkway pads or rolls, of color required.
- D. Wind Uplift Resistance Submittal: For roofing system, indicating compliance with wind uplift performance requirements.

#### 1.4 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

#### A. Manufacturer Certificates:

- 1. Performance Requirement Certificate: Signed by roof membrane manufacturer, certifying that roofing system complies with requirements specified in "Performance Requirements" Article.
  - A. Submit evidence of complying with performance requirements.
- 2. Special Warranty Certificate: Signed by roof membrane manufacturer, certifying that all materials supplied under this Section are acceptable for special warranty.
- B. Product Test Reports: For components of roof membrane and insulation, for tests performed by a qualified testing agency, indicating compliance with specified requirements.
- C. Research reports.
- D. Field Test Reports:
  - 1. Concrete internal relative humidity test reports.
  - 2. Fastener-pullout test results and manufacturer's revised requirements for fastener patterns.
- E. Field quality-control reports.
- F. Sample warranties.

# 1.5 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

- A. Maintenance data.
- B. Certified statement from existing roof membrane manufacturer stating that existing roof warranty has not been affected by Work performed under this Section.

#### 1.6 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Manufacturer Qualifications: A qualified manufacturer that is UL listed for roofing system identical to that used for this Project.
- B. Installer Qualifications: A qualified firm that is approved, authorized, or licensed by roofing system manufacturer (if required by manufacturer) to install manufacturer's product and that is eligible to receive manufacturer's special warranty.

# 1.7 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty: Manufacturer agrees to repair or replace components of roofing system that fail in materials or workmanship within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Warranty Period: **20** years non-prorated from Date of Substantial Completion.

B. Contractor's Warranty: Two (2) years on workmanship, non-prorated.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- Α. Accelerated Weathering: Roof membrane shall withstand 2000 hours of exposure when tested according to ASTM G 152, ASTM G 154, or ASTM G 155.
- B. Impact Resistance: Roof membrane shall resist impact damage when tested according to ASTM D 3746, ASTM D 4272, or the Resistance to Foot Traffic Test in FM Approvals 4470.
- C. Exterior Fire-Test Exposure: ASTM E 108 or UL 790, Class A for application and roof slopes indicated; testing by a qualified testing agency. Identify products with appropriate markings of applicable testing agency.
- Fire-Resistance Ratings: Comply with fire-resistance-rated assembly designs indicated. Identify products D. with appropriate markings of applicable testing agency.

#### 2.2 ETHYLENE-PROPYLENE-DIENE-TERPOLYMER (EPDM) ROOFING

- EPDM Sheet: ASTM D 4637/D 4637M, Type II, scrim or fabric internally reinforced. A.
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - Firestone Building Products. Α.
    - B. GenFlex Roofing Systems.
    - C. Johns Manville; a Berkshire Hathaway company.
    - Mule-Hide Products Co., Inc. D.
    - Versico Roofing Systems. E.
  - 2. Thickness: 60 mils (1.5 mm) nominal.
  - 3. Exposed Face Color: White on black.
  - 4. All accessories shall be by membrane manufacturer.

#### 2.3 **AUXILIARY ROOFING MATERIALS**

- General: Auxiliary materials recommended by roofing system manufacturer for intended use and A. compatible with other roofing components.
  - 1. Adhesive and Sealants: Comply with VOC limits of authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. Sheet Flashing: 60-mil- (1.5-mm-) thick EPDM, partially cured or cured, according to application.
- C. Protection Sheet: Epichlorohydrin or neoprene nonreinforced flexible sheet, 55 to 60 mils (1.4 to 1.5 mm) thick, recommended by EPDM manufacturer for resistance to hydrocarbons, non-aromatic solvents, grease, and oil.

- BE Project No. 15029.6
  - D. Slip Sheet: Manufacturer's standard, of thickness required for application.
  - E. Prefabricated Pipe Flashings: As recommended by roof membrane manufacturer.
  - F. Bonding Adhesive: Manufacturer's standard.
  - G. Modified Asphaltic Fabric-Backed Membrane Adhesive: Roofing system manufacturer's standard modified asphalt, asbestos-free, cold-applied adhesive formulated for compatibility and use with fabric-backed membrane roofing.
  - H. Water-Based, Fabric-Backed Membrane Adhesive: Roofing system manufacturer's standard water-based, cold-applied adhesive formulated for compatibility and use with fabric-backed membrane roofing.
  - I. Low-Rise, Urethane, Fabric-Backed Membrane Adhesive: Roof system manufacturer's standard sprayapplied, low-rise, two-component urethane adhesive formulated for compatibility and use with fabric-backed membrane roofing.
  - J. Seaming Material: Single-component, butyl splicing adhesive and splice cleaner.
  - K. Lap Sealant: Manufacturer's standard, single-component sealant, colored to match membrane roofing.
  - L. Water Cutoff Mastic: Manufacturer's standard butyl mastic sealant.
  - M. Metal Termination Bars: Manufacturer's standard, predrilled stainless steel or aluminum bars, approximately 1 by 1/8 inch (25 by 3 mm) thick; with anchors.
  - N. Fasteners: Factory-coated steel fasteners and metal or plastic plates complying with corrosion-resistance provisions in FM Approvals 4470, designed for fastening components to substrate, and acceptable to roofing system manufacturer.
  - O. Miscellaneous Accessories: Provide pourable sealers, preformed cone and vent sheet flashings, molded pipe boot flashings, preformed inside and outside corner sheet flashings, reinforced EPDM securement strips, T-joint covers, in-seam sealants, termination reglets, cover strips, and other accessories.
    - 1. Provide white flashing accessories for white EPDM membrane roofing.

#### 2.4 ROOF INSULATION

- A. Polyisocyanurate Board Insulation: ASTM C 1289, Type II, Class 1, Grade 2 felt or glass-fiber mat facer on both major surfaces.
  - 1. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following:
    - A. Atlas EPS; a Division of Atlas Roofing Corporation.
    - B. Atlas Roofing Corporation.
    - C. Carlisle SynTec Incorporated.
    - D. Dyplast Products.
    - E. Firestone Building Products.
    - F. Flex Membrane International Corp.
    - G. GAF.

- H. Hunter Panels.
- I. Insulfoam; Carlisle Construction Materials Company.
- J. Johns Manville; a Berkshire Hathaway company.
- K. Rmax, Inc.
- 2. Size: 48 by 48 inches
- Thickness:

A. Base Layer: 1-1/2 inchesB. Upper Layer: 1-1/2 inches.

- B. Tapered Insulation: Provide factory-tapered insulation boards.
  - Material: Match roof insulation.
     Minimum Thickness: 1/4 inch.
  - 3. Slope:
    - A. Roof Field: 1/4 inch per foot (1:48) unless otherwise indicated on Drawings.
    - B. Saddles and Crickets: 1/2 inch per foot (1:24) unless otherwise indicated on Drawings.

#### 2.5 INSULATION ACCESSORIES

- A. Fasteners: Factory-coated steel fasteners and metal or plastic plates complying with corrosion-resistance provisions in FM Approvals 4470, designed for fastening roof insulation and cover boards to substrate, and acceptable to roofing system manufacturer.
- B. Insulation Adhesive: Insulation manufacturer's recommended adhesive formulated to attach roof insulation to substrate or to another insulation layer as follows:
  - 1. Modified asphaltic, asbestos-free, cold-applied adhesive.
  - 2. Bead-applied, low-rise, one-component or multicomponent urethane adhesive.
  - 3. Full-spread, spray-applied, low-rise, two-component urethane adhesive.
- C. Cover Board: ASTM C 1325, fiber-mat-reinforced cementitious board, 1/2-inch thick.

#### 2.6 WALKWAYS

- A. Flexible Walkways: Factory-formed, nonporous, heavy-duty, slip-resisting, surface-textured walkway pads, approximately 3/16 inch (5 mm) thick and acceptable to roofing system manufacturer.
  - 1. Size: Approximately 36 by 60 inches (914 by 1524 mm).
  - 2. Color: Contrasting with roof membrane.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, areas, and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
  - 1. Verify that minimum concrete drying period recommended by roofing system manufacturer has passed.
  - 2. Verify that concrete substrate is visibly dry and free of moisture, and that minimum concrete internal relative humidity is not more than 75 percent, or as recommended by roofing system manufacturer when tested according to ASTM F 2170.
    - A. Test Frequency: One test probe per each 1000 sq. ft. (93 sq. m), or portion thereof,of roof deck, with not less than three test probes.
    - B. Submit test reports within 24 hours of performing tests.
  - 3. Verify that concrete-curing compounds that will impair adhesion of roofing components to roof deck have been removed.
  - 4. Verify that joints in precast concrete roof decks have been grouted flush with top of concrete.

#### 3.2 PREPARATION

- A. Perform fastener-pullout tests according to roof system manufacturer's written instructions.
  - 1. Submit test result within 24 hours of performing tests.
    - A. Include manufacturer's requirements for any revision to previously submitted fastener patterns required to achieve specified wind uplift requirements.
- B. Install sound-absorbing insulation strips according to acoustical roof deck manufacturer's written instructions.

# 3.3 ROOFING INSTALLATION, GENERAL

- A. Install roofing system according to roofing system manufacturer's written instructions, FM Approvals' RoofNav assembly requirements, and FM Global Property Loss Prevention Data Sheet 1-29.
- B. Complete terminations and base flashings and provide temporary seals to prevent water from entering completed sections of roofing system at end of workday or when rain is forecast. Remove and discard temporary seals before beginning work on adjoining roofing.
- C. Install roof membrane and auxiliary materials to tie in to existing roofing to maintain weathertightness of transition

# 3.4 INSULATION INSTALLATION

- A. Coordinate installing roofing system components so insulation is not exposed to precipitation or left exposed at end of workday.
- B. Comply with roofing system and insulation manufacturer's written instructions for installing roof insulation.
- C. Installation Over Metal Decking:
  - 1. Install base layer of insulation with joints staggered not less than 24 inches in adjacent rows.
    - A. Locate end joints over crests of decking.
    - B. Where installing composite and noncomposite insulation in two or more layers, install noncomposite board insulation for bottom layer and intermediate layers, if applicable, and install composite board insulation for top layer.
    - C. Trim insulation neatly to fit around penetrations and projections, and to fit tight to intersecting sloping roof decks.
    - D. Make joints between adjacent insulation boards not more than 1/4 inch (6 mm) in width.
    - E. At internal roof drains, slope insulation to create a square drain sump with each side equal to the diameter of the drain bowl plus 24 inches (610 mm).
      - 1) Trim insulation so that water flow is unrestricted.
    - F. Fill gaps exceeding 1/4 inch (6 mm) with insulation.
    - G. Cut and fit insulation within 1/4 inch (6 mm) of nailers, projections, and penetrations.
    - H. Loosely lay base layer of insulation units over substrate.
    - I. Mechanically attach base layer of insulation using mechanical fasteners specifically designed and sized for fastening specified board-type roof insulation to metal decks.
      - 1) Fasten insulation according to requirements in FM Approvals' RoofNav for specified Windstorm Resistance Classification.
      - 2) Fasten insulation to resist specified uplift pressure at corners, perimeter, and field of roof.
  - 2. Install upper layers of insulation and tapered insulation with joints of each layer offset not less than 12 inches (305 mm) from previous layer of insulation.
    - A. Staggered end joints within each layer not less than 24 inches (610 mm) in adjacent rows.
    - B. Install with long joints continuous and with end joints staggered not less than 12 inches (305 mm)in adjacent rows.
    - C. Trim insulation neatly to fit around penetrations and projections, and to fit tight to intersecting sloping roof decks.
    - D. Make joints between adjacent insulation boards not more than 1/4 inch (6 mm) in width.
    - E. At internal roof drains, slope insulation to create a square drain sump with each side equal to the diameter of the drain bowl plus 24 inches (610 mm).
    - F. Trim insulation so that water flow is unrestricted.
    - G. Fill gaps exceeding 1/4 inch (6 mm) with insulation.
    - H. Cut and fit insulation within 1/4 inch (6 mm) of nailers, projections, and penetrations.
    - I. Loosely lay each layer of insulation units over substrate.

- J. Adhere each layer of insulation to substrate using adhesive according to FM Approvals' RoofNav assembly requirements and FM Global Property Loss Prevention Data Sheet 1-29 for specified Windstorm Resistance Classification, as follows:
  - 1) Set each layer of insulation in a solid mopping of hot roofing asphalt, applied within plus or minus 25 deg F (14 deg C) of equiviscous temperature.
  - 2) Set each layer of insulation in ribbons of bead-applied insulation adhesive, firmly pressing and maintaining insulation in place.
  - 3) Set each layer of insulation in a uniform coverage of full-spread insulation adhesive, firmly pressing and maintaining insulation in place.

# 3.5 INSTALLATION OF COVER BOARDS

- A. Install cover boards over insulation with long joints in continuous straight lines with end joints staggered between rows. Offset joints of insulation below a minimum of 6 inches (150 mm) in each direction.
  - 1. Trim cover board neatly to fit around penetrations and projections, and to fit tight to intersecting sloping roof decks.
  - 2. At internal roof drains, conform to slope of drain sump.
    - A. Trim cover board so that water flow is unrestricted.
  - 3. Cut and fit cover board tight to nailers, projections, and penetrations.
  - 4. Loosely lay cover board over substrate.
  - 5. Adhere cover board to substrate using adhesive according to FM Approvals' RoofNav assembly requirements and FM Global Property Loss Prevention Data Sheet 1-29 for specified Windstorm Resistance Classification, as follows:
    - A. Set cover board in a solid mopping of hot roofing asphalt, applied within plus or minus 25 deg F (14 deg C) of equiviscous temperature.
    - B. Set cover board in ribbons of bead-applied insulation adhesive, firmly pressing and maintaining insulation in place.
    - C. Set cover board in a uniform coverage of full-spread insulation adhesive, firmly pressing and maintaining insulation in place.
- B. Install slip sheet over cover board and immediately beneath roofing.

# 3.6 ADHERED ROOFING INSTALLATION

- A. Adhere roof membrane over area to receive roofing according to roofing system manufacturer's written instructions.
- B. Unroll membrane roof membrane and allow to relax before installing.
- C. Start installation of roofing in presence of roofing system manufacturer's technical personnel.
- D. Accurately align roof membrane, and maintain uniform side and end laps of minimum dimensions required by manufacturer. Stagger end laps.

- E. Bonding Adhesive: Apply to substrate and underside of roof membrane at rate required by manufacturer, and allow to partially dry before installing roof membrane. Do not apply to splice area of roof membrane.
- F. Hot Roofing Asphalt: Apply a solid mopping of hot roofing asphalt to substrate at temperature and rate required by manufacturer, and install fabric-backed roofing. Do not apply to splice area of roof membrane.
- G. Fabric-Backed Roof Membrane Adhesive: Apply to substrate at rate required by manufacturer, and install fabric-backed roof membrane.
- H. In addition to adhering, mechanically fasten roof membrane securely at terminations, penetrations, and perimeters.
- I. Apply roof membrane with side laps shingled with slope of roof deck where possible.
- J. Adhesive Seam Installation: Clean both faces of splice areas, apply splicing cement.
  - 1. Firmly roll side and end laps of overlapping roof membrane to ensure a watertight seam installation.
  - 2. Apply lap sealant and seal exposed edges of roofing terminations.
  - 3. Apply a continuous bead of in-seam sealant before closing splice if required by roofing system manufacturer.
- K. Tape Seam Installation: Clean and prime both faces of splice areas, apply splice tape.
  - 1. Firmly roll side and end laps of overlapping roof membrane to ensure a watertight seam installation.
  - 2. Apply lap sealant and seal exposed edges of roofing terminations.
- L. Factory-Applied Seam Tape Installation: Clean and prime surface to receive tape.
  - 1. Firmly roll side and end laps of overlapping roof membrane to ensure a watertight seam installation
  - 2. Apply lap sealant and seal exposed edges of roofing terminations.
- M. Spread sealant or mastic bed over deck-drain flange at roof drains, and securely seal roof membrane in place with clamping ring.
- N. Adhere protection sheet over roof membrane at locations indicated.

# 3.7 BASE FLASHING INSTALLATION

- A. Install sheet flashings and preformed flashing accessories and adhere to substrates according to roofing system manufacturer's written instructions.
- B. Apply bonding adhesive to substrate and underside of sheet flashing at required rate and allow to partially dry. Do not apply to seam area of flashing.
- C. Flash penetrations and field-formed inside and outside corners with cured or uncured sheet flashing.

- D. Clean splice areas apply splicing cement, and firmly roll side and end laps of overlapping sheets to ensure a watertight seam installation. Apply lap sealant and seal exposed edges of sheet flashing terminations.
- E. Terminate and seal top of sheet flashings and mechanically anchor to substrate through termination bars.

#### 3.8 WALKWAY INSTALLATION

- A. Flexible Walkways: Install walkway products according to manufacturer's written instructions.
  - 1. Install flexible walkways at the following locations:
    - A. Perimeter of each rooftop unit.
    - B. Between each rooftop unit location, creating a continuous path connecting rooftop unit locations
    - C. Between each roof hatch and each rooftop unit location or path connecting rooftop unit locations.
    - D. Top and bottom of each roof access ladder.
    - E. Between each roof access ladder and each rooftop unit location or path connecting rooftop unit locations.
    - F. Locations indicated on Drawings.
    - G. As required by roof membrane manufacturer's warranty requirements.
  - 2. Provide 6-inch (76-mm) clearance between adjoining pads.
  - 3. Adhere walkway products to substrate with compatible adhesive according to roofing system manufacturer's written instructions.

# 3.9 PROTECTING AND CLEANING

- A. Protect roofing system from damage and wear during remainder of construction period. When remaining construction does not affect or endanger roofing system, inspect roofing system for deterioration and damage, describing its nature and extent in a written report, with copies to Architect and Owner.
- B. Correct deficiencies in or remove roofing system that does not comply with requirements, repair substrates, and repair or reinstall roofing system to a condition free of damage and deterioration at time of Substantial Completion and according to warranty requirements.
- C. Clean overspray and spillage from adjacent construction using cleaning agents and procedures recommended by manufacturer of affected construction.

END OF SECTION 07 53 23

# <u>DIVISION 7 - THERMAL & MOISTURE PROTECTION</u> Section 07 62 00 - Flashing and Sheet Metal

PART 1 - GENERAL

# 1.1 WORK INCLUDES:

#### A. Base Bid:

- 1. General Contractor shall provide all labor and materials for:
  - Flashing and sheet metal not specifically described in other Sections of these Specifications but required to prevent penetration of water through the exterior shell of the building.

# 1.2 RELATED WORK:

- A. Specified elsewhere:
  - 1. Section 07 72 00 Roof Accessories

# 1.3 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Use skilled workmen who are thoroughly trained and experienced in the necessary crafts and who are completely familiar with the specified requirements and the methods needed for proper performance of the work of this Section.
- B. In addition to complying with pertinent codes and regulations, comply with pertinent recommendations contained in the current edition of "Architectural Sheet Metal Manual" published by the Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning Contractors National Association (SMACNA).
- C. Standard commercial items may be used for flashing, trim, reglets, and similar purposes provided such items meet or exceed the quality standards specified.

#### 1.4 SUBMITTALS

#### A. Submit:

- 2. Product data:
  - a. Materials list of items proposed to be provided under this Section
  - b. Manufacturer's specifications and other data needed to prove compliance with the specified requirements.
  - c. Manufacturer's recommended installation procedures which, when approved by the Architect, will become the basis for accepting or rejecting actual installation procedures used on the work.

# 3. Shop drawings:

a. In sufficient detail to show fabrication, installation, anchorage, and interface of the work of this section with the work of adjacent trades.

#### 1.5 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty on Finishes: Manufacturer agrees to repair finish or replace sheet metal flashing and trim that shows evidence of deterioration of factory-applied finishes within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Exposed Panel Finish: Deterioration includes, but is not limited to, the following:

ITB # 2019-02

- a. Color fading more than 5 Hunter units when tested according to ASTM D 2244.
- b. Chalking in excess of a No. 8 rating when tested according to ASTM D 4214.
- c. Cracking, checking, peeling, or failure of paint to adhere to bare metal.
- 2. Finish Warranty Period: 10 years from date of substantial completion

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

#### 2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. General: Sheet metal flashing and trim assemblies shall withstand wind loads, structural movement, thermally induced movement, and exposure to weather without failure due to defective manufacture, fabrication, installation, or other defects in construction. Completed sheet metal flashing and trim shall not rattle, leak, or loosen, and shall remain watertight.
- B. Sheet Metal Standard for Flashing and Trim: Comply with NRCA's "The NRCA Roofing Manual" and SMACNA's "Architectural Sheet Metal Manual" requirements for dimensions and profiles shown unless more stringent requirements are indicated.
- C. Thermal Movements: Allow for thermal movements from ambient and surface temperature changes to prevent buckling, opening of joints, overstressing of components, failure of joint sealants, failure of connections, and other detrimental effects.
- D. Two piece counterflashing will be provided at all membrane terminations. The vertical distance from the roof surface to membrane termination will be 8" minimum.
- E. Through wall scupper flashing shall project 1/4" minimum beyond face of wall to provide a drip edge. Welded or soldered watertight corners will be provided.

# 2.2 SHEET METALS

- A. Exposed Flashing:
  - a. Material and Thickness
    - 1) Stainless Steel Type 304.
    - 2) Finish Factory finished, Kynar. Color as selected by Architect to match original.
    - 3) Gauge 24.
- B. Concealed Through Wall Flashing:
  - a. Material and Thickness
    - 1) Stainless Steel Type 304.
    - 2) Finish Mill finish.
    - 3) Gauge 24.

# 2.3 NAILS, RIVETS, AND FASTENERS

A. Use only stainless steel rivets, stainless steel screws and nails, with washers in connection with stainless steel.

Champaign County
Juvenile Detention Center Roof Replacement
BE Project No. 15029.6

#### 2.4 OTHER MATERIALS

- A. Provide separation of dissimilar materials to prevent galvanic action.
- B. Provide other materials, not specifically described but required for a complete and proper installation, as selected by the contractor subject to the approval of the Architect.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

#### 3.1 SURFACE CONDITIONS

A. Examine the areas and conditions under which work of this section will be performed. Correct conditions detrimental to timely and proper completion of the work. Do not proceed until unsatisfactory conditions are corrected.

# 3.2 WORKMANSHIP

#### A. General:

- 1. Form sheet metal accurately and to the dimensions and shapes required, finishing molded and broken surfaces with true, sharp, and straight lines and angles and, where intercepting other members, coping to an accurate fit and soldering securely.
- 2. Unless otherwise specifically permitted by the Architect, turn exposed edges back 1/2 inch.
- B. Form, fabricate, and install sheet metal so as to adequately provide for expansion and contraction in the finished work.

# C. Weatherproofing:

- 1. Finish watertight and weather tight where so required.
- 2. Make lock seam work flat and true to line.
- 3. Where lap seams are not soldered, lap according to pitch, in no case less than three (3) inches.
- 4. Make flat and lap seams in the direction of flow.

# D. Joints:

1. Join parts with stainless steel sheet metal screws where necessary for strength and stiffness.

# E. Nailing:

- 1. Whenever possible, secure metal by means of clips or cleats, without nailing through the exterior metal.
- 2. In general, space nails, rivets, and screws not more than eight (8) inches apart and, where exposed to the weather, use stainless steel or neoprene washers.
- 3. For nailing into concrete, use drilled plugholes and plugs.
- F. Separate dissimilar metals from each other by painting each metal surface in area of contact with a heavy application of bituminous coating, or by other permanent separation as recommended by manufacturers of dissimilar metals.

# G. Installation of Aluminum Items:

1. Where aluminum flashing is shown with contact to non-ferrous or ferrous metal, wood or cementitious materials, apply 15-mil bituminous coating or heavy trowel coating of roofing cement on substrate or as back-coating on flashing.

ITB # 2019-02

- 2. Provide form flat-lock seams with epoxy seam sealer or other permanent sealer recommended by aluminum manufacturer except at expansion joints.
- 3. Clean exposed aluminum surfaces of every substance, which is visible or might cause corrosion of metal or deterioration of finish.

# 3.3 EMBEDMENT

A. Embed metal in connection with roofs in a solid bead of sealant, using materials and methods approved in advance by the Architect/Engineer.

# 3.4 TESTS

A. Upon request of the Architect/Engineer, demonstrate by hose or standing water that the flashing and sheet metal are completely watertight.

END OF SECTION 07 62 00

# <u>DIVISION 7 - THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION</u> Section 07 72 00 - Roof Accessories

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 WORK INCLUDES

- A. Base Bid: Contractor shall provide all labor and materials to install:
  - 1. Equipment supports.
  - 2. Hatch-type heat and smoke vents.
  - 3. Dropout-type heat and smoke vents.
  - 4. Pipe and duct supports.
  - 5. Pipe portals.
  - 6. Preformed flashing sleeves.

# 1.2 RELATED DOCUMENTS

- A. Drawings.
- B. General provisions of the contract including General and Supplemental Conditions.
- C. Division 01 Specifications.
- D. Including but not limited to the following specifications:
  - 1. Section 07 62 00 "Sheet Metal Flashing and Trim" for shop- and field-formed metal flashing, roof-drainage systems, roof expansion-joint covers, and miscellaneous sheet metal trim and accessories.

# 1.3 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate layout and installation of roof accessories with roofing membrane and base flashing and interfacing and adjoining construction to provide a leakproof, weathertight, secure, and noncorrosive installation.
- B. Coordinate dimensions with rough-in information or Shop Drawings of equipment to be supported.

#### 1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of roof accessory.
  - 1. Include construction details, material descriptions, dimensions of individual components and profiles, and finishes.
- B. Shop Drawings: For roof accessories.
  - Include plans, elevations, keyed details, and attachments to other work. Indicate dimensions, loadings, and special conditions. Distinguish between plant- and fieldassembled work.

- C. Samples: For each exposed product and for each color and texture specified, prepared on Samples of size to adequately show color.
- D. Delegated-Design Submittal: For equipment supports and walkways indicated to comply with performance requirements and design criteria, including analysis data signed and sealed by the qualified professional engineer responsible for their preparation.
  - 1. Detail mounting, securing, and flashing of roof-mounted items to roof structure. Indicate coordinating requirements with roof membrane system.
  - 2. Wind-Restraint Details: Detail fabrication and attachment of wind restraints. Show anchorage details and indicate quantity, diameter, and depth of penetration of anchors.

# 1.5 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Coordination Drawings: Roof plans, drawn to scale, and coordinating penetrations and roof-mounted items. Show the following:
  - 1. Size and location of roof accessories specified in this Section.
  - 2. Method of attaching roof accessories to roof or building structure.
  - 3. Other roof-mounted items including mechanical and electrical equipment, ductwork, piping, and conduit.
  - 4. Required clearances.
- B. Sample Warranties: For manufacturer's special warranties.

#### 1.6 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data: For roof accessories to include in operation and maintenance manuals.

#### 1.7 WARRANTY

- A. Special Warranty on Painted Finishes: Manufacturer's standard form in which manufacturer agrees to repair finishes or replace roof accessories that show evidence of deterioration of factory-applied finishes within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Fluoropolymer Finish: Deterioration includes, but is not limited to, the following:
    - a. Color fading more than 5 Hunter units when tested according to ASTM D 2244.
    - b. Chalking in excess of a No. 8 rating when tested according to ASTM D 4214.
    - c. Cracking, checking, peeling, or failure of paint to adhere to bare metal.
  - 2. Finish Warranty Period: 20 years from date of Substantial Completion.
- B. Provide a letter from original roof manufacturer that warranty on entire roof will still be in full effect after vent installation is complete. Work done at roof shall not negate existing roof warranty and installation contractor shall comply with all requirements at existing roof mount.

#### 1.8 PRE-INSTALLATION CONFERENCE

A. Coordinating Contractor shall arrange conference at project site. Coordinating Contractor, Installation Contractor, Project Manager, Site Foreman and Architect shall be in attendance. If the work impacts other trades, a representative from those contractors shall also be in attendance.

#### PART 2 - PRODUCTS

# 2.1 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. General Performance: Roof accessories shall withstand exposure to weather and resist thermally induced movement without failure, rattling, leaking, or fastener disengagement due to defective manufacture, fabrication, installation, or other defects in construction.
- B. Delegated Design: Engage a qualified professional engineer, as defined in Section 01 40 00 "Quality Requirements," to design equipment supports to comply with wind performance requirements, including comprehensive engineering analysis by a qualified professional engineer, using performance requirements and design criteria indicated.

#### 2.2 METAL MATERIALS

- A. Aluminum Sheet: ASTM B 209, manufacturer's standard alloy for finish required, with temper to suit forming operations and performance required.
  - Mill Finish.
  - Annodized.
  - 3. Kynar Coated.
- B. Aluminum Extrusions and Tubes: ASTM B 221, manufacturer's standard alloy and temper for type of use, finished to match assembly where used; or Kynar color as selected by Architect.
- C. Steel Shapes: ASTM A 36/A 36M, hot-dip galvanized according to ASTM A 123/A 123M unless otherwise indicated.
- D. Galvanized-Steel Tube: ASTM A 500/A 500M, round tube, hot-dip galvanized according to ASTM A 123/A 123M.
- E. Steel Pipe: ASTM A 53/A 53M, galvanized.

#### 2.3 MISCELLANEOUS MATERIALS

- A. General: Provide materials and types of fasteners, protective coatings, sealants, and other miscellaneous items required by manufacturer for a complete installation.
- B. Polyisocyanurate Board Insulation: ASTM C 1289, thickness and thermal resistivity to match existing and as indicated on documents.
- C. Wood Nailers: Douglas Fir, complying with AWPA C2; not less than 1-1/2 inches thick.

- D. Elastomeric Sealant: ASTM C 920, elastomeric polyurethane polymer sealant as recommended by roof accessory manufacturer for installation indicated; low modulus; of type, grade, class, and use classifications required to seal joints and remain watertight.
- E. Butyl Sealant: ASTM C 1311, single-component, solvent-release butyl rubber sealant; polyisobutylene plasticized; heavy bodied for expansion joints with limited movement.

# 2.4 GENERAL FINISH REQUIREMENTS

- A. Comply with NAAMM's "Metal Finishes Manual for Architectural and Metal Products" for recommendations for applying and designating finishes.
- B. Appearance of Finished Work: Noticeable variations in same piece are not acceptable. Variations in appearance of adjoining components are acceptable if they are within the range of approved Samples and are assembled or installed to minimize contrast.

#### PART 3 - EXECUTION

# 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, areas, and conditions, with Installer present, to verify actual locations, dimensions, and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
- B. Verify that substrate is sound, dry, smooth, clean, sloped for drainage, and securely anchored.
- C. Verify dimensions of roof openings for roof accessories.
- D. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

#### 3.2 INSTALLATION

- A. General: Install roof accessories according to manufacturer's written instructions.
  - 1. Install roof accessories level; plumb; true to line and elevation; and without warping, jogs in alignment, buckling, or tool marks.
  - 2. Anchor roof accessories securely in place so they are capable of resisting indicated loads.
  - 3. Use fasteners, separators, sealants, and other miscellaneous items as required to complete installation of roof accessories and fit them to substrates.
  - 4. Install roof accessories to resist exposure to weather without failing, rattling, leaking, or loosening of fasteners and seals.
- B. Metal Protection: Protect metals against galvanic action by separating dissimilar metals from contact with each other or with corrosive substrates by painting contact surfaces with bituminous coating or by other permanent separation as recommended by manufacturer.
  - Coat concealed side of uncoated aluminum and stainless-steel roof accessories with bituminous coating where in contact with wood, ferrous metal, or cementitious construction.

- Underlayment: Where installing roof accessories directly on cementitious or wood substrates, install a course of underlayment and cover with manufacturer's recommended slip sheet.
- 3. Bed flanges in thick coat of asphalt roofing cement where required by manufacturers of roof accessories for waterproof performance.
- C. Equipment Support Installation: Install equipment supports so top surfaces are level with each other.
- D. Heat and Smoke Vent Installation:
  - Install heat and smoke vent so top perimeter surfaces are level.
  - 2. Install and test heat and smoke vents and their components for proper operation according to NFPA 204.
- E. Pipe Support Installation: Comply with MSS SP-58 and MSS SP-89. Install supports and attachments as required to properly support piping. Arrange for grouping of parallel runs of horizontal piping, and support together.
  - 1. Pipes of Various Sizes: Space supports for smallest pipe size or install intermediate supports for smaller diameter pipes as specified for individual pipe hangers.
- F. Preformed Flashing-Sleeve and Flashing Pipe Porta Installation: Secure flashing sleeve to roof membrane according to flashing-sleeve manufacturer's written instructions; flash sleeve flange to surrounding roof membrane according to roof membrane manufacturer's instructions.
- G. Seal joints with elastomeric or butyl sealant as required by roof accessory manufacturer.

# 3.3 REPAIR AND CLEANING

- A. Galvanized Surfaces: Clean field welds, bolted connections, and abraded areas and repair galvanizing according to ASTM A 780/A 780M.
- B. Touch up factory-primed surfaces with compatible primer ready for field painting according to Section 09 91 13 "Exterior Painting."
- C. Clean exposed surfaces according to manufacturer's written instructions.
- D. Clean off excess sealants.
- E. Replace roof accessories that have been damaged or that cannot be successfully repaired by finish touchup or similar minor repair procedures.

END OF SECTION 07 72 00

<u>Division 8 - Openings</u> Section 08 62 00 –Unit Skylights

#### 1. GENERAL

#### 1.1 WORK INCLUDES

A. Fixed curb mount unit skylight with formed curb counterflashing for mounting on prefabricated roof curbs, for flat, low-slope roofing applications.

# 1.2 RELATED WORK

A. Section 02 07 00 – Selective Demolition

# 1.3 REFERENCE STANDARDS

- A. General: Applicable edition of references cited in this Section is current edition published on date of issue of Project specifications, unless otherwise required by building code in force.
- B. American Architectural Manufacturers Association (<u>www.aama.net</u>), Window & Door Manufacturers Association (<u>www.wdma.com</u>)
  - 1. AAMA/WDMA/CSA 101/I.S.2/A440 North American Fenestration Standard/ Specification for Windows, Doors, and Skylights (NAFS)
  - 2. AAMA 501.2 Quality Assurance and Diagnostic Water Leakage Field Check of Installed Storefronts, Curtain Walls, and Sloped Glazing Systems
  - 3. AAMA 2603 Voluntary Specification, Performance Requirements and Test Procedures for Pigmented Organic Coatings on Aluminum and Panels

# C. ASTM International: www.astm.org:

- ASTM B 209 Standard Specification for Aluminum and Aluminum-Alloy Sheet and Plate
- 2. ASTM E 108 Standard Test Methods for Fire Tests of Roof Coverings
- ASTM E 283 Standard Test Method for Determining Rate of Air Leakage Through Exterior Windows, Curtain Walls, and Doors Under Specified Pressure Differences Across the Specimen
- 4. ASTM E 331 Standard Test Method for Water Penetration of Exterior Windows, Skylights, Doors, and Curtain Walls by Uniform Static Air Pressure Difference
- 5. ASTM E 408 Standard Test Methods for Total Normal Emittance of Surfaces Using Inspection-Meter Techniques

#### 1.4 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate dimensions, locations, and details of skylight curbs with unit skylight curb flashings. Verify requirements for roofing system terminations.
- B. Coordinate unit skylight interior termination locations with structural layout, ceiling grid layouts, and other ceiling-mounted items.

# 1.5 PREINSTALLATION MEETINGS

A. Preinstallation Conference: Conduct conference at Project site prior to order and delivery of unit skylight.

#### 1.6 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For unit skylights. Include standard construction details, product performance characteristics, and material descriptions, dimensions of individual components and profiles, and finishes.
  - 1. Include test reports of qualified independent testing agency or third party certificates verifying compliance with performance requirements.
- B. Shop Drawings: For unit skylight work. Include plans, elevations, sections, details, and connections to supporting structure and other adjoining work.

#### 1.7 INFORMATIONAL SUBMITTALS

A. Warranty: Sample of special warranty.

#### 1.8 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

A. Operation and Maintenance Data.

#### 1.9 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Manufacturer Qualifications: A qualified manufacturer listed in this Section with minimum 30 years' experience in the US manufacturing similar products in successful use on similar projects and able to provide unit skylights meeting requirements.
  - 1. Approval of Manufacturers and Comparable Products: Submit the following in accordance with project substitution requirements, within time allowed for substitution review:
    - a. Completed and signed Substitution Request form.
    - b. Product data, including photometric data and independent test data indicating compliance with requirements.
    - c. Sample product warranty.

# 1.10 WARRANTY

- A. Manufacturer's Warranty: Manufacturer's standard form in which manufacturer agrees to repair or replace components of unit skylights that fail in materials or workmanship under normal use within specified warranty period.
  - 1. Failures include, but are not limited to, the following:
    - a. Deterioration of metals, metal finishes, dome, and other materials beyond normal weathering.
    - b. Breakage of glazing.

- 2. Warranty Period:
  - a. Unit Skylight and Flashing Product Warranty: 10 years from date of purchase.
  - b. Unit Skylight and Flashing Installation "No Leak" Warranty: 10 years from date of purchase.
  - c. Hail Breakage Warranty for Skylight Glass: 10 years from the date of purchase on all insulated glass units using laminated glass.
  - d. Insulating Glass Seal Failure Warranty: 20 years from date of purchase.

# 2. PRODUCTS

#### 2.1 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Basis-of-Design Product: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products of **VELUX America Inc.**, Greenwood, SC 29648; <a href="www.VELUXusa.com">www.VELUXusa.com</a>; (800) 878-3589, specifications@veluxusa.com.
- B. Approved Manufacturers:
  - Kalwall, 1111 Candia Road, Manchester, NH 03105; www.kalwall.com; (800) 258-9777
  - 2. Approved by Architect prior to bid.
- C. Source Limitations: Obtain unit skylights through single source from single manufacturer.
- 2.2 Fixed Curb Mounted Dynamic Dome Skylight (Double Dome)
  - A. System Description: Fixed curb mounted unit skylight with a roll-formed aluminum frame counter-flashing joined by corner keys, an interior condensation drainage gasket, an insulated glass unit, structural sealant, mounting fasteners, flashing and accessories, as required to meet installation and performance requirements indicated. Skylights shall be suitable for installation on roof curbs on low slope existing roof.
    - Basis of Design: VELUX America, Inc, Commercial Dynamic Dome Model 3P2C1 Fixed Curb Mount Skylight. Glazing with LuxGuard, exterior: white smooth; interior: clear prismatic.
  - B. Dynamic Dome: Height 30% of skylight width, vacuum formed with precise repeating geometric patterns, and overall shape to maximize strength and daylight at solar elevation angles 10 to 40 degrees. Dome shall be formed from smooth sheet and not prismatic in order to transmit all incident daylight through outer dome. Initial rise of the dome shall be at an angle of at least 60 degrees to horizontal in order to harvest daylight at low solar elevation angles 10 through 40 degrees. Provide polycarbonate domes with integral UV blocking cap layer that prevents long-term yellowing, and insures material strength and performance stability. Light diffusion 100%.
  - C. Aluminum Frame Counter-flashing: Maintenance-free, roll-formed aluminum, 15 gauge, 0.06 inch thick with neutral grey Kynar® 500 polyvinylidene fluoride resin finish. Counter-flashing frames joined with neutral grey corner keys constructed from injection molded Acrylonitrile Styrene Acrylate (ASA)-Luran.
    - 1. Unit Sizes: Match existing opening, approx. 48" x 48". Contractor to field verify existing conditions and size prior to ordering.

- D. Condensation Drainage Gasket: Factory applied black thermoplastic rubber gasket mounted around the entire interior aluminum frame assembly providing a thermal break weather seal and drainage for interior condensation.
- E. Structural Sealant: Factory applied silicone sealant, black color, bonding the glass pane to the aluminum frame and suitable for external exposure.
- F. Mounting Fasteners: #8 x 1.75 inch (44 mm) stainless steel, black zinc coated, self-drilling screws provided with skylight. 14 field installed screws secures skylight to site built curb as indicated in manufacturer's installation instructions.

# 2.3 Flashings

A. Provide manufacturer recommended counter flashing systems designed for use on curb mounted skylights on low-pitched roof slopes of 0 degrees to 14 degrees. Counter flashing should be compatible with EPDM membrane roofing.

# 2.4 ACCESSORIES

A. Rough Carpentry: Dimension Lumber Items shall be No. 2 grade lumber of any species

# 2.5 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Unit Skylight Standard, Dynamic Dome model CDS evaluation report in accordance to the requirements of ICC-ES AC-16: ESR-4108
  - 1. Performance Grade: a. Positive = 30 psf b. Negative = 30 psf
  - 2. Air Infiltration: Leakage less than 0.30 cfm/ft2 (1.5 L/s/m2) when tested at an air pressure differential of 1.57 psf (75 Pa).
- B. Air Infiltration: Maximum air leakage through tested size of 0.030 cfm/sq. ft. (1.5 L/s/sq. m) of fixed area as determined according to ASTM E 283 at a static-air-pressure differential of 1.57 lbf/sq. ft. (75Pa.)
- C. Water Penetration under Static Pressure: No evidence of water penetration through unit when tested according to ASTM E 331 at a static-air-pressure differential of 15 lbf/sg. ft. (720 Pa).
- D. Fall Protection Standard Compliance: 29 CFR 1910.23: Passed for all laminated fixed curb mount unit skylights.

#### 2.6 MATERIALS

- A. Aluminum Sheet: Flat sheet complying with ASTM B 209/B 209M.
- B. Joint Sealants: Per manufacturer's recommendations.
- C. Mastic Sealants: Polyisobutylene; nonhardening, nonskinning, nondrying, nonmigrating sealant.

# 2.7 FINISHES

A. Comply with NAAMM's "Metal Finishes Manual for Architectural and Metal Products" for recommendations for applying and designating finishes.

B. Appearance of Finished Work: Noticeable variations in same piece are not acceptable. Variations in appearance of adjoining components are acceptable if they are within the range of approved Samples and are assembled or installed to minimize contrast.

#### 3. EXECUTION

# 3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine openings, substrates, structural support, anchorage, and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
- B. Proceed with unit skylight installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

# 3.2 INSTALLATION

- A. Install unit skylights in accordance with manufacturer's written instructions and approved shop drawings. Coordinate installation of units with installation of substrates, air and vapor retarders, roof insulation, roofing membrane, and flashing as required to ensure that each element of the Work performs properly and that finished installation is weather tight.
  - 1. Anchor unit skylights securely to supporting substrates.
  - 2. Install unit skylights on curbs specified in another section with tops of curbs parallel to finished roof slope.
- B. Where metal surfaces of unit skylights will contact incompatible metal or corrosive substrates, including preservative-treated wood, apply bituminous coating on concealed metal surfaces, or provide other permanent separation recommended in writing by unit skylight manufacturer.
- C. For custom flashings, install unit skylight curb counter-flashing to produce weatherproof seal with curb and overlap with roofing system termination at top of curb.

#### 3.3 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

- A. Testing Agency: Engage testing agency to perform tests and inspections.
  - 1. Test for water leaks according to AAMA 501.2 after installation and curing of sealants but prior to installation of interior finishes.
  - 2. Perform test for total area of each unit skylight.
- B. Work will be considered defective if it does not pass tests and inspections.
- C. Additional testing and inspections, at Contractor's expense, will be performed to determine compliance of replaced or additional work with specified requirements.
- D. Prepare test and inspection reports.

# 3.4 CLEANING AND PROTECTION

- A. Clean exposed unit skylight surfaces according to manufacturer's written instructions. Touch up damaged metal coatings and finishes. Remove excess sealants, glazing materials, dirt, and other substances.
- B. Replace glazing that has been damaged during construction period.
- C. Protect unit skylight surfaces from contact with contaminating substances resulting from construction operations.

END OF SECTION 08 62 00